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MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS
TaURSDAY, April 8, 1948.
The Special Committee on Prices met at 11.00 a.m., the Chairman, Hon.

Mr. Martin, presiding.

Members present: Messrs. Fleming, Harkness, Homuth, Irvine, Johnston,
Lesage MacInnis, Martin, Mayhew, Merritt, Pinard, Winters.

Mr. Fabio Monet, K.C., Counsel to the Committee, in attendance.

Mr. E. -G. Silverwood, President, Mr. J. H. Duplan, Executive Vice-
President, and Mr. J. H. Gillies, Vice-President and Treasurer, Silverwood
Dairies, Limited, London, Ontario, were recalled and Messrs. Silverwood and
Duplan further examined.

Mr. Duplan also read a statement in his capacity as President of The
National Dairy Council of Canada.

During the examination of Mr. Duplan, Mr. Sinclair, M.P. (Vancouver)
was granted leave to ask questions.

At 1.00 p.m. witnesses discharged and the Committee adjourned until 4.00
p.m. this day.

AFTERNOON SITTING

The Committee resumed at 4.00 p.m., the Chairman, Hon. Mr. Martin,

- presiding.

Members present: Messrs. Beaudry, Fleming, Harkness, Irvine, Johnston,

Lesage, Martin, Mayhew, Pinard, Winters, Thatcher.

Mr. Fabio Monet, K.C., Counsel to the Committee in attendance.
Mr. Maurice Gauthier and Mr. Paul Pelchat of Pelchat & Gauthier,

Jewellers, and Mr. David Bernier, butter-man, Jersey Brand Products, all of
~ Montreal, appeared accompanied by Counsel, Mr. Jean Drapeau, Montreal, who
- made a brief statement.

Mr. Gauthier was called, sworn and examined.
Witness discharged.

Mzr. Pelchat was called, sworn and examined.
Witness discharged.

Mr. Bernier was called, sworn and examined.
Witness retired.

Nore:—The English translation of the evidence given in French by Messrs.

- Gauthier, Pelchat and Bernier appears in appendix to this day’s proceedings.
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1566 SPECIAL COMMITTEE

Mr. Winters referred to reports from Halifax, N.S., to the effect that inferior

butter had been put on the market at the first-grade price. He moved:

That in the light of the circumstances, in the public interest and within
the terms of the Committee’s reference, responsible officers from the head |

office of Canada Packers Limited and a responsible official from their local

(Halifax) office be subpoenaed to appear before this Committee at the

earliest possible date.
Motion carried on division.

The Committee adjourned at 6.15 p.m. until Friday, April 9, at 11.00 a.m.

R. ARSENAULT,
- Clerk of the Committee.




MINUTES OF EVIDENCE

House or CoMMONS,
ApriL 8, 1948.

The Special Committee on Prices met this day at 11.00 a.m. The Chairman,
Hon. Paul Martin, presided.

- The CuamMAN: The meeting will come to order.

As pre-arranged and indicated the other day, this afternoon at 4.00 p.m. we
will start investigating the Montreal situation which has been brought to our
attention; that is the supplying of butter as an inducement to sales of other
commodities, notably jewelry. Now Mr. Winters has something to say.

Mr. Winters: I would like to follow on from the point which we reached last
evening with respect to the situation in Halifax where it is alleged that retailers
have sold third grade butter at first grade butter prices. You will recall that on
~ Tuesday I asked that an investigation be conducted and 1 would like counsel to
~ say now whether action has been taken to investigate?

The CuarMAN: Mr. Monet, would you reply please?

Mr. Moner: Mr. Chairman, Mr. Spence is here this morning. He and I
worked together on this matter right up until last night and I have also been in
- touch with him this morning. T would rather that Mr. Spence report to you now.

: Mr. W. F. Spence, Enforcement Administrator, Wartime Prices and Trade
~ Board: An investigation by investigators of the Wartime Prices and Trade Board

~ in Halifax has been proceeding for the last week. Preliminary reports are in the
~ hands of enforcement counsel and T have received a telephonic summary of those
~ reports.

PP

A T

~ Mr. Winters: Can you say whether the reports indicate any illegal or even
irregular practices on the part of the retailers?

; Mr. Spexce: The reports show such allegations are founded from what I
have been able to determine as a result of this preliminary type of investigation.
I have not seen even one document myself but it would appear that there have
been irregularities or infractions of the order.

Mr. Winters: Well, Mr. Chairman, the retailers in Halifax are operating at
a disadvantage and under a stigma. Whether that stigma is real or otherwise
remains to be seen, but in view of the situation I would say that it is essential
that the investigation be pressed forward as quickly as possible so that the non-
_ offenders may be cleared and the offenders prosecuted where necessary. If there
have been abuses within the scope of the terms of reference of this committee I
will expect the offenders to be subpoenaed to attend before this commitee in the

- same way as those involved in the Montreal situation.

The CaamrMaN: Yes, well that will be done. It should be stated now that
" the full committee has considered the matter and no time is being lost in bring-
ing the investigations to an expeditious conclusion.

Mr. Freming: Well, Mr. Chairman, in connection with the remarks made by
Mr. Winters—

Mr. MacInnis: Mr. Chairman—
The CrAlRMAN: Counsel is attending to the problem.
1567
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Mr. MacIxnis: I would like to ask Mr. Spence whether the Wartime Prices
and Trade Board investigation has reached a point where legal action against the
serson involved is contemplated?

Mr. Spencr: I think in answer to that question I should explain the pro-
cedure. An investigation is made by the investigators in or working out of the
appropriate office which in this case is Halifax. The reports of the investigators
are submitted to the enforcement counsel, that is the lawyer acting for the board
in that region. In many cases counsel requires further information and when
he has a full report and is ready to take action he forwards the report to the
enforcement administration in Ottawa. The investigation in Halifax has only
proceeded to the point where the investigators have made reports which are being
scanned by the enforcement counsel who, at the moment, does not know whether
he requires further information before sending the full report to Ottawa.

Mr. WinTERs: Is the board able to name any of the persons involved at this
stage? '

Mr. Spence: I do not think it i1s proper to name them until charges are issued
against them. ]

The CuamrrmMaN: In any event no time is being lost?

Mr. SpeENcE: No.

Mr. FueminG: If there is evidence of offences against the law I would feel
that bringing these people to Ottawa would not be the most expeditious way to
handle the situation. Why not let the Wartime Prices and Trade Board go ahead
with their investigations? I would say that it is not a wise thing to bring these
people here to Ottawa.

The Cramrman: Well, Mr. Fleming, yesterday we discussed this whole matter
in executive session and you have not been told what transpired.

Mr. FLeming: No, but I am commenting on the point raised by Mr. Winters

when he suggested that these people be brought here if the irregularities are
discovered.

Mr. WinTERs: I used the words “irregularities within the scope of the terms
of this committee”.

‘Mr. FLeminG: It is a good way to slow down the investigation.

The CHAIRMAN: I think, Mr. Fleming, if you were aware of the decision
reached by the committee you would not make that observation.

Mr. FLemiNG: Are you going to make that decision public, Mr. Chairman?

The Cuamrman: We certainly are.

Are you ready Mr. Monet?

Mr. MoxEeT: Yes.

Edward Gordon Silverwood, President, Silverwood Dairies Limited,
recalled:

Jobn Harold Duplan, Executive Vice President, Silverwood Dairies
Limited, recalled:

John Harold Gillies, Vice President and Treasurer, Silverwood Dairies
Limited, recalled:

Mr. Moner: Coming back to statement No. 6, page 1, exhibit 71, and
column 8, Mr. Silverwood, you show there a profit of 11-41 cents per pound
on storage butter for the eleven months ending February 28, 1948?

Mr. SiLverwoop: Pardon me, I think you should be referring to column J?
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Mr. MoxEer: Yes, the last column on storage butter on statement No. 6,
exhibit 71. You show there a profit of 11-41 cents.

Mr. Smwverwoob: That is correct.

Mr. Moner: This average per pound would be on 1,137,556 pounds as shown
in column H?

Mr. Siverwoop: That is correct.

Mr. Moxer: Do I understand you to say also, in your evidence given

yesterday, Mr. Silverwood, that the average of 1-13 cents shown in column G
under the heading ‘current butter’ must be added to the figure of 11-41 cents?

Mr. SiLverwoop: Yes, that is correct. The figure would be 11-41 plus 1-13
in the case of the storage butter.

Mr. Moxetr: So that would make an average per pound of 12-54 cents or a
total of 1,137,556 pounds?

Mr. SiLvErwoob: 12-54, that is correct.

Mr. Moxer: Now would this margin per pound of profit be a gross margin
or a net margin? '

Mr. SiLverwoop: That is a gross margin

Mr. MoxEer: It is a gross margin and what charges should be made against
that margin?

Mr. Siverwoon: The charges of indirect expense. I might say that on
statement 5, page 2, we list a number of items that make up the indirect expense.
I am referring to the column just at the bottom of the page.

Mr. Moxner: Do you mean to say that all those indirect expensés would be
charged against the storage butter? :

Mr. SiLverwoon: They would be charged against all the butter, Mr. Monet.

Mr. MonEer: Charged against your stored butter would you not have only
the interest on the capital involved in your storage? We were told by another
company that was the only charge which they made against that butter. Is
there a difference in your firm?

Mr. Siverwoop: Yes, we have arrived at a gross profit which is a gross
trading profit before any of these indirect expenses are charged. We show our
gross trading profit on our total sales in column P of statement 6, page 2, and
the figure is 5-17 cents.

Mr. Moxer: That is for all the butter?

Mr. SiLverwoop: That is right.

Mr. Moner: I am now talking only of storage butter and I would like you
to tell the members of the committee what charges you make against the
average gross profit per pound to which you have just referred?

Mr. Siverwoop: Well we have spread our indirect expenses over our total
butter, as I explained yesterday, on a unit basis and the same charge is applie-
able to storage butter as is applied against butter which simply comes from the
current account.

Mr. MoxEeT: So the same charge is applicable to both your operations?

Mr. Siwverwoon: To both operations, yes.

Mr. Jounston: Mr. Silverwood, what about the butter that you bought and
put in storage? Would your charge for overhead apply there as well?

Mr. SiLverwoop: In the same way.

Mr. Lesace: In the same proportion?

Mr. IrviNe: That is why there is a loss.

Mr. Lesace: Would you apply the charge in the same proportion?

Mr. Siverwoop: In the same proportion.
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Mr. Lesace: Whether you manufacture the butter, whether you buy it,
or whether you store it your charge is the same?

Mr. Siverwoop: 1 tried to point out yesterday, Mr. Lesage, that our
accounting system does not give that information. In other words, we do not
spread our indirect expenses over all the products to arrive at a net profit for
each product. We have figured it out in this way more or less arbitrarily to try
and give you the information you want and to give a net result that we think
is approximately correct.

Mr. Lesace: On what basis do you make your calculations?

Mr. Siverwoop: We make our calculations on a unit basis as I explained
vesterday. For instance, we take one pound of butter as one unit, one dozen
eggs as one unit, and so on. I went over that list yesterday.

Mr. JouxstoN: You have not got the total profit you made on storage butter
which you bought?

Mr. SiLverwoobp: Separately?

Mr. JounsTton: Yes. :

Mr. Siwverwoon: No, we do not show that separately.

Mr. Jounston: You did have a number of pounds of storage butter which
you bought and put in storage.

Mr. SiLverwoob: Yes, that is included.

Mr. JounstoN: But there is no statement to show the profit you made from
the butter which you bought and then put into storage and that might have been
a considerable amount or, of course, it may not have been so much?

Mr. SiLverwoon: The butter we bought goes into storage and it is charged
into storage at our cost. It is charged out of storage or credited out of storage at
the current price, the market price at the time it goes out. Any profit we make is
included in this profit of 11-41 cents per pound. That figure includes some of our
own make that is in storage and some we purchased outside. In other words
all the butter in storage is included.

Mr. Lisace: What was the unit basis for milk?

Mr. SiLverwoop: Two quarts.

Mr. MayuEW: Does your statement mean that you had 9-9 cents per pound
net profit? Apparently you add the figures 11:-41 and 1-13 which amounts to
12-54 cents gross?

Mr. SiLvErwoop: Yes.

Mr. MavaEw: And then your indirect expense is 2:-64 which would leave
you a net of 9-9 cents?

Mr. SiLverwoop: Yes, that would be approximately right, I think, on
storage butter, Mr. Mayhew.

: ttM"r' Moner: That would be a net profit on 1,137,556 pounds of storage
utter?

Mr. SiLverwoobp: Yes, Mr. Monet. ;

Mr. MoNET: Now at the end of February 1948 did you have any of this
storage butter left on hand?

Mr. SiLverwoop: At the end of February 1948 did you say?

Mr. Mo~ET: Yes, at the end of this year, the present year.

Mr. Siverwoon: Yes, I can give you that.

Mr. Moxer: I am only talking now of storage butter.

e Mr. SiLverwoon: On February 28, 1948, we had 145,323 pounds of storage
utter.

Mr. IrviNe: February when?
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Mr. MoxEer: February of 1948.

Mr. Siverwoobn: That is right.

Mr. Moxer: Can you tell the members of the committee what this butter
to which you have just referred cost your firm?

Mr. Siverwoop: The average cost of that butter which was on hand on
February 28 was 51-96 cents.

Mr. Moner: Now have you sold some of this butter since the end of
February 1948?

Mr. Siuverwoon: We have sold all of it.

Mr. MonET: At what price?

Mr. SILVERwWooD: At the ceiling price or at a 4 of a cent less. For some of
the butter we did not receive 674 cents, we received 67 cents.

Mr. MonEer: For these 145,323 pounds which you still had on hand at the
end of February 1948?

Mr. Siwverwoon: That is right.
Mr. Moxer: And that butter cost you on an average 51-96 cents per pound?
Mr. SiLverwoop: Yes, that is correct.

Mr. MoxEer: Now, the difference between those two figures would be the
gross margin?

Mr. Siuverwoob: The gross margin.

Mr. Mo~EeT: And against that gross margin what would be your charges?
Mr. SiLverwoop: The indirect expense items.

Mr. MoNET: 2-59 cents?

Mr. SiLverwoop: Yes, or whatever the figure is.

Mr. Moxer: Would you tell the members of the committee what your net
profit would be on those 145,323 pounds of butter?

Mr. Siverwoop: The net profit would be approximately 12-65 cents.

Mr. MacInnis: May I ask a question there? Does the 145,323 pounds
include all the butter bought at 51:69 cents and sold at 67 or 674 cents?

Mr. SiLverwoop: I am sorry, I do not think I quite understand that. What
was the figure you quoted?

Mr. MacInnis: You gave the amount of butter you had at the end of
February, 1948, as 145,323 pounds?

Mr. Smverwoop: That is correct.

Mr. MacInnis: The average cost price of that was 51-96?

Mr. SiLverwoon: Correct.

Mr. MacInnis: You sold it at a price of 67 or 674 cents?

Mr. SiLverwoobn: Correct.

Mr. MacIxnis: Now, was that the total amount of butter that was bought
for the price indicated and sold at the price indicated?

Mr. Siverwoop: No, that was an average price of that butter remaining
in storage at that date.

Mr. MacInnis: How much butter, then, was in storage at this price and
sold at the price mentioned?

Mr. SiLverwoop: The butter goes into storage, as I explained, at the market
price at the time it goes in, and to that is added the carrying charge, which
includes storage and interest and so on; so that the average cost of the butter
going in originally gradually builds up a little during the season to the extent of
the carrying charges. Does that help?
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Mr. MacInnis: It does not help very much. What I should like to know
is the amount of butter, in pounds, bought at the average price of 51-96 cents
and sold at the average price of 67 or 674 cents?

Mr. SiLvErwoop: I do not know." I may be a little dull this morning, but
I do not know what you are trying to get at. Would it help to—

Mr. MacInnis: I wonder if T could get at it this way: you store butter at
a certain season of the year?

Mr. Siverwoop: That is right.

Mr. MacIxnis: Then, when did you stop storing butter?

Mr. Mavuew: When did you stop taking it into storage?

Mr. MacInnNis: Yes?

Mr. Siverwoop: Early in October we started to take it out of storage, on
the 15th of October, so prior to that we were probably putting it in—perhaps
not to a large extent in October.

Mr. MacInnNis: Perhaps now you could tell me how much butter you had
in storage in October?

Mr. Smverwoop: Yes, I could. I could tell you how much we had in
storage practically any time during the year.

Mr. MacInnis: Well, tell me the amount of storage butter you had at the
end of October?

Mr. SiLverwoop: On the 1st of November we had 1,089,466 pounds.

Mr. MacInnis: Would that butter be bought at the average price of 51:96?

Mr. Siverwoop: At that time, Mr. Maclnnis, the average cost was 51-08
cents.

Mr. MacInnis: A little less?

Mr. SiLverwoobn: A little less.

Mr. MacInnis: Would all of it, or most of it, have been sold at 674 or
over that? :

: {M,n SiLvErwoop: On the 1st of November the market was 58 cents, Toronto
solids.

Mr. Jounston: How much did you sell at that price?

Mr. SiLverwoobn: I do not believe I could answer that question very readily.
We were taking it out of storage continually from the 15th of October in order
to meet our sales requirements and it was sold at the prevailing market at the
time we took it out. I could not tell you how much we sold at 58 cents.

Mr. MacInNis: One other question and then I am finished. What was
the top price at which the storage butter was sold?

Mr. SiLverwoop: The top price was 695 cents on the Toronto solids market,
to the best of my knowledge, Mr. MacInnis, which was'in the month of January,
1948, just prior to the control. It dropped slightly to 671 after that.

~ Mr. Mayaew: Do you aim at making a profit on your cold storage opera-
tion? In other words, would there be, in addition to the profit you have here
from the merchandise, a profit on the cold storage operation?

Mr. WinTeErs: What was the question, Mr. Chairman?

Mr. Mavyaew: Do you plan on making a profit on the storage of butter
as well as the sale of butter? In other words, when he puts butter into cold
storage he puts it in at a certain price. Then, he transfers it at another price
and does that price include a profit on the cold storage operation?

Mr. Stiuverwoon: No, there would not be because we simply charge, on our
own butter, the actual cost of storing. We do not show a profit from storage
on the butter we store ourselves. If we were storing butter for an outside

ﬁrmi1 \;'c would charge the regular storage charge and there would be a profit
on that.
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Mr. Moxer: You do not charge your own butter an amount to show a profit
on storage operation?

Mr. SiLverwoop: Just the actual cost.

Mr. Moner: And that is included in the indirect expenses?

Mr. SiLvERWOOD: Yes.

The CuamrmaN: We have three other witnesses here and we hope to hear
them today.

Mr. Moner: Just to follow Mr. MacInnis’ line of questioning for a moment,
I understand the average margin of profit on your stored butter was the 11~ 41
cents mentioned in your statement?

Mr. Siverwoob: That is correct.

Mr. Winters: That includes all profit along the line?

Mr. Siwverwoop: No, it does not, Mr. Winters. That 11-41 is the profit,
the difference between the price charged into storage and out of storage.

Mr. WinTeRs: That is what I thought it was.

Mr. MoxET: And to this you have to add the 1-13 cents in column G on
current butter?

Mr. SivErwoop: Yes.

Mr. Moxer: Have you any butter on hand at the present time?

Mr. Siwverwoop: I have that figure here. On April 1 we had on hand
73,954 pounds of butter. I might just point out that that is not storage, that is
total butter. We do not have anything in storage, that is the total butter on
hand in the current account. This represents approximately two days’ sales on
our normal sales of 600,000 pounds a month.

Mr. Moxer: You mean you had a supply equal to two days’ sales?

Mr. Siverwoon: We had approximately a two days’ supply of butter on
hand the 1st of April, that is 73,000 and we are selling approximately 35,000
pounds of butter a day.

Mr. Moxetr: So, if you satisfied your ordinary customers, you had about
a two days’ margin?

Mr. SiLverwoop: That is it.

Mr. Moxetr: That was on April 1?

Mr. StLverwoobp: April 1.

Mr. FLEMING: Does that mean the two days’ supply has gone now?

Mr. Siwverwoon: We are making butter every day, Mr. Fleming. We will
probably, in the month of April, make approximately 300,000 pounds of butter.
We will certainly be short of butter in April because our normal sales require-
ments are about 650,000 pounds a month.

Mr. Moxer: That means you would be able to supply your customers with
about 50 per cent of their regular demand?

Mr. Siwverwoop: Yes, approximately, if the make keeps up fairly well.

Mr. MonEer: Everything being normal, you will be able to supply your
customers with about 50 per cent of their requirements?

Mr. Siuverwoon: Yes.

Mr. FLeming: Until the first of May?

Mr. SiLverwoon: Yes.

Mr. FueminG: Just when do you expect your current production—

Mr. Moxer: When do you expect a more normal situation?

Mr. SiLverwoop: About the first of May, I think, production will cateh up.
Mr. Moner: Will cateh up to the demand?

Mr. SiLverwoon: I think about May 1, it would.
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The CHAIRMAN: Perhaps a little before that?

Mr. Siverwoop: The only reason I would question that is because every-
body is out now. There are no stocks on hand at all, Mr. Martin.

Mr. MonEer: I understand that at the present time you are supplying your
customers at a rate of about 50 per cent-of their demand. How do you proceed
to do that?

Mr. SiuveErwoob: Just recently, we have not been giving our customers that
much. I would say they have been getting nearer 25 per cent of their demand.
For probably about six weeks they have been getting 50 per cent of their
demand, but quite recently they have been getting less than that.

Mr. Moxer: This would allow you, I presume, to keep on selling as long as
possible until the normal situation returns?

Mr. Smverwoop: That is right.
Mr. MacInnis: You ration your customers?

Mr. Smverwoop: Yes, we have our dealers on a quota. They are just
getting a percentage of their normal requirements. ]

Mr. MoxeTr: You sell butter to retail stores?

Mr. Siverwoon: We sell most of our butter to retail stores. When I speak
of selling to the trade, we are selling most of our butter, about 68 per cent,
to the stores.

Mr. Mow~EeT: You also sell direct to consumers?

Mr. SiLverwoon: We sell direct to consumers from our milk wagons. 28 per
cent of our total sales in the eleven months to date, have been from the milk
wagon direct to the consumers.

Mr. Moner: Since the shortage developed within the last few weeks, have
you applied the same policy to the stores and to the consumers, or have you
given more to the retail stores or more to the consumers?

~_Mr. Swyverwoop: I think the tendency is to favour the milk customer
slightly, but we do not attempt to take on new business. We are attempting to
supply, as best we can, our regular milk customers. We cannot begin to take on
any additional customers.

Mr. Moner: With regard to this policy you have been following lately, do
you supply the same proportion of butter, if I may express it that way, to the
retail stores as to the consumers, or do you sell more to the retail stores than
to the consumers? -

Mr. SiLverwoon: I think to be absolutely honest about it the consumer has
htad a slight advantage. I think he has had a little better break than the retail
stores.

t;\h‘. Maynew: In other words, he is getting a little better than the 25 per
cent?

Mr. SiLverwoop: Yes, I think so.

Mr. MonNEgT: That is what T wanted to bring out. Would you tell the
members of the committee whether the butter delivered to the stores is delivered
by the same milk wagon as delivers to the consumer?

. Mr: StLverwoon: Yes. We deliver by the same wagon in many cases, and
In certain places we have trucks that deliver produce only. That is butter, cheese
and eggs.

Mr. Moxgr: Is it sold at the same price to the consumer as to the retail store?
o My SIP\'ER\V'O()D: The retail store pays the Toronto solids price plus 2 cents
if it is in prints. The consumer pays 3 cents over that to cover the cost of delivery
and putting the butter in a separate carton, and so on.

Mr. Lesace: Are your drivers on a commission bagis?
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Mr. Sinverwoop: Our milk drivers are on a commission basis,
Mr. Lesage: And there is a commission on butter?
Mr. Sinverwoop: Their commission is 1 cent a pound on butter.

Mr. Moxetr: Has your company ever suggested, or do you suggest the retail
prices to the stores for the sale of your butter?

Mr. MonEgr: Never?
Mr. StLverwoop: Never.

B Mr. JounsToN: But you do to the wagons?

Mr. SiLverwoop: Naturally we set the price to the consumer for the butter
that is sold directly to our milk customers, yes.
; Mr. MacInnis: That is your price?
P Mr. Stuverwoon: That is our price.

Mr. MoneT: I have no more questions to ask this witness.

Mr. MacInnis: I have one or two. On page 2 of statement No. 5 you gave
a list of what is included in indirect expenses. What is indirect advertising.

Mr. Siwverwoon: I am going to suggest that Mr. Duplan answer that ques-
. tion. He is in charge of our advertising, as a matter of fact.
[ Mr. Dupran: That really is the portion of general advertising that has to
| do with the sale of butter. Our advertising is set up on a budget basis each year,
and on the same basis or a similar basis the assessment of indirect expenses. The
gitdvertising portion that applies to butter would be included in that particular
item.

Mr. MacIxnis: It would be in ratio to the total amount of your business?

Mr. Dupran: To the total.

Mr. MacInNis: The next item following that is “donations”. What dona-
tions do you include in that?

Mr. SiLverwoon: All donations would be included in that, for instance, to the
Red Cross. We are operating in so many localities that T sometimes think our
firm perhaps is hit up for perhaps a little more than their share of donations to
public charities because we get all the particularly local charities in addition to
those of a dominion-wide nature such as the Red Cross, and so on.

Mr. MacInnNis: You have mentioned charities. Would they all be donations
to charitable institutions with respect to which you are allowed an exemption on
income tax?

Mr. StLverwoop: In the main, I think, yes.

~ Mr. MacInnis: Well, as to any donation where you are allowed exemption in
mcome tax it would not be an expense, would it?

Mr. SiLverwoon: It would not be a total expense, no.
Mr. MacInnis: You would get a return.

Mr. SiLverwoon: It would be an expense but it would not be a 100 per cent
expense. Mr. Gillies has given me a list of donations. I do not know whether
or not you would be interested in it. There is a long list here of the different
charities we donated to.

Mr. Pinarp: Are all these donations in money or are some of them in butter?

k Mr. Simverwoon: I do not quite understand you.
§ Mr. MoxEer: Have you ever suggested the retail price?
Mr. Siverwoon: Have we suggested to the stores they should sell our butter
at a certain price?
E Mr. Moner: Yes.
: Mr. SiLverwoon: No.
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Mr. Siverwoob: These are donations in money. There is a list here of about
30 or 40, I think.

Mr. MacInyis: I am not asking for them.

The CHAIRMAN: Any other questions?

Mr. Moxngr: I have one more question.

The CHAIRMAN: Excuse me, Mr. Irvine has a question. ,

Mr. Irving: I wanted to ask a question on the balance sheet. I want to get
some assurance as to what these figures mean, if you would not mind turing to
that. Can you tell me what exactly is the total capital invested in your company?

Mr. SiLverwoop: I am going to suggest that Mr, Gillies answer that question
or endeavour to answer it for you.

Mr. GiLuies: The calculation of the capital invested as at March 31, 1947,
amounted to $5,610,000. There are many things enter into that as far as our
company is concerned because there have been a great many ramifications,
changes in the capital strueture, and so on, but to substantiate that, Mr. Ivrine,
I may say the combined standard profit basis granted by the board of referees
for the companies included in that statement is an amount of $425,000. If you
take the average percentage allowable by the board of referees, which is from 5
to 10 per cent, and take an average of 7% per cent on the $425,000 it amounts to
$5,666,000.

Mr. IrviNE: Are you arriving at the amount of your capital by figuring from
your profits or the other way?

Mr. Giuuigs: From the actual capital invested in the companies. That, of
course, changes with each statement.

Mr. Irvine: Do you not think this figure of $4,451,267 is rather an ungodly
size for a depreciation reserve? S

Mr. Giuues: Of course there is accumulation of depreciation for the
past 20 years. Those funds of course, are reinvested in further capital assets in
the company. There is a gradual building up year after year.

Mr. FLeming: Has that not been reviewed by the income tax department?

Mr. Giuuies: Yes.

Mr. Fupming: Year by year?

Mr. Giuuies: Very exhaustively.

Mr. Irvine: If T were to ask you, for instance, what percentage of profit you
made on your entire capital what would it be?

Mr. GiLries: The profit made for the year ending the 31st of Mareh, 1947, on
that capital investment would be 9-4 per cent.

Mr. Irvine: Would that include just the $5,000,000 capital?

Mr. Girries: Just the $5,610,000.

Mr. MayueEw: Before tax?

Mr. GiLugs: After tax.

The CHAIRMAN: Any other questions?
~ Mr. MonEr: You just mentioned a minute ago, Mr. Silverwood, a 2 cent dif-
ference between solids and prints. 1 see by the administrator’s order there
should be only 1 cent difference. Would you have made a mistake there? Have
you any information to give us on that? The administrator’s order filed as
exhibit 54 gives a 1 cent margin between solids and prints for first grade butter
to all buyers except wholesalers. I want it to be corrected if there is a corree-
tion to be made in your evidence. I think in one of your last answers you
sald it was 2 cents.

Mr. SiveErwoop: Two cents over the Toronto solids price.
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Mr. Monger: According to the administrator’s order the difference between
solids and prints for all other buyers of first grade butter is only 1 cent?

Mr. Siverwoon: That is correct, 1 cent.

Mr. MonEer: I wanted that to be corrected.

The CaarmAN: Is there anything else?

Mr. Moxgr: That is all. ;

3 Mr. FLeming: Mr. Chairman, there is one question I should like to ask which
| arises out of an announcement that has been made this morning. I presume the
committee 1s aware of it. .

Mr. Lesage: Would you speak up, plea:se?

: Mr. FLemine: I should like to ask one question arising out of the announce-
ment of the Wartime Prices and Trade Board this morning to the effect that as a
sult of the freight rate rise manufacturers and wholesale distributors of butter
1l be permitted to increase their selling price by the exact amount of the
‘increase in transportation costs. The order effective today allows the increased
cost to be added by the manufacturer only on sales of butter on which he has
~incurred a higher cost in delivering the butter to the buyer. I wonder if the
witness can give us any assistance at all as to what this may mean with respect
to butter hereafter marketed, as affecting the present selling price of butter.

Mr. SiLverwoob: I do not believe I would like to hazard a guess on that.
The CuHAIRMAN: Any other questions? All right, Mr. Monet.

Mr. Moner: Mr. Chairman, at this time Mr. Duplan, who is President of
the National Dairy Council of Canada, will read the statement he has prepared
and which has been distributed to the members of the committee. It has refer-
ence to the questions that were asked of Mr. McLean at page 1434 of the minutes
of proceedings and evidence, No. 29, of March 22. In answering the questions
ked there of Mr. McLean there was a reference to Mr. Duplan in his capacity
president of the National Dairy Council. That is the reason the memorandum
s been prepared. I would ask Mr. Duplan to read this statement_to the
i He did not ask to submit it. It is to answer the questions asked

- John Harold Duplan, President, National Dairy Council of Canada,
called.

The Wirness: Mr. Chairman and members of the special committee on
‘prices: In response to your request I am happy to submit the following
information.

In the hope and belief that such action will be beneficial to the committee,
I would respectfully submit the following statement concerning the position of
~ the operating division of the Canadian dairy industry, as represented by the
National Dairy Council of Canada, with reference to the price and supply
| situation which has developed with regard to butter.

= On March 31, 1947, all import controls on butter were removed by the
' Dominion government and with a view to determining the possible effect of such
ction on the industry in Canada, the Secretary of the Council, by letter dated
une 19, 1947, contacted Mr. F. Griffin, Montreal, representing Empire Dairies in
ondon, England, New Zealand and Australia, and Overseas Farmers’ Co-op
* Fed., Ltd., London, England, and enquired of him as to domestic and export prices
- for butter in New Zealand, Australia and the Argentine, and as to any subsidies
at were being paid which would have a bearing on such domestic and export
rices. Mr. Griffin was also requested to indicate the approximate laid-down
ost at Montreal on butter imported from the countries mentioned.

10033—2
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By letter addressed to the council under date of June 25, 1947, Mr. Griffin
replied that contract prices on butter and future commitments between the
United Kingdom, New Zealand and Australia had not been established at that
time, but that it was expected they would be established during the month of
July, 1947.

During the week of August, 10, 1947, Mr. Griffin met with the secretary of
the Council in Ottawa, and indicated that favourable production prospects in
New Zealand suggested the possibility that butter imports from that country
might be made available to Canada. On the basis of this information a meeting
was held in Montreal on August 18, 1947, attended by the then president of the
National Dairy Council of Canada, Mr. R. C. Smellie, the secretary, Mr. W. K.
St. John, Mr. K. H. Olive, Olive and Dorion Limited, Montreal, and Mr. F.
Griffin, Montreal. Developments arising out of this meeting were subsequently
reviewed in a letter dated March 19, 1948, addressed to Mr. K. H. Olive from
Mr. F. Griffin, and made available to me for the purpose of quoting to the
committee at this time. I quote therefrom as follows:

K. H. Olive, Esq., President,
Olive and Dorion Ltd., s
722 St. Paul St. W.,
Montreal, Quebec.

Dear Mr. Orive: I have pleasure in confirming briefly the endeavours
this office made during the second half of 1947, through our principals in
New Zealand and Australia, the main suppliers of butter to Canada in past
years, when, on behalf of the trade and industry, you had us try to arrange
supplies from those countries, in order to prevent a shortage and extreme
price rise here this winter.

On your approaching us the middle of August, at the instigation of the
National Dairy Council and the larger distributors, we exchanged several
cables with New Zealand and Australia, suggesting incidentally that the
dollar proceeds could be credited to the United Kingdom on such quantity
as the British Ministry of Food could release. Our New Zealand principals
took the matter up with their government, but advised by the beginning of
September that, after careful consideration, the New Zealand Dairy Com-
mission could not see their way to supply. Our Australian principals replied
that the matter should be taken up by our government with the Ministry
of Food, London, but we do not know whether the authorities at Ottawa
acted on this suggestion. .

When you again specifically approached us at the end of November
prior to a.meeting at Ottawa, with a view to trying New Zealand again for
a modified quantity, our principals there replied that there was no possibility
of supplying Canada. :

The above sets forth very briefly the telegraphic endeavours I made at
your request through our commercial connections. You will recall that we
agreed that further efforts were useless and that the matter was one for
arrangement between the Canadian and United Kingdom governments.

Yours Very truly,
(signed) F. Griffin.

Under instructions from the then president of the council, Mr. Smellie, a
meeting of the board of directors was called to be held in Ottawa September 16
and 17, 1947. Notice of this meeting was sent out by the secretary of the council
on August 15, 1947.

Because of the important bearing the deliberations of this meeting of the
board of directors would appear to have upon the subject of your committee’s
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_nhea.rings on butter, I should like to read excerpts from the summary of minutes
- prepared following the conclusion of the meeting. I quote therefrom as follows:

Present: R. C. Smellie, president; G. M. Carlyle, vice-president; Lea
Marshall, vice-president; W. R. Aird, E. Baechler, M. P. Coyle, J. H. Duplan,
- J. J. Creighton, A. W. Edgar, D. F. Farris, L. P. Granger, J. E. Graydon,
¢ A. E. Johnson, E. A. Johnstone, E. A. Lewis, J. E. McLean, C. G. MacLennan,
I C. E. McMonagle, J. W. Speirs, J. S. Turnbull, K. L. Wallace and W. K. St. John,
. secretary treasurer. *

The meeting commenced at 10.00 a.m. on September 16, and was called to
order by the president, R. C. Smellie.

, Supply and Distribution of Dairy Products: A substantial portion of the
- time of the meeting was devoted to consideration of the present and prospective
supply picture with a view to determining ways and means of making available
to the consumers of Canada the largest possible supplies of dairy products, and
- exploring methods of assuring the most equitable basis of distribution. Mr.
- K. H. Olive, as an active member of the council, sat in during these discussions,
and presented his views as to anticipated developments with respect to production,
distribution and price. The directors from all provinces, with the exception of
Prince Edward Island, undertook a careful study of the butter situation and
contributed their opinions as to production trends and supply and consumption
~ prospects.
f It was the general impression that as a result of an expected increased pro-
© duction in almost every province within the past month, the whole picture had
© become somewhat brighter. There was general agreement that the trend was
. towards higher fall and winter production, with the upward trend particularly
strong in the west. Should fall pasture conditions remain fair it was felt that a
. substantial increase in production of butter might be expected this fall and
winter, compared with the 1946-47 season. The prevailing good price for cream
- was generally given credit for this trend, and the consensus of opinion was that
. under favourable conditions an increase of approximately 10,000,000 pounds
. of butter might be expected during the remaining months of 1947, as compared
- with the corresponding period in 1946.
‘ Despite this increase it was realized by all present that the supply position
would continue to be tight. Two of the contributing factors are—the increase in
© consumption and the fact that compulsory distribution machinery no longer exists.
~ It was estimated that the total increase to March 31, 1948, would exceed produc-
 tion in the corresponding period in 1946-47, by approximately 14,000,000 pounds,
.~ but that as a result of an estimated 28,000,000 pound increase in disappearance to
~ March 31, 1948, it was possible that the apparent shortage would amount to as
much as 14,000,000 pounds.

For this reason those present felt that all in a position to do so should strongly
;. urge Canadians not to indulge in any panic buying, not to attempt to buy or store
i more butter than was needed for individual immediate needs, and to ask con-

1 sumers to conserve and economize in its use.

The council has fully explored the possibilities of importing butter. Thig
action was taken at a time when the supply situation appeared alarming.
+ Inquiries were instituted in butter surplus countries and it was learned that the
= likelihood of any surplus butter being sold in Canada was extremely remote, due
- to the shortage of fats and oils in the United Kingdom and western Europe.
President Smellie advised the meeting that he had made a special trip to
Montreal to examine the position, and as a result of his findings confidential
. discussions had been held with representatives of the dairy farmers of Canada,
= and that the board had been convened to receive a first-hand report as to the
- situation.

10033—23
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If T might just clarify that one particular sentence; what we mean by
“confidential discussions” at this particular point is confidential only to the
extent of general publicity, due to the uncertainty of the situation and negotia-
tions for imports which would cause further uncertainty in the market and in the
industry. That is the extent of the confidential discussions.

It was the unanimous opinion of the meeting that prices remained largely
in the hands of consumers who could quickly cause a sharp upward trend by
unwarranted buying or undue increase in use, without a corresponding beneficial
inerease in production,

On the other hand it was fully realized that only a fair and decent price
would bring out production, and that if farmers did not feel the price received
for cream warranted the extra effort, the hoped for increase in production was on
so slender a balance that any one of several unpredictable causes might result in
the sudden reversal of the present trend.

It was felt that a first necessity was that the public should be made fully
aware of the situation, and be told that restraint in purchases and consumption
was a necessity.

. At every stage of the meeting it was emphasized that the industry had no
desire ito profit unduly from the supply situation. It was the unanimous opinion
that such a course would be against the best long-term interest of the industry as
a whole, and it was felt that many producers concurred in this view. While
present prospects, so far as supply is concerned, are somewhat brighter than had
seemed possible a month ago, the whole situation is such that the utmost vigilance
and care has to be exereised by all interests if supplies are to be adequate until the
1948 production season. Producers, the trade, and consumers and government
all have a part to play to bring this about and see that the situation, both as
to supply and price, does not get out of hand.

It was the unanimous opinion that the industry might be subjected to.
unfavourable public criticism unless the dominion and provinecial governments
and the consumers of Canada generally were acquainted with the facts as to the
desire of the industry to exert its entire efforts in the public interests, and it
was decided that the Public Relations Committee should approach the federal
governmental authorities and express the views of the council on this subject.

The CuAamrrMAN: What is the Public Relations Committee?

The Wirness: That is a committee which has been set up within the couneil
functioning to present and interpret the thinking of the industry to the govern-
ment.

The CuARMAN: I see you are going to tell us about that. Go on.

The Wirness: As chairman of the Public Relations Committee of the couneil
during the year 1947, and to give effect to the instructions emanating from the
meeting of the board of directors, I headed a delegation of members of that com-
mittee comprising Messrs. W. R. Aird, Montreal, Que., W. Frank Jones, Toronto,
Ont., R. C. Smellie, Russell, Man., K. H. Olive, W. K. St. John, and myself during
interviews with Mr. K. W. Taylor, chairman of the Wartime Prices and Trade
Board, and Mr. F. S. Grisdale, foods co-ordinator, Wartime Prices and Trade
Board, on September 25 and December 2, 1947. Mr. Taylor’s evidence concerning
these meetings has been presented to you, and although there is nothing new
that I can add, I would confirm in their entirety his interpretations of our
discussions with him as they appear in his evidence as recorded in the minutes
of the proceedings and evidence, No. 24, dated March 15, 1948, at pages 1127
and 1128.

T might state that the committee referred to also interviewed Dr. G. S. H.
Barton, Deputy Minister of Agriculture on the afternoon of September 25, and
the discussions with Dr. Barton were pursued along very similar lines to those
with Mr. Taylor.

.
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As further evidence of the concern and good faith of the operating division
of the Canadian dairy industry, I should like to read excerpts from a press
- release issued from the council’s offices in Ottawa at the time of an address
delivered by Mr. Smellie before the annual meeting of the Ontario Creamery
Association in Toronto, December 4, 1947. I quote:—
‘ “Retail butter prices at any higher levels are not in the long term interests
. of any section of the Canadian dairy industry,” R. C. Smellie, president of the
Nztional Dairy Council of Canada told the Ontario Creamery Association here
- today.
: “If Canadians will voluntarily moderate consumption to what they were
accustomed to during war years, we will get through this winter without short-
ages,” stated Mr. Smellie. “It is consumer demand which is driving butter prices
- upward in the face of limited supply, and the remedy against higher butter prices
- remains in the hands of the consumer,” said Mr. Smellie, who is himself a butter
manufacturer.
' “Thanks to the fine weather of the late fall, and to a reasonable price to
farmers, which has produced a great deal more than last year, the supply of
butter in storage and in sight is sufficient to meet what has come to be considered
normal requirements in recent years. But despite higher prices, Canadians are
. eating more butter, considerably more. This may be hard to understand, but
the fact remains that consumption has increased with prices.
“This situation was not the fault of anybody connected with the industry—
farmers, manufacturers or wholesalers,” continued Mr. Smellie. “The whole
industry is doing a magnificent reconversion job, but after six years of strict
©  control it could not accomplish the task overnight. Further, there are many
~ demands on available milk supply, and many of these pay the farmer better,
or as well as butter. But the main cause of both higher prices and any shortage
which might oceur was the insistent consumer demand.”

The press release which T have just quoted was accorded widespread news-

paper and radio publicity, and it is my sincere conviction that under the

© circumstances existing at that time the views expressed therein were shared by
_ all leading dairymen in Canada.

Mr. Moxgr: Mr. Chairman, before the members of the committee are called

to ask questions of Mr. Duplan on this memorandum or brief, there are one or

two questions I would like to ask him.

Mr. Irvine: Would you kindly establish for us who Mr. Duplan is exactly,

what is his function?

Mr. MoxEeTr: That has already been established.

The Cuamman: He is president of the National Dairy Council of Canada.

5 Mr. MoxeTr: When he was sworn with Mr. Silverwood he gave all his details

then.

Mr. IrviNg: I know, that is in here and I can get all that detail from the

record, but I want to know what this council does and what its functions are,

By Mr. Monet:

Q. Mr. Duplan, I understand that you are the president of the National
Dairy Council of Canada?—A. That is correct.

Q. Before I ask you— —A. May I qualify that by saying that I have been
president for about thirty days. Prior to March 3, 1948, Mr. R. C. Smellie was
president.

Q. But you were a member of the council?—A. Yes, I was chairman of the
public relations committee.

Q. And you certainly know all the functions of the dairy council?—A. I
would not say that I knew all of them but I know a few of them.
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Q. Would you tell us the few you know?—A. The National Dairy Council
of Canada is a dominion wide organization of over 500 firms and associations
concerned in the manufacturing, processing, distribution, and sale of dairy
products. Are you interested in the purposes and. objects?

Q. Yes?—A. To review the effect of present legislation, and regulations,
both federal and provincial; to co-operate with federal and provincial govern-
ment bodies in obtaining legislation and regulations that will best serve the future
interests of the dairy industry as a whole; the co-ordination of the interests of
all concerned—producers, distributors, and manufacturers—to secure prosperity
for the dairy industry of Canada as a whole, but with the adequate safeguards
for the interests of the consuming public; the stimulation of the demand for dairy
products on the part of the consuming public; the improvement of the quality of
dairy products; to maintain a central service for members of the corporation and
the dairy industry generally.

Mr. IrviNg: It is a trade union then?

The CHAIRMAN: Are consumers represented on this council, Mr. Duplan?

The Wrirness: No, consumers are not represented on the couneil.

Mr. IrviNge: Are the co-operative dairies members of the association?

The WitNEss: Mr. Turnbull, who testified here, is a member of the National
Dairy Council and there are other co-operatives as well.

By Mr. Monet:

Q. Well, Mr. Duplan, I see on page 5 of this memorandum, at the bottom
of the page that you say “at every stage of the meeting—" and you are referring
to that meeting of September 16—“it was emphasized that the industry had no
desire to profit unduly from the supply situation. It was the unanimous opinion
that such a course would be against the best long-term interests of the industry
as a whole”,

Would you explain what you mean by that statement?—A. May I clarify
the statement by first saying the National Dairy Council is not interested in price
fixing. It is not a price fixing organization and it is only interested in price trends
as they may affect dairy production and the consumption of dairy products.

Q. How would a rise in price affect the long-term interests of the dairy
industry ?—A. By reducing the consumption of dairy produets.

Q. Are there any other reasons?—A. That would be the principal reason but
there may be others. We are concerned first of all about the production of the
product and secondly about the consumption and consumer acceptance of the
product.

Q. You mean to say if the price was made too high there would be a lesser
degree of consumption?—A. That was our feeling.

Q. If there was a lesser degree of consumption would there not be more
butter available and then the price would go down, would it not?—A. As we said
we are only interested in price trends as they affect the production and con-
sumption of the product. It is quite true if the price were lower—

Q. Consumption would be greater?—A. That would seem to be right.

The CramrMAN: You have stated the opposite here.

By Mr. Monet:

Q. You have just said the consumption would not be as large if the price
was higher?—A. That is a general over-all interpretation but if we referred to
the records presented in bulletin 24—

Q. I am taking your answer as you give it?—A. T am referring here to this
disappearance. As you notice even as the price increased the consumption was
maintained and I referred to that fact in the brief.
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, The CuarmaN: You say that where the price went up consumption went
~up?
' The Wirness: That is something that is very difficult for us to understand.
- We anticipated some reduction as the price increased but that was not true.
Apparently the purchasing power of the consumer was sufficiently strong and
' consumption continued.

By Mr. Monet:

: Q. What I want to make clear is this. In answer to my question regarding
- this statement at the bottom of page 5 you said the price going too high might
- hurt the interest of the dairy industry, is that right?—A. Yes.

Q. As I just pointed out if the price were not so high consumption would
be larger, would it not?—A. Yes. :

Q. The price would go down if there was more butter to sell, if we are to
believe what has been said here about the law of supply and demand?—A. That
~ is normally a correct statement.

Q. How do you reconcile the two statements?—A. You mean as regards
profits?

Q. Yes?—A. As far as profit is concerned we are only interested in a
favourable return on the investment. I imagine that is any dairyman’s interest.
I think those who have testified here have made it clear that the storage butter
profit was most unusual and most abnormal.

. Q. Coming to that feature, Mr. Duplan, I understand the list given on
page 4 gives the members of the Dairy Council who were present at the meeting
of September 167—A. Yes, that is right.

Q. May I take it those people who were there, representing the companies
which they did, would be holding a very substantial proportion of the butter
being held in Canada at that time?—A. Yes, but there were of course several
present who were not holders of butter.

Q. But there were those who were holders of butter. Can you tell the
members of the committee what proportion of the butter held in Canada at that
time would be represented by holdings of the people at that meeting?—A. I
would not know that.

Q. Could you give us a fair idea?—A. Well, I see Mr. Turnbull’s name
there and he would be one of the large holders of butter.

Q. I also see Mr. McLean; is that Mr. McLean from Canada Packers?—
A. No, that is Mr. McLean from the Maritimes.

Q. Well, surely you could tell the members of the committee what propor-
tion of the butter being held in Canada at that time was represented by the
holdings of those men?—A. Mr. Aird’s company was represented and our company
was represented. I see the other men whose names immediately follow ours
are ice cream men and they would not be holding butter.

The CuamrMAaN: I see that there is a Mr. Graydon.

The Wirness: That is the Neilson Company in Toronto. They are ice cream
people.

Mr. FLeming: I guess there is no relation. There is not a Mr. Martin
there, is there?

The Wrrness: Well, Mr. Monet, I would not care to hazard a guess as to
the proportion of butter held by the companies represented at that meeting.

By Mr. Monet:

Q. Well, would you say there was a large proportion represented by the
holdings of those people?—A. It might be 15 or 20 per cent.
Q. Not more than that?—A. No, but we have no way of knowing.
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Q. Well then, at September 16, would it be correct to say that a very
substantial amount of butter was already in storage at that time?—A. Yes,
that is a fair statement.

Q. There would be a very substantial quantity of stored butter on
September 16, when this meeting was held?—A. That is right.

Q. And at that time the price had been steadily rising since early Jume?

—A. Yes; there was a bit of a sag in October when the market retarded, but - g

the market advanced after that time until it reached 69 cents in January.

Q. May I take it also that a great proportion of the butter stored at the
time that meeting was held had been purchased at much lower prices?—A. I
would say so.

Q. Then, amongst the features that were given consideration at ‘that time
was consideration given to the fact stored butter was daily reaching a higher
price? Was there any consideration given to that feature?—A. Was considera-
tion given to the advancing price of stored butter?

Q. Yes?—A. It was advancing, as we understood it, in accordance with
the market. '

Q. Was that feature discussed? I ask the question because you do not
refer to that matter in the memorandum.—A. No, we did not discuss the matter
of price. i

Q. You did not discuss the matter of price?—A. No, we only discussed price
trends. :

Mr. WinteErs: What does the witness mean when he says the price was
advancing “in accordance with the market”?

The Wrtness: The price to the stores and the price from the stores to the
consumer.

By Mr. Monet:

Q. I am talking of stored butter held at the time when the meeting was
held on September 16. You mention in your memorandum that consideration
was given to all aspects of the industry?—A. That is right.

Q. To consumption, manufacture, and production. Now, I want to know
if there was any discussion or consideration given to the fact that at that time
there was a large quantity of butter stored and the price was advanecing daily?
—A. That was only considéred as it related to the supply situation for the future.
I refer to that fact in the brief and that we felt we required importation of
butter.

Q. Well, Mr. Duplan, I think you understand my line of questioning here
and I want to know whether there was any consideration given to the fact that
there was an abnormal profit being made or to be made on stored butter?—
A. No, we were not interested in the question of profit or price of stored butter.

Q. You were not?—A. No. :

Q. Although you said here in your brief that an undue profit would undoubt-
edly hurt the long-term interests of the industry?—A. Yes, but that is in relation
to the long-term policy and it does not refer to any particular company.

Q. I did not ask the question with respect to a particular company but you
were representing, together with others; the National Dairy Council, and you
were there to consider every aspect?—A. Yes.

Q. Well during that meeting you did not give any consideration to, the
question that the consumer was to be faced with a much higher price for butter
stored and that certain companies would make an abnormal profit?—A. We did
not discuss that, we were not interested in the profit of any organization holding
butter. :

Q. Do you believe that if consideration had been given to that feature at

that time it would have helped in bringing down the price of butter?>—A. No,

I do not believe so because that is not a function of the National Dairy Counecil.
Q. No, but could it not have been recommended?
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By Mr. Irvine:

Q. Is it not a function of your council to keep the price up?—A. No.

Q. You mean to say you are not interested?—A. We are only interested in
price trends that will make for adequate production.

Q. Well I think that is a very diplomatic way of describing the function of
your organization. Is it or is it not true that it is in the interest of your industry
that your organization exists?—A. Yes, that is true.

Q. Does not the price of butter have some very definite bearing on your
industry? A price for butter below cost would not be very healthy for your
industry ?—A. That is true. '

Q. Therefore it would be in the interests of your industry to see that there was
a price for butter which was at least sufficient to maintain your industry?—A. In
that sense I would say you are correct, sir; but the point, as I said before, is
that we are interested in price trends that will make for production, or price
trends that will make possible consumption of dairy products.

By Mr. MacInnis:

Q. Are you not interested in price trends that will make also for a profit in
addition to production and consumption?—A. You mean that the National Dairy
Council makes a profit.

Q. You are representing the dairy industry and you said you were interested
in a price that would make for increased production and adequate consumption.
You did not use the word “adequate” but were you not also interested from the
point of view of profit?—A. Well, I presume an interest of the members of the
National Dairy Council would be a reasonable return, not an undue return, if
that is the question.

Q. Is there any reason why you should hesitate in that regard?—A. I am
only hesitating, sir, in this respect that the National Dairy Council, for example
does not in any way represent itself or function in the interests of price setting
for the industry. We do not say whether butter is a cent too high or a cent too
low or how much this is or that is. We are only interested in price trends.

When the price of butter was below all other dairy products it was a concern
of the Council because we were quite certain that the producers would not pro-
duce churning cream at a price below that of other utilizations of milk. For
example, on the 1st of December, you had an advance in the price of fluid milk.
you had an advance on the price of milk for concentration. Then, you had an
indication of a higher price for cheese and, on January 5, you had a floor price
set for cheese which definitely had an influence on the price of butter. Now,
unless butter was advanced consistent with those other products, it was only
natural the farmer would not produce churning cream. Any further reduction
in the production of churning eream would mean our situation would have been
much more difficult than we have found it to be at this time.

Q. At the time this meeting was held, September 16, was the National

Dairy Council concerned about the fast increasing price of butter?—A. We were
concerned about the supply. In Mr. Taylor’s evidence, you will recall we dis-
cussed with him the matter of the importation of butter to supplement our supply
to meet our requirements.
; Q. If you were not concerned about the rising price of butter, how did the
idea of undue profit enter into the statement on page 5 of your brief?—A. We
were interested, as I said in reply to Mr. Monet’s question, in a price which would
bring up production to meet our requirements; not in the sale of butter at a
price that would gross any unfair profit.

Q. You do not say that in this brief?—A. I have explained it to the best of
my ability, sir.

Q. Was there not a feeling at this meeting that prices were going up so fast
there was danger of an undue profit being made?—A. Yes, that was the second
reason for suggesting the importation of butter.
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Q. But despite the fact the Dairy Council, representative of dairy producers
in Canada, was concerned about the question, an undue profit was made?—A.
That is true; but, as I say, that is not the responsibility of the National Dairy
Council, that belongs to the individual operator.

Q. How could the individual operator help himself? As I see it, here, the
individual operator could not do anything about it.—A. It was a natural condi-
tion. I suppose that, as human beings, they sold butter at the market price and
took the abnormal profit.

By Mr. Winters:

Q. Who sets the market price?—A. I saw a very good explanation of that
in the morning press, one of the best I have seen. It is an accumulation from
the ideas or negotiations of buyers and sellers of the product.

By the Chairman:

Q. You told Mr. MacInnis and Mr. Monet, with regard to the last paragraph
on page 5 of your brief, that the industry had no desire to profit unduly from
the supply situation. You knew what the picture was at that time. I know
you have said you are not concerned with price fixing and you are only concerned
with price trends, but what could the Council have done if it had wished to see
that butter was sold at a lower price?—A. Well, of course, we took the explana-
tion to the governmental authorities—

Q. I said what could you have done? Could your body, by itself, have taken
any action which would have resulted in a reduction in the price?—A. I do not
know what action we could have taken at that time because our concern was
more as to the supply.

Q. That may have been your concern, but let me make an explanation so
my question will be clear. When we had Mr. McLean of Canada Packers here .
he told us that he, too, was concerned about the supply situation and the prices
being received. Then, he was asked by a member of the committee why he did
not take steps on his own initiative to reduce the price level, since he was a holder
of butter to the extent of about 9 per cent. He said it was not possible for one
individual to do so.

Now, having in mind that you represent the dairy producers themselves,
a very important national organization, could your counecil, whether or not it is
your policy, have taken steps which would have resulted in a price reduction?—
A. I do not know what steps we could have taken with our membership because
that is not our function. I am sure it would not have been effective.

Q. You do not think you could have done it?—A. No, I do not know of any
effective measure we could have adopted.

By Mr. Mayhew:

Q. If you had been successful in your efforts in securing New Zealand or
Australian butter, that would have had the effect of keeping the price low, would
it not?—A. Yes; we were at a little disadvantage, there, Mr. Mayhew, on
importation.

Q. You did endeavour to get it?—A. We did endeavour, but on the subject of
the price of imported butter we did not have the information regarding the
mechanics of the application or the mechanics of the price structure of the
imported butter. We felt that definitely was government policy, as a matter of
. faet, we were told so.

Q. I realize it was government policy, but had you been able to get an
additional supply of butter from outside— —A. Yes.

Q. —it would have stabilized the situation?—A. It would have levelled the
situation and impeded the rise in the price of butter, in my estimation.
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The CHamrMAN: Mr. Monet, have you any further questions?
Mr. Moxer: No.

By the Chairman:

Q. I just want to be satisfied in my own mind, apart altogether from the
question of importation, that the council could not have done anything. It
seems to me if you had known the situation as we know it now you would have
said, “This is too high; this is going to hurt the industry”. Then, steps could
have been taken. It is always possible to take steps to increase the price.
Whether or not it is the policy of the organization to interest itself in that kind
of problem, in view of the absolute abnormality of the situation, surely some-
thing could have been done by this powerful body to reduce the price?—A. Well,
in the evidence given by Mr. Taylor, he refers to our concern—

Q. I realize that you were concerned, and it is because you were concerned
I am just wondering whether steps could not have been taken to effect a
reduction?—A. Mr. Taylor, on the occasion, refers to his discussion with us in
which he discussed the possibility of a ceiling; that is on December 2. Now, that
was one constructive suggestion as regards the price situation.

Q. That was government action. I am talking about what you could have
done, yourselves. I have an impression there is a feeling that not enough was
done by the trade itself to deal with this abnormal situation.—A. We feel—

Q. I am not referring to you, now, but when you are told of a company which
has made a very high profit, and you are told at the same time that nothing could
have been done in concert to reduce that, I am afraid it is a difficult statement to
accept?—A. We felt we had done a splendid service—at least some service by
taking the problem to the government administrators and discussing it with those
persons.

Q. No doubt about that, and I am not talking now about the government.
The government may or may not have been at fault; I am not talking about that.
I am talking about what the industry could do. However, if you cannot answer
beyond what you have said, we will have to accept it for the time being.

By Mr. Mayhew:

Q. What would have happened, in your opinion, if any large holder of butter
had said, “Here, I am receiving sufficient profit at present prices and, therefore, I
am not going any further, regardless of the trend”. What would have happened?
Would not the effect have been that his action would have kept the price of
butter down to a reasonable price?—A. It is quite true, possibly.

Q. That is what we say here, no one in the industry took that stand. Each
operator followed the other and would have followed to any height?—A. That
is true, but this is also true, reading from Mr. Taylor’s evidence: we could agree on
two points which were quite clear. First, we would like to see butter stay at
the present level; that is, the level at that time, and the only way it could be
kept at that level would be to arrange imports; that is the discussion at that time.

Q. That is the answer, that there was no one who took action and said,
“Here, we have enough profit”.

By Mr. Monet:

Q. You said you were not interested in prices but you felt that the importa-
tion of butter would affect the price?—A. That would be the price trend.

Q. Would it be correct to say that if there had been some butter imported
the price would have gone down?—A. By price setting, at no time did I mean
we said the price should be 60 or 65 cents.
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Q. I know that. You said you were not interested in price fixing, yet you
were so much concerned by the up-trend in the price of butter that you recom-
mended butter be imported?—A. That is correct.

Q. If it had been, the price of butter would have gone down?—A. It certainly
would not have gone up any farther.

Q. Would it have gone down?—A. I do not know at what date the imported
butter would have come in.

Q. Would it most likely have gone down?—A. It would not have gone higher.

Q. Then you were, indirectly at least, interested in price?—A. In the price
trend, yes.

Q. Mr. Mayhew just asked you if you had discussed the situation in view of

" the fact the price was going higher all the time. At that particular time, there

was a huge quantity of butter stored, so would it not have been possible for some-

one in this organization to take steps to sell butter at a lower price and thus

bring the price down?—A. Well, I should like to take the first part of your
statement first, that there was a huge amount 6f butter stored.

Q. Well, say a large amount?—A. We did not have sufficient stored to take
care of our requirements, did we?

Q. Whatever the quantity was at that time, Mr. Duplan, if the people at
that meeting had discussed that angle of the situation and had decided to sell
butter a little cheaper—was any consideration given to ithat question at all?—A.
With regard to the question of selling butter at a lower price, the trend would
be to increase consumption and that would have a bearing on the already short
supply.

Q. Would that be your answer then?—A. That would be my answer.

Q. Was any consideration given to the matter?—A. It was considered only
from the standpoint of the effect it might have on consumption. I say that in this
brief, that we were concerned with the over-all picture and the long-term interest
of the industry as a whole.

By Mr. MacInnis:

Q. Mr. Smellie said in the extracts you quoted that, as the price went up,
consumption increased?—A. As the price increased consumption increased?

Q. Yes.—A. As I said before, Mr. MacInnis, that is one particular trend I
cannot explain. I do not know anyone who could. The consumption of butter
increased and kept step with the increase in price. It is only natural that it would
decrease, but last year it increased.

Q. Perhaps it was not consumption that increased. Very likely it was the
disappearance of butter increased.—A. I am only taking the government figures.

By Mr. Harkness:
Q. Did not consumption increase essentially because rationing disappeared
and people were free to buy as much as they wanted?—A. That is true.
Mr. MacInnis: This was a long time after rationing disappeared.
Mr. Harkness: This increase in the disappearance of butter has been
apparent ever since the rationing of butter ended.

By Mr. Maclnnis:

Q. I was going to ask Mr. Duplan one other question. When you met with
Mr. Taylor of the Wartime Prices and Trade Board on December 2 do you say
he suggested the restoration of the ceiling on butter?—A. We discussed a ceiling
on butter, a possible ceiling. I was readmg from his evidence.

The CuamrMaN: What date is that?

Mr. MacInNis: December 2.
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By Mr. MacInnis:

Q. Who brought up the discussion of the ceiling?—A. Mr. Taylor. He said,
“T felt probably a ceiling price would come.” That is from page 1128 of the
evidence.

Q. What was the attitude of the National Dairy Council to a ceiling price
at that time?—A. We did not suggest it. We discussed it with him. It was a.
matter of whether a ceiling price—I think it is set out very clearly here. He said
that you would not need a ceiling price but if on the other hand you had no
imports you would need a ceiling price. The ceiling price, according to the
discussion, had a bearing on the possibility of importing butter.
: Q. That was Mr. Taylor’s understanding, but what was the reaction of the
National Dairy Council to a ceiling price at that time?—A. Exactly the same
as he stated here. We quite agreed with him that without imports we should
have a ceiling.

Q. That without importation you should have a ceiling?—A. Yes, but that
with imports the same result would be obtained, that it would act as a control
on the price. -

By Mr. Mayhew:

Q. You are only supplying your consumers now with 25 per cent. If you
had adopted a rationing system of your own as you are doing now a little earlier
that kind of rationing plan might have been helpful?—A. I think it would have
been quite helpful.

Q. It would have been helpful?—A. Yes.

Q. Would it not have been a natural function for your organization to
suggest to your fellow members that they should do that, that you could see
ahead of you a short supply?—A. Yes, it would have been helpful.

By The Chairman:

Q. You have been talking about New Zealand butter. As President of the
National Dairy Council do you know the consumption rates in New Zealand as
compared with Canada, for instance?—A. I have not that information with me.

Q. Is it not a fact we consume much more butter than New Zealand does?

Mr. MacInNis: Butter in New Zealand is still rationed.

The CuamMAN: Yes, but even when we were. The point is they talk about
importation. What importations do is to put into the hands of those who have
more, more butter than those from whom you are importing it. That was
Mr. Nash’s statement the other day. Were you aware of that when the National
Dairy Council made the suggestion about importations.

The Wrrness: Of course, the whole question of importations as explained
to us by Mr. Taylor must be negotiated through the United Kingdom. That
made for the uncertainty of it. We did not know what butter was available
in New Zealand or Australia when we were told by him any negotiations for
that butter must be by the government through the United Kingdom.

The CuHAmRMAN: There is no doubt about that, but you were interested in
importation. I am asking if you were aware of the consumption figures in New
Zealand as compared with Canada?

The Wirness: Yes, we had them, but I have not them with me this
morning. I can get them for you.

By Mr. Harkness:
Q. Looking at this from a different point of view, was your organization
of the opinion that a wholesale price of 65 to 70 cents a pound was necessary in
order to increase production sufficiently to meet the increased demand which had
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developed and which it was more or less apparent would continue?—A. I would
say the price that was necessary was somewhere consistent with the price of
cheese because in the final analysis the production of butter, or the price paid
for churning cream, which results in increased or decreased production of
butter, must be somewhere within line of that of other dairy products, and
_especially that of cheese. .

Q. To answer the question specifically did you think a price of 65 to 70
cents a pound wholesale was necessary in order to ensure sufficient production?
—A. I would say 65 cents was necessary after the floor price of cheese, the

- contract price with England, had been announced by the Minister of Agriculture.

Q. Therefore from the point of view of ensuring production, which in my view
at least is the most essential thing as far as butter is concerned, that we should
have enough of it, your organization would not have thought a decrease in price
was a good thing?—A. At what period of the year? Are you speaking of when
the cheese base was established or earlier in the year?

Q. I am talking of the period immediately before the ceiling price was estab-
lished.—A. We were not so much concerned about—

Q. When the price was from 65 to 70 cents wholesale—A. Let us go back
to the June price. The June price of butter, Toronto price, was about 49 cents.
At that time the price of cheese was on a basis of 25 cents, so the butter solids
price was of little concern at that time. The trend of that price was consistent
with cheese. Then when we get up to the fall of the year, December and early
January, when this price went above 60 cents that was when the floor price was
established on cheese and announced by the government at 30 cents plus 1 and
% cent bonuses, a total of 33, and the equivalent of two to one would be 66 cent

utter.

Q. The point T am getting at is that if you considered a price above 65 cents
was necessary in order to give sufficient production to meet our butter require-
ments naturally your organization would not take any steps to reduce the price?
—A. No, but not above 65 cents. I said we were interested in the price relation-
ship, so 65 cents would be price relationship.

By Mr. Winters:

Q. Related to cheese?—A. Yes. If butterfat was 58 cents with a floor price
of 33 cents for cheese you would divert milk into the cheese channel and you
would not get butterfat for butter.

Q. What about the relationship between milk and butter as a consumer
product?—A. That is milk for concentration?

Q. No, fluid milk—A. On fluid milk for market distribution there is a
recognized differential of anywhere from 75 to 80 cents a hundredweight because
of certain specific reasons, uniformity of supply, uniformity of quality, and
constant daily delivery and many other factors which make it more expensive
for the producer to produce that quality of milk, that particular milk.

Q. Taking the three products, milk, butter and cheese, which is the most
profitable to the producer?—A. I would think fluid milk, yes.

By Mr. Sinclair:

Q. May I have the privilege of asking a question or two? I realize I am
not a member of the committee. Mr. Duplan, I was very interested in the
statement you have given because it has corrected an impression which a lot of
people in the country have that the dairy industry is principally concerned with
protecting the industry in Canada. I think the fact that your industry did make
inquiries in New Zealand and Australia to bring in butter, or in the hope of
bringing it in, to alleviate the consumer shortage, is a very good thing. You
mentioned that would be an effective control on price and even suggested if the
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importation was large enough there might have been a drop in price. Is that
fair? That is from Mr. Monet’s question?—A. The price would be maintained,
i)r possibly a reduction, but it would certainly have been maintained at that
evel.

Q. With this great interest in the welfare of the consumer when you found
you could not satisfy the shortage by importing foreign butter did your dairy
council ever think of making inquiries about importing margarine, or relating
your position to the sale of margarine in Canada?—A. Margarine is an
important question. .

Q. I think it is a very practical question. You showed such interest in the
problem of the consumer who could not get butter—A. The oleomargarine
policy, as far as the National Dairy Council is concerned, has been discussed by
our executive. We have not made any representations. We have believed it to be
a matter of government policy.

Q. Is it a fair statement that your position at the moment is it is better
for the people of Canada to do without butter than to have margarine?—
A. Speaking from the standpoint of the Council I am not prepared to answer
that question because it has not been decided by the Council.

Q. Let me ask another question. Since margarine affects the dairy industry
so strongly, what effect would the sale of margarine in Canada have on the
price of butter?—A. I would prefer not to answer that. I am not authorized
to answer to begin with. I am only speaking for the National Dairy Council.

Q. As a man who is interested in the dairy industry you have been pretty
fair. You say that you believe the importation of New Zealand butter would
have been a controlling factor on the price of Canadian butter. I think this is
an exactly parallel question. Am I being unfair?—A. I did not come here to
discuss that. '

* Q. As a member of parliament I am concerned about the price of butter.
I am asking what effect would the sale of margarine have on the price of
butter. Would it increase the price of butter? Would it hold it level or would
it drop the price of butter?—A. I would not know, only by making a comparison -
with the United States. It has not had much control on the price of butter in
the United States, has it?

Q. I have one other question following up the question Mr. Winters asked
about which of the various dairy products is the most attractive to the farmer.
I come from the west coast and the continual cry of the Fraser Valley dairy
farmer, who is our chief dairyman, is that there has never been any money in
butter, that the good market is the fluid milk market and the ice cream market.
Is that still the case?—A. Fluid milk and ice cream have top earning power for
the producer? Is that your question?

Q. Yes—A. That is correct. ;

Q. Following up Mr. Martin’s question, he was trying to find out, with
your great interest in the public welfare as well as your own welfare. when you
were concerned about the high price of butter why you did not take some
specific action to show up, for example, Canada Packers by saying, “All right,
our members are not going to ask a high price.” The reason I am raising this
point is because of a very interesting situation in the dairy industry in British
Columbia where all the dairies except the largest outfit, the Fraser Valley Milk
Producers, asked for an increase of 1 cent in the price of fluid milk. The Fraser
Valley Milk Producers opposed that increase before the milk commissioner and
said that they did not think it in the public interest to increase. I suggest that
action by the Fraser Valley Milk Producers did more to please public opinion
in British Columbia than any other action that has been taken by the farmers
in British Columbia for some time. —A. I quite agree. That took place in
certain markets in Ontario in December.
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Q. That is a splendid thing. I wonder why it was not possible for your
dairy industry to take similar action on butter and show up, we will say, Canada
Packers and others?>—A. May I answer the first part of your question first? We
could not control or make any request of Canada Packers because they are not
members of the dairy couneil. 3

Q. That’s just the point. These other independent dairies in British Colum-
bia are not members of the Fraser Valley Milk Producers, but the Fraser Valley
Milk Producers told the public they would not take this extra cent. If your
members had said, “No matter what Canada Packers are going to take we are not
going to take 73 cents,” or whatever the price was, do you not think that would
have had a splendid effect on public opinion in Canada and confidence in your
Council?—A. As we look back over the situation that probably would have had
some value.

By Mr. Harkness:

Q. Mr. Duplan, that really comes back to the point I was on a minute ago,
does it not, as to whether your organization, the dairy industry, considered the
price of butter was too high or whether it was not too high?—A. Of course, we
have been talking about the acticn of individual members of the industry. You
are speaking now with regard to the interest and connection—

Q. Which?—A. You are speaking now of the connection and possible interest
of the National Dairy Council?

Q. Yes—A. I can only repeat what I said, that we were concerned about
the price trend. We felt that the matter of production was important and we felt
that the matter of prices that would impede or retard consumption was important,
s0. we went to the governmental authorities and discussed with them the advisa-
bility of the importation of butter to level the market price off at that particular
time.

Q. Do you consider the present price is sufficient or more than sufficient to
ensure adequate production to meet demand?—A. Yes.

Q. You do?—A. Yes.

Q. Do you think that if the price were down 5 cents a pound we will say
there would be sufficient production?—A. No, I think it would affect production
because of the facts to which I referred in this memorandum, the difference in
price between cheese and butter would divert production of butterfat from
butter to cheese.

Q. In your opinion, then prices such as we have at the present time are
essential if we are going to get enough butter?—A. Yes, because we have a
cheese equivalent to 53-cent butter.

By Mr. Wainters:

Q. Where would -the milk go if butter production fell off?—A. It would
go into cheese production, or it would probably go into concentrated milk, evapor-
ated milk and whole milk powders.

Q. Then the farmer would not realize any over-all less?—A. He would
not, no; because he would go into the most profitable market.

By Mr. Harkness:

Q. Then in view of your answer your council even if it had been able to do
so would not have taken any action to reduce the price of butter?—A. No, not
when we take the floor price of cheese at what it is.

By Mr. MaclInnis:
Q. Do you agree with the Minister of Agriculture for Ontario that the
export of dairy cows to the United States has had a limiting effect on the pro-
duction of butter?—A. You are asking me now to disagree with the minister.
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Q.'No. :
The Cuarman: That may be the result. Just ask the question, Mr.
MacInnis.

By Mr. MacInnis:

i Q. I will leave the name of the minister out of it. That is a particular
- question which came to my mind.—A. The information I have here in my brief
case is that our population of dairy cattle is about the same and there is an
increase in the number of heifers which will shortly freshen and then become
- milking cows. I think the over-all picture is good this year. I have a list here
as regards the cow population. That is what we are discussing.

‘ Q. The obvious answer would be then there is nothing to Mr. Kennedy’s
contention?—A. I did not say that. I said, my impression is that we have in
milk cows plus the heifer population, that we should have this year very close
- to or equal the number of milk cows of last year.

Q. That would be the case, providing the export of dairy cattle to the United
- States does not continue—A. And the unfortunate part of the exportation of
- cows to the United States is that the best cows we have are purchased for export.
Q. Well, then if there is going to be a free market in the export of dairy

ﬁ : cows 1t would naturally follow there should be a free market on the import of

butter.
Mr. Homura: Are you advocating free market for the import of butter?

Mr. MacInnis: I say that if there is going to be a free market for the
export of dairy cows we have to protect ourselves somehow.

Mr. Homuta: Might I ask the witness this?
The CrAIRMAN: Mr. Maclnnis has not finished questioning the witness.

~ Mr. Homura: Well, then, may I ask this in connection with that question;
in view of the fact of the increased demand for butter, cheese and milk products,
In our national economy should not the cow population show an increase?

The Wirngss: There has been plenty of work done by both the federal
and provineial governments in the inereased production per cow as against say
10 years ago. On many of our farms in Canada cows actually were boarders;
today those boarders have been eliminated and we now have cows in production
which are valuable to the producer.

By Mr. Winters:

Q. What do you mean by boarders?—A. A cow which is not producing
sufficient milk to pay its way or for its care.
Q. And you call them boarders?—A. We call them boarders.

~ Mr. FLeming: Mr. Chairman, may I now raise a matter—I see it is five
minutes to one—but it has to with witnesses being called? May I say
to the committee that the chairman was kind enough to tell me this morning
that he saw in the newspaper a report that Mr. Graham Towers, the governor
of the Bank of Canada, was leaving shortly for England. Enquiries which
have since been made by the secretary indicate that Mr. Towers will be leaving for
England on Monday—will be on the ocean Monday—and will not be back in
Canada until the 8th of May.

The CuAamRMAN: We will still be sitting, Mr. Fleming.

Mr. FLeminGg: Well, the committee will remember that the matter of calling
Mr. Towers has been before the committee ever since we began. 1 asked for his
appearance right at the outset of our proceedings, and I have asked for it on
a number of times since.

10033—3
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The CuARMAN: The steering committee had decided that we would call
him after the butter inquiry.

Mr. Homura: Could we not interrupt the butter investigation and have
him this afternoon?

The Cuamrman: For this afternoon we decided to call witnesses to deal
with this emergency situation in Montreal which the committee thought was a
matter of top priority, and the calling of those witnesses is going to interrupt
our regular butter proceedings this afternoon; but we are doing this so we can
deal with the situation in Montreal. That was the decision of the committee
itself at its Tuesday sitting.

Mr. Freming: This is an entirely new situation which has arisen; at least,
it came to the attention of the committee the first time when we were discussing
this question in the steering committee. We were told at that time the butter
inquiry would probably take about two weeks and I said that on that basis I
was quite prepared that we should call Mr. Towers as soon as the butter
inquiry ended. Now we have been on butter much longer than that, and we are
gacing a situation now where Mr. Towers will not be available for about another

ve weeks.

The CualRMAN: But, he will be available.

~ Mr. FLemine: He will be available, but we are spending a lot of time on
minutia—

Mr. Winters: What is that word—minutia?

Mr. FLeminG: Minutia—that is in the C.C.F. vocabulary too.
The Cuairman: Well, lets have less minutia.

Mr. MacInnis: Yes, and more clarity.

Mr. FLeming: Mr. Towers is in a position to give evidence on the principal
considerations and factors entering into the rise in the cost of living—probably
better able to do that than any of the witnesses we have called so far—and
I recall my request that he appear before the committee, Mr. Chairman, and
I would like him to be called now, before we hear these witnesses from Montreal.
After all, Montreal is not so far away and witnesses can be called quickly.

The CuaRMAN: Yes, Mr. Fleming, but you are asking us now to reverse
a decision which was made earlier. We have gone into all that and it was
decided that we should continue our butter inquiry, and then this matter was
brought before the committee by Mr. Beaudry and the committee decided that
we would get witnesses as to the Montreal situation here as quickly as possible;
and the earliest possible date was Thursday. We have gone over all that and
we have decided that-we would hear those witnesses today, this afternoon.

Mr. FLeming: Then I am in the position, Mr. Chairman, of asking the
committee, in view of this new information and the situation which now faces
us, to reopen the question; and I submit in support of that that these witnesses
are coming only from Montreal; it is not going to do them any great injury to
ask them to come Monday instead of today or tomorrow.

The CuamrmaN: I appreciate that. The situation is one which the committee
thought demanded priority, and probably every member of this committee
spoke very strongly on that point of importance.

Mr. Merrrrr: Mr. Chairman, surely the fact that Mr. Towers is going

away for an extended period was certainly not in my mind when I spoke strongly
in support of the resolution.

The CraAlRMAN: That is true, it was not in any of our minds. We did not
know it then.
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: Mr. MegrrrrT: I do not think it in any way embarrasses any member of
~ the committee in discussing Mr. Fleming’s suggestion. .

Mr. HomutH: Could we have Mr. Towers here on Monday?

Mr. Mayaew: Could we have thé meeting on Friday evening to accom-
" modate Mr. Towers?

The CuamrMan: We could see about that. :
Mr. Maysew: Mr. Fleming has wanted to call Mr. Towers for some time.

Mr. FueminG: I would appreciate it if the committee would extend every
. consideration that it can and ask Mr. Towers to be here tomorrow morning,
‘and if we do not finish with him in the morning ask him back in the afternoon.
It is conceivable, we could perhaps finish with him in the morning. I do not
- know. I am not being too optimistic.
The CHAlRMAN: I know that Mr. Dyde will take more time than I had
anticipated with Mr. Towers. I do not think it would be possible to finish
with him in one sitting.

‘ Mr. Fueming: Well then, if we cannot finish with him in the morning
- session why not sit tomorrow evenmg?

The Cuamrman: We just have to have some order in this committee. We
decided to deal with the Montreal situation. I stated to the committee at
the time that I thought the committee should await the outcome and results of
our present deliberations, but the committee -thought otherwise because of the
urgency of the situation. That was our decision. Now, it is true that when
that decision was made we did not know about Mr. Towers’ engagements.
That does bring in another angle and puts the matter in a somewhat different
light; but I do not think we can carry on a three-ring circus. We ought to
start and get some order; and, if Mr. Towers is important as a witness, and
I know he is, he can be called quite easily when he returns. He is not going
to be unavailable to us, and it may be that his appearance would be more
advisable then.

Mr. Freming: I think we could deal with him in one day, and get a great
deal of help from him. I think we have spent some time now that could have
been saved if we had had Mr. Towers at an early stage. I think Mr. Towers
is in a position to give evidence that might have saved a lot of time we have
spent going over small details.

Mr. MacInnis: Mr. Chairman, I think under the circumstances Mr. Fleming
has some right to kick, to raise the question he did. He raised the question
of Mr. Towers appearing as a witness very early in this investigation. I think
it was at the first or second meeting of the steering committee.

The CualrmaN: That is right.

Mr. MacInnis: But I do not think we can make any different arrangement,
at least not for this new angle. Mr. Beaudry, who raised the Montreal question,
is not here at the moment and it would not be fair to change any arrangement
with respect to the calling of witnesses when he is not here. I presume the
witnesses you are going to call are here now?

Mr. MoNET: Yes.

Mr. MacInnis: I would be prepared to have an evening session as well
as an afternoon session tomorrow in order to hear Mr. Towers.

Mr. Mayaew: Could we not start tomorrow morning at 10 o’clock? That
would give us three hours.

The CuamrrmAN: Remember what we are doing. We are starting with the
Montreal witnesses this afternoon, and I doubt very much if we will finish with
them today. We have got to make up our minds as to what we are going to do.
10033—34%
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As I said, that matter was all discussed here before the main committee and the
committee decided what it was going to do; it is going to take the Montreal
witnesses this afternoon. As you all know, my views on that matter were very
clear and I placed them before the committee, but the committee decided that
we should go on. I do not think we should start with one subject and then leave
it for another. We have got to have some order in our proceedings.

Mr. Winters: What about taking Mr. Towers on Monday.

The Cuamrman: He is leaving on Monday.

Mr. HargnEess: Then we would have to have him today or tomorrow, or not
have him at all. :

Mr. MacInnis: I do not think we can have him, unless we have extra
sessions.

Mr. Homura: Well, lets have him tomorrow.

The CrAlRMAN: Gentlemen, we will meet again at 4 o’clock this afternoon.

AFTERNOON SESSION

APrIL 8, 1948.
—The committee resumed at 4.00 p.m. ;

The CuAIRMAN: The meeting will come to order.

I would like to-welcome a new member to this committee in the person of
Mr. Thatecher who has taken the place of Mr. MacInnis. Mr. MacInnis advised
me yesterday that because of the Industrial Relations Committee and the special
interest which he has in that matter that he had asked to be transferred to that
committee for the time being. In his place Mr. Thatcher has joined us. We
welcome Mr. Thatcher and I would say that Mr. MacInnis, like all the members
of this committee, was a very faithful and constant attender here. He was of
great help to us and we expect, and I know we will receive, that same help and
attendance from the man who succeeds him.

Mr. Beaubry: You are speaking of the Liberal members there.

The CramrMAN: Are you ready Mr. Monet?

Mr. Moner: Yes. Before I call the first witness who is Mr. Maurice
Gauthier—

Mr. FLeminGg: Excuse me, Mr. Chairman, there is another matter.

The CuarrmaN: Yes, Mr. Fleming has a problem with regard to Mr. Towers.
I hope this matter will not take long because we are anxious to get ahead. Mr.
Mayhew has a report to make regarding Mr. Towers.

Mr. MayHEw: At the request of the chairman I called Mr. Towers and had
a chat with him over the telephone. It is impossible for him to be here tomorrow
and he is leaving Ottawa on Monday. Saturday is therefore the only day that
is available to him and he will make himself available for Saturday if it is the
wish of the committee.

Mr. FLeming: What time does he leave on Monday.

Mr. Mayrew: He leaves early in the morning and he has no time on Mon-
day. He has no time tomorrow as he has many things to which he must attend,
but as I say, he will make himself available on Saturday. He expects to be back
in the city about May 12.

Mr. Irvinge: I think probably he would be willing to come here Saturday if
that is suitable to the committee but the trouble is we might not finish with him
on Saturday.
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Mr. Freming: Well, I appreciate that suggestion very much but I doubt
whether we would have a quorum on Saturday.

The CramrMAN: I think if I asked the members of the committee to come
that they would come for you.

Mr. FLeminG: Do you think they would come for me? I have a good mind
to accept that invitation.

The Caamrman: Would you like that?

Mr. FLeminGg: The chatrman is suggesting that if I asked him to have the
meeting on Saturday the members of the committee would attend.

" Mr. Lesace: We will fly here.

Mr. Beaupry: You are again speaking of the Liberal members who will be
here.

The Cuamrman: Well, is it agreeable that we meet on Saturday?

Mr. Freming: Without wasting any time I think it is quite impossible to
have a meeting on Saturday. I would be quite willing to come myself but I do
not, believe you would get a quorum on Saturday.

The CuHarMAN: I think we would if it was necessary. You had perhaps
better speak to me about this matter at 6.00 o’clock.

Mr. JounsTon: Is this a special meeting to which you are referring?
Mr. FLeminG: Did you not hear Mr. Mayhew’s report?
Mzr. JounstoN: No.

Mr. FLeminGg: Mr. Towers says that he cannot attend tomorrow and that
he is leaving on Monday. The only time which he has available is Saturday.
Could he not change his plans in order to meet us tomorrow?

Mr. Mayuew: I did not press for a meeting tomorrow because it was quite
evident from the discussion here that we would not get through with the present
witnesses tomorrow. Mr. Towers said also that he was not available tomorrow.
Of course he would have to come if we subpoena him. As I said, he will come
on Saturday.

The Cuamrman: I suggest, Mr. Fleming, that you think it over and that you
and I have a word before 6.00 o’clock.

All right, Mr. Monet.

Mr. MayaeEw: Pardon me, Mr. Chairman, I did tell Mr. Towers that the
matter would be decided at 4.00 o’clock and that either myself or the secretary
would call him back so that if he was not to appear on Saturday he could
arrange his time accordingly.

The Caamman: Well Mr. Mayhew, perhaps you and I and Mr. Fleming can
have a talk about this later in the afternoon.

Mr. Moner: Before I call the first witness I wish to state that a summons
was issued on Tuesday to three witnesses, namely Maurice Gauthier, Mr.
Pelchat, and Mr. David Bernier of Montreal. At this time the summonses were
issued there were no printed French summonses because this is a very special
form of summons. The old form of summons printed in French would not meet
the requirements for calling witnesses for this special investigation so the
summonses issued to these three witnesses were English summonses. On the
same night that the summonses were forwarded, Mr. Arseneault, the clerk of the
committee, on my instructions sent those three persons telegrams in French
telling them that summonses were on the way and that they would be required
to be here this afternoon. Since that time I have been informed that the French
summonses are being printed for the future should they be required. I wanted
to make that statement before I called the first witness. !




1598 SPECIAL COMMITTEE

The Cuamrman: You will see that there are French copies of the summonses
available in the future?

Mr. Mo~NET: Yes.

Mr. Beaupry: Mr. Chairman, before you proceea with this inquiry might
I ask the clerk of the committee when we may expect to have the forms of
summonses in French? Will they be available shortly?

The Crerx: Tomorrow. »

(Note: English translation of evidence which follows appears in Appendiz
to this day’s evidence.)

M. Maurice Gauthier, bijoutier, comparait:

Me Monet:

D. Monsieur Gauthier, voulez-vous vous faire assermenter. Je comprends,
Monsieur Gauthier, que vous désirez donner votre témoignage en frangais?—
R. Oui, Monsieur.

Me Drareau: Bien, monsieur le président, & titre de procureur et d’assistant
de M. Gauthier. .. :

Me Monet:

D. Vous étes son avoecat?—R. Oui, monsieur.

D. Et vous étes monsieur?—R. Jean Drapeau, de Montréal. J’aurais une
déclaration de principe & faire. Je pense que j’ai déja fait transmettre & diffé-
rentes personnes l'indignation de mes clients. Je crois que la déclaration de
principe, faite présentement, est un effet de cette indignation. N’elt été
I’empressement de MM. Pelchat, Gauthier et Bernier de réitérer aux membres
de ce comité les renseignements qui sont déja d’ailleurs fournis bien volontiers
4 de nombreux enquéteurs fédéraux, provinciaux et municipaux, et qui établissent
hors de tout doute qu’aucune irrégularité ou illégalité n’a été commise par eux,
n’elit été linterprétation fausse que certaines personnes mal intentionnées
auraient inévitablement donnée de leur absence, je dois dire que mes clients ne
seraient ici cet aprés-midi. La raison de leur absence en serait une de prineipe,
principe dont la valeur intrinseque est indiscutable et ne souffre aucune des
exceptions que trop facilement et trop souvent I'on semble prét & accepter, dans
certains milieux. Bien que mes clients portent des noms qui ne prétent & aucune
équivoque quant & leur origine raciale, Pelchat, Gauthier et Bernier, ont recu
une soumission entiérement rédigée en langue anglaise. Cette maniére de
procéder est inacceptable. ..

M. Lesage:
D. Monsieur le Président, sommes-nous dans une assemblée politique?
Le prEsmeNT: Non.
M. Lesace: Est-ce que nous sommes obligés d’écouter cette déclaration?
Me Drareau: Cest une déclaration que je fais au nom du témoin.

__ Le présmenTt: Votre client a été assigné en anglais, nous le regrettons
mﬁm_rnent, veuillez me croire. Vous avez envoyé un télégramme en francais,
monsieur Arsenault?—R. Oui, monsieur.

7 Me Drapeau: 11 est triste de constater tout de méme que l'obstruction
faite & cette déclaration vient de la part de Canadiens francais.
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M. Beaudry: _

D. Je ne crois pas que le comité ait objection & entendre la déclaration de
assigné ou de son procureur, puisqu’il 'a déja fait dans le passé, mais c’est,
je erois, parce qu'une partie de cette déclaration traite d’'une question qui a
déja été expliquée. Et ce n’était aucunement le désir du comité de la passer
sous silence, mais bien d’éviter une répétition.

Me Drapeavu: Si vous désirez, monsieur le Président, que je mette fin a
ma déclaration, je m’y conformerai.

M. Beaupry: Je m’objecte & cette partie-la de la déclaration seulement.
Je crois que le comité en a déja été saisi. Je ne crois pas que le comité ait
d’objection & entendre votre déclaration, sauf cette partie qui a déia été traitée.

Me Drapeau: Cette maniére de procéder est inacceptable et mes clients
tiennent & proclamer leur profonde indignation, refusant toute explication aux
motifs d’excuse. Inutile d’ajouter que,. personnellement, je joins a celle de
mes clients 1’expression de mon indignation et de mes protestations les plus
vigoureuses.

M. Braupry: Est-ce que vous me permettez une question?

Me Mongr: Monsieur Gauthier, voulez-vous nous donner votre prénom?—
R. Maurice.

D. Et quelle est votre adresse?—R. 6950, rue Louis-Hémon, Montréal.

D. Quelle est votre occupation?—R. Bijoutier.

D. Depuis combien d’années exercez-vous ce commerce de bijouterie?—
R. Depuis 1945. '

D. Dois-je comprendre que vous étes l'associé de M. Pelchat?—R. Oui,
monsieur,

D. En compagnie limitée?—R. Oui, monsieur.

D. Faisant affaire sous le nom de Pelchat et Gauthier?—R. Oui, monsieur.

D. Voulez-vous dire aux membres du comité combien de magasins vous
opérez & Montréal ou ailleurs, si vous en opérez ailleurs?—R. Seulement deux,
a Montréal. _

D. Voulez-vous donner les adresses, s’il vous plait?—R. 3116, rue Masson,
5104, boulevard Décarie.

D. Je comprends que ces deux magasins font exclusivement le commerce de
la bijouterie?—R. Oui, monsieur.

M. Beaudry:

D. Si vous n’avez pas d’autre question, monsieur Monet, permettez-moi de
lui en poser quelques-unes. Je comprends que M. Gauthier, ou MM. Pelchat et
Gauthier, ont aussi récemment fait le commerce du beurre.

Me Moner: J’allais pour demander au témoin s’il s’était intéressé tout
derniérement, soit la compagnie Pelchat et Gauthier ou personnellement, dans
le commerce du beurre?—R. Non, monsieur.

D. Dois-je comprendre, monsieur Gauthier, que tout derniérement Ila
maison Pelchat et Gauthier a fait I'acquisition d’une certaine quantité de beurre?
—R. Oui, monsieur.

D. Voulez-vous nous dire de qui vous avez acheté le beurre en question?—
R. De M. David Bernier.

M. Beaudry:

D. Quelle est la profession de M. David Bernier?—R. Je crois qu’il
est beurrier. A

D. Sous quelle raison sociale?—R. Je crois que c’est la Jersey Brand.

M. Pinarp: Est-ce qu'il fabrique lui-méme du beurre?

M. Beaubry: Est-ce Jersey Brand Limited?—R. Je ne le sais pas.
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Mr. Hark~gEss: Who makes the Jersey Brand? What company makes it?
Mr. Mongt: The trader who sold him the butter will appear as a witness.

M. Beaupry: Vous dites que M. Bernier est beurrier. Pouvez-vous nous dire
s'il fabrique du beurre ou s'il vend du beurre?—R. 1l fabrique et vend le beurre.

D. Le connaissez-vous depuis longtemps?—R. Depuis mon enfance.

D. Vous avez acheté du beurre de M. Bernier & une époque relativement
récente?—R. Oui, monsieur.

D. A quelle date particulierement?—R. Le 31 mars.

D. Vous avez acheté du beurre de M. Bernier le 31 mars 1948?—R. Oui,
monsieur. J'en avais acheté auparavant; cela fait vingt-cing ans que
j’en achéte. ?

D. Le 31 mars 1948, lorsque vous avez acheté du beurre de M. Bernier,
vous avez acheté quelle quantité?—R. 5,600 livres.

D. Vous ¢étiez au courant le 31 mars, ce jour-1, et plusieurs jours précédents,
qu’a Montréal il était extrémement difficile de se procurer du beurre?—
R. Certainement.

D. Vous avez, malgré cela, & cause de vos relations avec M. Bernier, réussi
a acheter 5,600 livres de beurre?—R. Exactement.

D. Est-ce que vous avez dii déclarer & M. Bernier pour quelles fins vous
vouliez acheter 5,600 livres de beurre ou est-ce que M. Bernier vous 1’a demandé?
—R. Je lui ai dit. Je ne sais pas s'il me I’a demandé le premier, mais je le lui
ai dit.

D. Quelles fins avez-vous déclaré étre votres a M. Bernier?—R. Pour le
donner en prime.

D. Vous avez payé ce beurre & M. Bernier, combien?—R. 69c.

D. La livre?—R. Oui, monsieur, exactement.

D. Connaissiez-vous le prix du marché ou le prix que le grossiste pouvait
vous vendre le beurre a ce temps-1a?—R. Je crois que c’est le prix. ..

D. Le prix du plafond?—R. Il était jusqu’a 73c.

D. Pardon?—R. Je crois qu’il se vend jusqu'a 73c.

D. A I'époque ou vous avez fait cette transaction, étiez-vous sous I'impression
que M. Bernier avait le droit de vous vendre ce beurre-la 73c. la livre?—R. Ah!
je ne pourrais pas dire.

D. Vous venez de le dire dans une réponse précédente?—R. Je ne pourrais
pas dire.

D. Vous avez dit, si ma mémoire est fidéle, il y a un instant, que vous 'avez
payé 69c. la livre et je vous ai demandé si ce prix-la était le prix du plafond
et vous avez dit; “je le crois”?—R. Oui, monsieur.

D. C’était 73¢.?—R. Oui, monsieur.

D. Alors, je vous demande, lorsque vous avez fait cette transaction, si vous
étiez sous l'impression que M. Bernier avait le droit de vous vendre ce beurre
73c. la livre?—R. Non, monsieur. Je ne crois pas. Dans le temps, je crois qu’il
avait le droit de le vendre 69c., & cause des grossistes.

D. Est-ce que vous ne devriez pas corriger votre réponse précédente?
Je ne veux pas vous tendre d’embiiche, mais je crois que votre réponse précédente
a laissé le comité sous une fausse impression?—R. Je ’ai eu & 69¢. croyant que
c¢’était le prix du plafond.

D. Aprés avoir expliqué & M. Bernier que vous aviez besoin de cette
quantité-1a de beurre dans le but de loffrir en prime?—R. Oui, monsieur.

D. Vous avez expliqué cela & M. Bernier lorsque vous avez fait cette
demande du beurre?—R. Clest cela.

D. C’est vous qui en avez fait la demande, ce n’est pas M. Bernier qui vous
a offert le beurre?—R. C’est moi qui I’ai demandé.

D. Je reviendrai la-dessus tout & I'heure. La transaction & 69c. la livre
représente $3,600 ou $3,700?7—R. Exactement.
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D. Vous avez acheté le beurre le 31 mars 1948, et est-ce que vous l'avez
payé comptant?—R. Oui, monsieur. .

D. Au montant de combien, & quel montant global?>—R. Je ne pourrais pas
le dire la. 5,600 fois 69c. .. . 3 A

D. Vous é&tes bijoutier, vons ne devez pas faire cela & l'année longue?—
R. Je ne peux pas vous dire le chiffre exactement,—$3,800 et quelques piastres.

Me Monet:

D. $3,864, est-ce que cela rafraichit votre mémoire?—R. Peut-étre. Oui,
c’est cela exactement.

M. Beaudry: ;

D. Vous avez payé le beurre de quelle facon?—R. Par cheque.

D. Daté de quand?—R. Le 31 mars.

D. Le chéque a été encaissé & quelle date?—R. Il n’a pas été encaissé.

D. Le chéque n’a pas été encaissé?—R. Non, monsieur.

D. Voulez-vous nous expliquer pourquoi?—R. Parce que, naturellement, on
voulait voir la réaction avant. C’était plutdt par protection, pour pouvoir
le garder. Naturellement, on disait que si la vente ne marchait pas comme on
avait pensé, qu’il y aurait peut-étre moyen d’annuler cela.

D. Quand vous dites qu'il y aurait peut-étre eu moyen d’annuler cela,
est-ce que vous parlez & votre point de vue ou & celui de M. Bernier?—R. Je
crois bien que nous pouvions nous entendre. C'est un ami de la famille.

D. Est-ce qu'il y avait eu entente au préalable?—R. Une entente verbale,
naturellement.

D. En fin de compte, il y avait eu une entente & l'effet que,—si je puis
résumer votre transaction,—vous aviez le droit de tirer sur Bernier jusqu’a con-
currence de 5,600 livres de beurre?—R. Clest cela.

D. Mais si vous n’en aviez pas besoin pour les fins de votre commerce, si
Poctroi ou l'offre de beurre dont on parle ne donnait pas les résultats désirés,
vous entendiez avoir le droit de demander & Bernier de reprendre son beurre
et de vous remettre I'argent?—R. Oui, monsieur.

D. Effectivement, est-ce cela qui est arrivé?—R. Oui, monsieur.

D. Effectivement?—R. Oui, monsieur.

D. Effectivement, Bernier n’a jamais encaissé le chéeque?—R. Exactement.

D. Le chéque de $3,864, daté le 31 mars?—R. Oui, monsieur.

D. M. Bernier vous a-t-il donné du beurre le 31 mars?—R. Je ne pourrais
pas dire exactement. Le 31 mars, je ne sais pas quelle date c¢’était.

Le Président:

Le 31 mars, c¢'était le 31 mars.

Le TEmoiN: Je veux dire le jour.

Le priéspENT: C’était un mercredi.

D. Une transaction de beurre pour un bijoutier, c’est assez inusité.
Nous parlons d'un fait qui s'est déroulé, au maximum, il y a neuf jours. Vous
ne vous rappelez pas du montant exact que vous avez payé par chéque, pour
5,600 livres de beurre. Vous ne vous rappelez pas de la date exacte & laquelle
vous avez recu du beurre. Je veux modifier le ton de mes questions. Je vais les
faire excessivement simplistes. Avez-vous recu du beurre de M. Bernier?—
R. Jai regu 200 livres, je ne puis pas dire si c’est le 31 ou le ler.

D. A quelle date avez-vous offert du beurre en prime & vos clients?—R. Je
ne le sais pas exactement, réellement.

. D. Estce qu'il y a quelqu'un dans votre industrie qui est au courant des
faits de votre industrie?—R. Je le suis.
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D. Pour le beurre?—R. Je le suis.

Le prEsIDENT: Le 31 mars, ¢'était un mercredi, je pense.

M. Beavpry: Est-ce que vous voulez répondre plus clairement?

Le prEsmENT: Je suggeére cela.

Le mémoIiN: Le 31 mars.

M. BeAUDRY:

D. Le 31 mars, vous avez donné un chéque de $3,864?—R. Oui, monsieur.

D. Vous avez donné $3,864,—vous me corrigerez si je me sers du mauvais
terme,—avec la promesse: N’encaissez pas le chéque si je n’ai pas recu le
beurre?—R. Exactement.

D. De quelle fagon avez-vous disposé de ce beurre?—R. Aux clients qui
venaient acheter pour $5.

D. Je ne sais pas si le comité jugera que la prochaine question est acceptable
Vous avez deux magasins, un sur la rue Masson et 'autre sur le boulevard
Décarie. Auriez-vous objection & nous dire les affaires brutes que vous faites
dans les deux magasins?—R. Oui, monsieur.

D. Vous auriez objection & me le dire?—R. Oui, monsieur. Je ne pense
pas que cela ait de relation avec le beurre.

M. Beaupry: Pour linstant je vais passer.

M. Lesace: Cela en a autant que la bijouterie.

M. Beaudry:

D. Quand vous avez donné le beurre en prime, c’est de quelle date a
quelle date?—R. Le 31, exactement.

D. Le 31, vous avez donné du beurre en prime?—R. Oui, monsieur.

D. Alors, toute la transaction qui nous intéresse s’est faite le 31. Le 31,
vous avez donné un chéque qui n’a pas été encaissé; vous avez regu du beurre,
vous ne vous rappelez pas quand lavoir recu, vous ne vous en rappeliez pas
il y a un instant, alors la réponse est que vous avez recu le beurre le 31, puis
que c'est la date que vous 'avez donné, le 31?—R. Je vois la date qui est
marquée sur 'annonce, il n’est pas nécessaire de s’enflammer pour une question
de date.

D. Le comité ne s’enflamme pas. Nous traitons d’une transaction qui a été
faite dans la méme journée. Si je me reporte 4 une réponse que vous avez
donnée tout a I’heure, vous ne vous rappelez pas du montant du chéque que
vous avez donné?—R. Je ne m’en rappelais pas & quelques piastres prés, mais
je savais que c’était $3,860 et quelques piastres.

D. A quelques jours prés, disons que pour vous c’est le 31 mars, vous avez
fait une transaction conditionnelle avec M. Bernier, par laquelle vous avez
donné un cheéque qui devait étre conditionnellement encaissé, mais qui de fait
n’a pas été encaissé, et par laquelle transaction vous avez recu d’un montant
total de 5,600 livres de beurre 200 livres seulement.” Vous en avez distribué
combien ce jour-la?—R. A peu prés, quarante livres, trente-cinq ou quarante
livres,

D. Nous serait-il possible d’avoir les chiffres exacts?—R. Monsieur, je
crois que c’est trente-sept livres.

D. Est-ce que vous croyez que cela est exact ou est-ce que vous croyez
que cela peut étre exact?—R. C’est cela.

D. Vous avez distribué exactement trente-sept livres de beurre en prime
le 31 mars. Vous aviez encore 5,400 livres de beurre en réserve que vous aviez
payées conditionnellement. Vous aviez encore 163 livres sur les 200. Qu’est-ce
que vous avez fait des 163 livres?—R. Je les ai chez moi et chez mon associé.

D. Vous avez chez vous dans le moment 163 livres de beurre?—R. Mais,
depuis, j’en ai donné & des membres de ma famille.
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D. Monsieur le Président, je ne puis avoir du témoin une réponse. Dans
la méme phrase, il dit qu’il a 163 livres de beurre chez lui et il dit qu’il n’a pas
chez lui 163 livres. Vous aviez encore & votre compte, je présume, 5400 livres
de beurre. Qu'est-ce qu'il est arrivé de ces 5,400 livres de beurre?—R. Ell&s
sont dans lentrepot, M. Bernier les a reprises.

D. Est-ce qu'elles sont & votre nom?—R. Non, elles sont au nom de
M. Bernier. :

D. Maintenant, nous sommes en face d’'une autre transaction par laquelle
vous avez remis & M. Bernier 5400 livres de beurre. A quelle condition et
quand?—R. Lundi, le 5 avril.

D. Lundi, le 5 avril, vous avez remis cela & M. Bernier?—R. C’est-a-dire
que je ne lui ai pas remis, le beurre était entreposé, la.

D. Vous avez avisé M. Bernier que pour les 5,400 livres de beurre que vous
aviez achetées, qu’il pouvait les retenir?—R. C’était justement & cause de la
Commission des Prix qu'il m’avait conseillé de discontinuer cela. J’ai discon-
tinué Ia journée méme & en vendre et le samedi comme c’était une journée ol
j’étais passablement occupé, j’ai fait cela le lundi, j’ai changé le chéque, je lui
ai donné un chéque de $138 et j’ai pris le mien.

D. Vous n’avez pas payé a M. Bernier le montant pour 5,600 livres de
beurre, mais M. Bernier a repris 5400 livres de beurre et vous lui avez donné
un chéque pour payer la différence entre 5,600 livres de beurre et 5400 livres
de beurre, cela est exact?—R. Oui, monsieur.

M. Freminc: Monsieur le Président, si M. Beaudry voulait bien parler
plus lentement et le témoin parler plus haut et plus lentement, les députés
pourraient les comprendre mieux.

M. Braubry: Je m’excuse, M. Fleming a parfaitement raison.

M. Beaudry:

D. Le 5 avril, contre ’abstention que vous avez fait signifier & M. Bernier
de prendre possession des 5,400 livres de beurre achetées et payées en théorie le
31 mars, M. Bernier vous a remis le cheque de $3,864 que vous aviez donné et,
4 votre tour, vous avez donné un chéque de $138 qu'il a accepté et dont vous ne
connaissiez pas le sort jusqu’a date?—R. Oui, monsieur.

D. Et vous ne connaissez pas le sort jusqu’a date des 5,400 livres de beurre
dont vous avez été temporairement propriétaire sinon possesseur?—R. Non,
monsieur.

D. Vous m’avez dit tout & ’heure que vous aviez 163 livres de beurre entre
vos mains le 31 mars, qu’elles ont été placées chez vous, et vous avez répondu
également que vous en aviez distribué; auriez-vous objection & me dire si ce
beurre est encore chez vous ou sil a été distribué?—R. Personnellement, j’ai
environ quarante ou quarante-deux livres, mon associé en a & peu prés le méme
montant.

D. Est-ce que vous l'avez donné & titre de bijoutier ou d’individu?—
R. D’individu.

D. Alors, il doit rester environ 83 livres de beurre, si je calcule bien; voulez-
vous nous dire ce que vous en avez fait?

Me DrapeaU: Je soumets que cette question a déja été posée et que la
réponse a été fournie également sous une autre forme, monsieur le président.

Le mémoin: Bien, si vous voulez que je vous énumere tous les membres de
ma famille. ..

M. Beaupry: 8i vous donnez cela comme réponse, c’est la réponse que je
veux?—R. Clest cela.

D. A Theure actuelle, vous et votre associé détenez environ 80 livres de
beurre?—R. C’est cela, nous en avons & peu prés chacun quarante livres.
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D. Auriez-vous l'obligeance de me dire de quelle facon ont commencé les
négociations, entre vous et M. Bernier, qui se sont terminées par la transaction
par laquelle M. Bernier vous a vendu 5,600 livres de beurre et cela sans entrer
dans d’autres compilations pour l'instant?—R. Je ne comprends pas trés bien
votre question?

D. Dans quelles circonstances la transaction par laquelle vous demandiez
& M. Bernier s’il ne pouvait pas vous céder 5,600 livres de beurre s’est amorcée ?—
R. Je suis allé le voir un soir apres la fermeture du magasin. J’avais eu l'idée de
faire une espéce de vente comme cela. Je suis allé le voir tout simplement et
je lui en ai parlé et, comme un ami de la famille, il I'a fait.

D. M. Bernier vous a dit qu'il pouvait vous donner assez facilement 5,600
livres de beurre?—R. Il m’a donné sa réponse le lendemain.

D. Vous saviez qu’a ce temps-14 un grand nombre de gens avait de la misére
4 obtenir du beurre, au quart de livre ou pas du tout?—R. J’étais au courant
qu’il était bien rare.

D. Quel motif auriez-vous donné pour donner le beurre en prime?—R. Bien
entendu, je savais qu’il était rare.

D. Ne vous est-il pas venu & l'idée qu’il y aurait un grand nombre de
citoyens de la ville de Montréal, pour qui le beurre était assez rare, qui
trouveraient inusité qu'un bijoutier, ou le propriétaire d’un autre genre de
commerce, puisse en trouver lui pour simplement la raison que vous avez donnée,
celle d’'une vieille amitié entre vendeur de beurre et bijoutier et que celui-ci
puisse en donner en prime gratuitement?—R. Naturellement, cela aurait pu
frapper.

pD. D’apreés vous, est-ce que cela aurait pu ou est-ce que cela doit frapper?—

R. Ah! cela devait.

M. Pinard:

D. Est-ce que cela vous est venu & l'idée & la suite d’une pratique adoptée
par d’autres maisons de commerce?—R. Non, monsieur.

D. C’est vous qui en avez pris 'initiative?—R. Oui, monsieur.

D. Est-ce que cela se faisait antérieurement 4 Montréal?—R. Je n’en ai
pas entendu parler.

D. A ce moment-la?—R. Non.

D. Cette idée vous est venue & vous et elle ne vous a pas été suggérée par
d’autres maisons de commerce?—R. Absolument pas.

M. Beaudry:

D. Aujourd’hui, monsieur Gauthier, en étes-vous venu a l'opinion qu’un
grand nombre de gens de la ville de Montréal peuvent trouver insolite le fait
que l'on puisse trouver 5,600 livres de beurre dans un commerce comme le votre,
alors que les gens ne peuvent pas en acheter et que vous, vous en avez &
I’année?—R. Absolument, mais je ne crois pas que cette question puisse se
rapprocher de l'autre. C’est une question personnelle. J’aurais été épicier et
j'aurais pu faire la méme transaction. Cela ne m’a pas paru anormal.

D. Cela est une question d’interprétation pour le comité et je ne crois
pas que l'on puisse vous la laisser.—R. Ah!

D. J'aimerais & ce que vous me disiez si vous croyez que, dans votre cas,
la transaction que vous avez faite, n'est-ce pas, aux yeux de tous les habitants
de la ville de Montréal et probablement de tout le pays, ne pouvait pas paraitre
extrémement anormale?—R. Cela en a bien I'air d’aprés la réaction.

D. Est-ce que vous admettez que votre réaction est autrement que celle
des autres?—R. Moi, si j’avais trouvé cela tellement anormal, bien, je ne
l'aurais probablement pas fait.
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D. Je comprends que, des fois, les esprits bien avertis peuvent avoir des
réactions différentes, une aujourd’hui et une autre une autre semaine. J’aimerais
4 ce que vous me disiez si vous ne pensez pas que votre transaction, apreés
réflexion faite aujourd’hui,—et ce n’est pas que je veuille vous accuser de
malhonnéteté,—ait une conséquence qui soit illégale?—R. Réellement, je ne
le crois pas. Je ne considére pas mon cas pire que celui des théatres qui donnent
de la vaisselle ou n’importe quel autre commerce qui donne des primes.

D. Pourquoi n’avez-vous pas offert de la vaisselle plutét que du beurre
qui, & ce moment-1a, était & peu prés absent du marché?—R. J'ai pensé que,
le beurre étant rare, la prime serait plus alléchante. Cela est normal.

D. Vous étiez prét & spéculer pour faire un profit pour améliorer vos
ventes sur le fait qu’un grand nombre de gens de la ville de Montréal n’avaient
pas de beurre. Mais vous qui n’étiez pas dans le commerce du beurre, mais
qui aviez apparemment une certaine amitié chez un commercant de beurre,
avez profité de cette amitié pour faire une spéculation?—R. Le beurre, de
toute facon, était consommé par les gens.

D. C’est entendu qu’il y a eu 37 livres de beurre de données?—R. Il y a eu
37 livres de beurre données, c’est cela.

D. Tout de méme, il n'y a que 37 personnes qui ont bénéficié, dans toute
I'lle de Montréal, de la transaction par laquelle vous avez acquis mainmise
sur 5,600 livres de beurre. Trouvez-vous que ¢’est une distribution équitable
du beurre dans la ville de Montréal?—R. Cela est absolument personnel, parce
que. ..
D. Attendez, voici une autre question, & présent. ..
Me DrareaU: Le témoin peut finir sa réponse. ..
Le PRESIDENT: Permettez au témoin de répondre.

Le TémoiN: Bien que j’aie eu 5400 livres de beurre, je crois qu’actuelle-
ment il y a des milliers de livres de beurre dans les entrepots.

Me Monet:

D. Dites-vous qu’il y a des milliers de livres de beurre dans les entrepdts?
—Je crois que cela est excessivement important. Monsieur Gauthier; bien que
vous étes sous serment, vous venez de dire qu’il y a des milliers de livres de
beurre dans les entrepots?—R. Absolument, mais je ne sais ou. Le beurre
que l'on consommera la semaine prochaine est actuellement dans les entrepdts.

M. Lesace: Vous dites cela, actuellement. ..

Me MoxEer: Monsieur le Président, je ne veux pas étre désagréable pour
mon confrére qui assiste le témoin, mais je tiens & faire remarquer que depuis
le commencement de son témoignage, M. Drapeau, qui représente et assiste
son client comme il a droit de le faire, passe presque tout son temps & donner
a son témoin presque des réponses. Je demanderais & ce que M. Drapeau
avise son client comme il l'entend, mais qu'il ne lui suggere pas les réponses.
Vous venez de dire, sous serment, qu'il y a des milliers de livres de beurre
entreposées & Montréal?—R. Je ne peux pas dire.

D. Vous ne pouvez pas dire?—Vous avez assermenté qu’il y avait des
milliers de livres de beurre dans les entrepots & Montréal?—R. Je me base sur
les raisons que le beurre est entreposé quelque part, il est dans les entrepOts,
le beurre que l'on a & consommer la semaine prochaine.

D. Vous dites que vous le savez, pouvez-vous dire ou?—R. Je ne le sais pas.

D. Pouvez-vous nommer une grosse compagnie ou une maison d’entre-
posage regorgeant de beurre actuellement?—R. Je ne peux pas nommer de
compagnies.

D. Cependant, vous avez déclaré sous serment qu’il y en a?—R. Oui,
monsieur.
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M. Beaudry:

D. Monsieur Gauthier, je vous ai parlé tout & I'heure d’'un chiffre d’affaires

annuel que vous préférez ne pas donner?—R. J'ai juste dit que cela n’avait pas
de relation.

D. Ce n'est pas une raison capitale. J'aimerais & vous poser une autre

question, qui vous ferait peut-étre voir la question sous un autre ceil. Votre
intention était, je comprends, de donner une livre de beurre en prime & chaque
$5 d’achat fait & I'un ou & 'autre de vos magasins?—R. Oui, monsieur.

D. Vous avez, dans ce but, acheté 5,600 livres de beurre?—R. Oui, monsieur.

D. Clest ce que vous répondez? :

LEe preEsmENT: Quelle était votre réponse?

Le mémoIrN: Oui, monsieur.

M. Beaudry:

D. Vous avez acheté 5,600 livres de beurre. Vous aviez raison, je présume,
de croire, a la lumiére de ce qui était généralement connu dans le public du
pays, que la disette de beurre ne pouvait pas durer beaucoup normalement plus
d'un mois. Vous, est-ce que vous aviez raison de croire autre chose?—R. Non
monsieur, je croyais que cela pouvait étre 4 peu prés cela.

D. Auriez-vous l'obligeance de multiplier vos 5,600 livres de beurre par
$5 et nous dire quel chiffre d'argent vous espériez faire en regard des 5,600 livres
de beurre que vous jugiez nécessaire d'octroyer comme prime durant le mois?
—R. $28,000 a peu pres.

D. Lorsque, tout & 'heure, je vous ai demandé votre chiffre d’affaire annuel,
croyez-vous qu’il y a relation entre ce que vous dites et votre déclaration de
chiffre annuel? :

Me Drareau: Je m’objecte. Est-ce qu'on doit faire une enquéte sur les
méthodes de commerce, sur les moyens de promouvoir les ventes? Peu importe
le chiffre d’affaire annuel. Un propriétaire de commerce peut chercher & activer
ses ventes. Est-ce qu'on fait le proeés des méthodes de commerce ou si l'on
veut savoir d’ou vient le beurre? Je trouve que I'on va un peu loin.

Le prEsDENT: Je n'y vois pas d'objection.

Mr. TraTcHER: May I ask one question? Is Mr. Beaudry suggesting this
procedure is illegal?

Mr. Beaupry: I am merely questioning in regard to the metion which was
approved by this committee the day before yesterday.

The CrHAIRMAN: Mr. Beaudry is trying to get some information germane to
this committee.

Mr. Beaupry: We are dealing strictly with the question of the searcity of
butter as it may affect the price, and the use of butter as a premium with
regard to the effect on prices.

Mr. TraTcHER: You are not suggesting this procedure is illegal?

The Caamrman: No. This witness has said there was a lot of butter
available in the last few questions, and particularly as revealed by Mr. Monet.
Mr. Monet said, “Well, who has all this butter? Give us the names.” The
witness said, “I cannot give you the names but I am quite satisfied there is a
lot of butter available.” It is only by questions that seemingly do not have a
direct value that we sometimes get replies to questions that do have direct
value. You have to allow a certain latitude in examination, and that latitude
I am permitting unless the committee thinks it is not permissible.

M. Pinard:

D. Maintenant, monsieur Gauthier, vous avez vendu, dites-vous, 37 livres de
beurre ou plut6t vous avez donné 37 livres de beurre en prime. Est-ce que vous
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. yous souvenez du montant que ces ventes ont rapporté par ces primes, le montant
total de ces ventes en regard de ces 37 livres de beurre données en prime?—
R. Je n’ai pas les chiffres exacts en main.

: D. Est-ce que ces ventes étaient de $5 en moyenne ou si elles dépassaient ce
montant-14?>—R. Quelques ventes dépassaient le montant.

D. Pouvez-vous nous dire si les achats qui ont été faits étaient des achats
nécessaires. Est-ce que ces achats étaient nécessaires ou s'ils étaient tout sim-
plement consentis dans le but d’avoir une livre de beurre?—R. Je crois que
certaines gens se préoccupaient de cela et profitaient des besoins de bijouterie.

D. Vous vous rendez bien compte que, dans le commerce de la bijouterie, il
n’y a pas d’objets vendus qui ne sont pas indispensables au commerce. Les bijoux
ne sont pas des objets que 'on achéte normalement. Si je vous suggérais, que
la plupart de ces ventes ont été faites parce qu’il y avait l'attrait de la prime
du beurre?—R. Absolument. Je crois, cependant que je puis baser mon opinion
surtout sur le fait que, chaque semaine, il se dépense un certain montant d’argent
| en bijoux. Naturellement, chaque bijoutier compte sur un montant de vente ordi-
~ nairement, alors, naturellement, je me disais, lorsque les gens ont besoin de beurre,
au lieu d’aller sur la rue, disons n’importe quelle rue & Montréal, ils en profiteront,
justement parce qu’ils ont besoin soit d’'un cadeau a faire ou simplement un
achat personnel, pour avoir du beurre.

D. Vous admettez que ces ventes-la n’auraient pas eu lieu §'il n’y avait pas
eu une prime attachée?—R. Je n’admets pas cela.

D. Vous admettiez cela tantot?—R. Non.

D. Vous vous corrigez?—R. Oui, monsieur.

D. Quelles sont ces ventes-1a, qu’est-ce qui a été vendu?—R. Particuliére-
ment, deux montres; puis, quelques bijoux.

Le prESIDENT: Clest tout?

M. Pinard:

. D. Quel a été le prix le plus élevé d’une de ces ventes?—R. Je crois que c’est
70.

D. C’est & la vente d’une montre que vous référez 14?—R. Oui, monsieur.
D. Etait-ce pour deux montres?—R. Une montre seulement.

D. Est-ce que la proportion de beurre varie avec la vente?—R. Absolument.

Me MonEer: Je comprends que vous donniez une livre de beurre avec un
achat de $5, deux livres pour $7 et trois livres pour $10?—R. Oui, monsieur.

M. Pixarp: Combien avez-vous fait de ventes pour disposer des 37 livres
que vous avez données?—R. Nous avons vendu pour environ comme $200 a
chaque magasin.

D. A combien d’acheteurs au maximum? Voici monsieur le Président, si les
acheteurs qui ont bénéficié par des achats de sept, huit ou dix livres, ou quatorze
ou quinze livres de beurre, ¢’était encore rendre la situation pire. Si, par exemple,
pour 37 livres de beurre, il n'y a eu que trois ou quatre acheteurs, je prétends que
cela aggravait la situation. Il ne me reste qu'une seule question & vous poser.
Pouvez-vous nous dire, au maximum, combien de clients ont profité de cette
situation-la, de la prime attachée aux ventes?—R. Peut-étre, que sur la rue
Masson, je crois que c’est & peu prés quinze.

D. Alors, cela fait un endroit ot le beurre était donné?
que c’est & peu prés la méme chose aux deux places.
D. Est-ce que vous n’auriez pas donné plus de 37 livres de beurre?—R. Il
Yy en a qui achetaient pour moins de $5.
D. Alors, ceux qui achetaient pour moins de $5 avaient également une prime?
—R. Non, monsieur.
D. Alors, je parle de ceux qui ont eu une prime de beurre: combien? Vous
avez donné 37 livres de beurre . .

R. Oui. Je crois
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M. LEsaGe: Combien la deuxiéme montre?—R. Je ne pourrais pas dire le
prix.

D. La premiére était de $70 et si 'autre était & $75 cela représenterait
20 livres de parties?—R. Une personne seulement avait droit & trois livres de
beurre pour une montre qui se vendait & $70.

Me MonEeT: Pourquoi avez-vous donné moins?—R. J’ai donné un escompte
sur la montre.

M. Pinard:

D. Est-ce que vous avez annoncé dans les journaux cette fagon de pratiquer
votre commerce celle que vous adoptiez?—R. J’ai annoncé dans le Star et dans la
Presse. .

D. Et vous portiez ainsi & la connaissance du public que vous profitiez en
somme, de la rareté excessive du beurre dans le but d’augmenter votre clientéle et
le chiffre de vos ventes. Vous portiez cela & la connaissance du public par des
avis dans les journaux ou par des annonces; est-ce que ¢’est exact?—R. Oui,
monsieur, absolument, je 1’ai fait publier dans les jounaux.

D. Vious devez vous rendre compte aujourd’hui que pareille facon d’agir
aldait & créer ou augmenter considérablement le malaise actuellement ressenti par
la population de Montréal et des environs. Est-ce que vous vous rendez compte de
cela?—R. Je ne crois pas que les quelques livres que j’aurais pu donner pouvaient
mettre la situation pire.

D. Est-ce que vous trouvez que c’est une bonne pratique dans le com-
merce?—R. Peut-étre pas.

D. Je suis de votre avis.

Me Monet:

D. Avant que vous quittiez la table monsieur Gauthier, j’aurais deux ou
trois questions & vous poser. Ces questions se rapportent & ce que M. Beaudry
vous a demandé au commencement de votre témoignage. Vous avez acheté du
beurre auparavant de M. Bernier?—R. Oui, monsieur.

D. Dois-je comprendre que vous achetiez de M. Bernier des quantités consi-
dérables de beurre, ou des petites quantités?>—R. Plusieurs, plus de petites
quantités.

R. Avez-vous déja acheté une grande quantité comme cette fois-ci?—
R. Non.

D. C’était pour l'usage de votre famille seulement?—R. Oui, monsieur.

D. Je vois dans l'annonce d'un journal de Montréal, en date du 30 mars,
votre annonce: “Pelchat et Gauthier annoncent une livre de beurre avec chaque
achat de $5”. Cette annonce est en date du 30 mars. Je vous dis ceci pour vous
rafraichir la mémoire et pour que vous nous disiez si cette annonce-1a a bien
paru le 30 mars. Vous avez parlé tantot du 31 & M. Beaudry, la date & laquelle
la transaction a été faite pour le beurre. Voulez-vous vous rafraichir la
mémoire et nous dire si ce n’est pas plutot le 30 mars que cette annonce-1a a paru.
Est-ce possible que ce soit le 30 mars?—R. Absolument.

D. Avez-vous dit que vous auriez annoncé ce beurre en prime une journée
antérieure & la date de la conclusion de votre arrangement avec M. Bernier.
Voulez-vous expliquer cela aux membres du comité?—R. Absolument, je me fiais
sur M. Bernier. :

D. Done vous avez entamé vos négociations avee M. Bernier avant le
30 mars?—R. Absolument.

D. Quand avez-vous entamé les premiéres négociations? Tantdt vous avez
dit & M. Beaudry que tout ¢’était passé le 31. Voulez-vous nous dire quand vous
avez entamé les premiéres négociations avec M. Bernier au sujet des 5,600 livres
de beurre?—R. Je puis vous le dire, ¢’est le vendredi qui précédait cela.
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D. Vous étes certain que c’est le vendredi qui a précédé cela. Ce serait le
vendredi saint. Quel jour était-ce quand vous avez discuté cela avec M. Bernier,
et était-ce & votre magasin?—R. Non, chez lui.

D. Le soir ou l'aprés-midi?—R. Le soir.

D. Etiez-vous accompagné de M. Pelchat ou si vous étiez seul?—R. J'étais
accompagné de M. Pelchat.

D. M. Pelchat a été témoin de la conversation entre M. Bernier et vous-
méme au sujet du beurre, et ¢’était le 26 mars?—R. Absolument.

D. Pourquoi avez-vous dit & M. Beaudry tantét que cette transaction avait
eu lieu le 31 mars alors que ¢’était le 26 mars?—R. J’ai parlé dans ce sens parce
que le chéque a été fait le 31 mars.

D. Le prémier entretien, le 26 mars, était au sujet du beurre?

M. Lesace: Monsieur le Président, est-ce que M. Bernier est dans la salle?
Me Moner: Oui, je le erois. Je ne le connais pas.

D. Est-ce qu'il ne serait pas dans l'intérét de tous que M. Bernier se retire

pendant que nous questionnions le présent témoin en détail sur ce qui s’est passé
dans 'entrevue qui a entrainé cette transaction?

Me Moner: Pour cette partie-la du questionnaire, je crois que M. Bernier
ne devrait pas étre dans la salle.
Le présmENT: Est-ce que M. Bernier est dans la salle?
M. BernNiEr: Qui.
Le PrESIDENT: Voulez-vous sortir pour quelques minutes s’il-vous-plait?
5 M. Bernier se retire.
3 Me Monet:
3;% _ D. Monsieur Gauthier, je désire étre aussi bref que possible sur ce point-la.
¥ Situons bien le débat sur la transaction. Vous étes chez Bernier, le 26 mars, et
~ pour la premiére fois il est question entre votre associé, vous-méme et
-% M. Bernier de cette transaction-14?—R. Certainement.
f D. Monsieur le Président, je demanderais & ce que M. Pelchat, qui est dans
~ la salle, se retire.
S M. Lesace: Est-ce qu'il était présent lors de l'entrevue?
£ Me Moner: II était présent & 'entrevue.
i Me Moxgr: Je comprends que M. Pelchat était présent a l'entrevue le
~ 26 mars?>—R. Oui, monsieur.
t D. Il n’était pas & lentrevue lorsque le chéque a été donné?—R. Non,
~ monsieur. ?
D. Est-ce que, & cette entrevue-la, il a été convenu que-M. Bernier vous
fournirait sur demande 5,600 livres de beurre?—R. Non, il n’a pas donné de
~ réponse.
5 D. Est-ce qu'il a été question du prix?—R. Oui.
& D. Quel prix a-t-il été fixé?—R. Le prix du marché, 69¢c. _ A
: D. M. Bernier vous a-t-il dit ou a-t-il fait allusion au fait qu’il pouvait

vendre ce beurre-1a, qui était trés rare & ce moment, & 73c. la livre?—R. Non,
monsieur. ,
D. Avez-vous mentionné & M. Bernier qu’il pouvait vendre son beurre &
73c. la livre, au détail?—R. Non, monsieur.
. D. Alors, sans parler du prix que M. Bernier pouvait obtenir au détail, il
.~ vous a offert son beurre & 69¢.?7—R. Il nous a donné la réponse le lendemain.
D. 1l n’a pas été question du prix qu'il pouvait obtenir pour son beurre si lui,
M. Bernier, le vendait au détail>—R. Non, monsieur.
D. M. Bernier a-t-il dit qu’il avait beaucoup de demandes pour le beurre
a ce moment-la?—R. Non monsieur, pas particuliérement.
10033—4
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‘D. Il n’y a pas fait allusion?—R. C’était un fait.

D. Je comprends que vous étes bijoutier, n’est-ce pas, et que vous avez
demandé 5,600 livres de beurre & M. Bernier. L’avez-vous mis au courant, le
26 mars, de votre intention de disposer de ce beurre-la en le donnant comme
prime?—R. Oui, monsieur. ,

D. Et M. Bernier n’a pas dit ou n’a pas fait allusion, ni de prés ni de loin,
au fait qu’il pourrait vendre son beurre au détail & un prix bien supérieur & 69¢c.?
—R. Non, monsieur.

D. Vous jurez cela?—R. Oui, monsieur.

M. Beaudry: z

D. Voulez-vous me permettre une question, Me Monet? Est-ce qu'il y
avait d’autres conditions & la vente que le payement en argent mentionné. Peut-
étre y a-t-il eu quelques mots au cours de l'entrevue?—R. Non, monsieur.

D. Il n’y avait aucune autre condition mentionnée spécifiquement ou
sous-entendue & 'offre de vente du beurre & 69c. que le seul payement par vous?
—R. Non, monsieur. :

D. Aucune autre condition, devoir remettre, par exemple, ce dont vous
n’auriez pas besoin?—R. Non, monsieur. ) 01

D. Il n’a été aucunement question de dédommagement, pour entreposage de
200 livres de beurre pendant quatre jours?—R. Non, monsieur.

D. M. Bernier, bénévolement, était prét & vous livrer 5,000 livres
de beurre pour aider votre organisation et & l'entreposer pendant un mois, si
cela faisait votre affaire, pour vous rendre service?—R. Oul.

D. Et & une époque ou il n’y avait pas de beurre & Montréal?—R. Oui,
monsieur. :

D. Tout cela était un service bénévole. Vous jurez cela?—R. Oui.

M. Pinard:

D. Il n’a pas offert d’acheter des bijoux chez vous?>—R. Non, monsieur. Je
vous dis que M. Bernier était un ami de la famille depuis vingt-cinq ans. _

D. Clest sur le compte de I'amitié que vous mettez tout cela?—R. Oui,
monsieur.

M. Lesage:

D. Est-ce que M. Bernier vous a dit pourquoi il ne pouvait pas vous donner
une réponse le soir-méme?—R. Non, monsieur.

D. Purement et simplement, il vous a dit qu’il vous donnerait une réponse
demain?—D. Oui, monsieur.

D. Il ne vous a pas dit ce jour-1a qu’il ne 'avait pas en stock ou quoi que
ce soit?—R. Non, monsieur.

D. Est-ce qu'il vous a dit: “Je vais voir si j’en ai”?—R. Non, monsieur.

D. Quelle excuse vous a-t-il donnée pour remettre cela au lendemain?—
R. Il a dit qu’il était pour penser a cela, pour voir si ¢’était 1égal.

D. Cest la raison qu'il vous a donnée pour remettre sa réponse au lende-
main?—R. Oui, monsieur.

D. Pour penser &4 son affaire?—R. Oui, monsieur.

D. C'était 100 caisses?—R. Oui, monsieur.

M. Beaudry:

. D. Avez-vous discuté de la 1égalité ou de I'illégalité de la transaction, ce
Jour-la‘{—R: Sur un point, oui, monsieur. Lui, il a dit quil avait le droit de le
vendre & qui il voulait. Je pense qu’on a toujours cru avoir le droit de le donner,
peut-étre pas de le vendre mais de le donner.
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. D. Quel motif avez-vous exprimé lors de la discussion au sujet de la légalité
.~ de la transaction, puisque je prends pour acquis que ¢’est ce qui s'est passé?—
R. Justement, parce qu'on avait pas de permis pour avoir du beurre ni pour en
- vendre, et vu qu'on le donnait, on croyait bien que ce n’était pas illégal du tout.

M. Beaudry:

D. Et, en dépit de tout cela, la conception que vous vous faisiez de 'augmen-
tation des ventes et du profit que vous pourriez en retirer & votre propre
. bénéfice personnel, au détriment de 5,600 consommateurs qui auraient pu en
. bénéficier normalement, vous faisait outrepasser ce manque de permis...
“R. Jétais positif que, vu qu'on le donnait, il n'y avait rien d’illégal a cela.

D. Je vous répete ma question comme je vous l'al posée, c’est ceci: La
 conception des profits ou de 'augmentation des ventes que vous espériez ou que
.~ vous croyiez pouvoir faire vous faisait outrepasser toutes les considérations que
~ vous aviez dans l'esprit & ce moment-la, savoir celle de l'illégalité possible, du
~ manque de permis possible, etc?—R. Du moment que je le leur donnais, j'étais
- positif qu’il n’y avait rien de mal la-dedans.

D. La réponse & ma question, c¢’est oui ou non?

Le TémoiN: Voulez-vous la répéter s’il vous plait?

La question est relue au témoin par le sténographe.

: Le TémoIN: Bien, absolument, je ne I’avais pas cette conception d’illégalité
- que M. Beaudry vient de dire, je ne 'avais pas justement parce que je savais
~ qu'on le donnait et qu'il n’y avait rien d’illégal & ¢a.

% D. Et, en dépit du fait que M. Bernier vous a dit, suivant votre réponse de -
. tout & I’heure, qu’il n’éait pas prét a vous vendre du beurre,—a vous vendre ce
beurre-14,—parce qu’il n’était pas convaincu de la 1égalité de cette affaire?

M. Pinard:
D. Avez-vous consulté un avocat la-dessus?
Le prESENT: Bien, un & la fois seulement, §’il vous plait, messieurs.
Le Témoin: Clest-a-dire, j’en ai parlé a M. Drapeau, ici.

M. Lesage: J’aimerais bien & ce que le témoin donne une réponse & la ques-
tion de M. Beaudry.

Le prisipENT: Voulez-vous donner votre réponse?
Le témoin: C’est non, monsieur.
Me MonNeEeT: Je n'ai pas d’autres questions & poser au témoin.

T e AR e N RSN 3% G

M. Beaudry:

D. Pourquoi M. Bernier n’a-t-il pas repris les 80 ou 84 livres de beurre dont
. vous n’avez pas disposé, que vous n’avez pas vendues et que vous avez entre-
~ posées chez vous actuellement?—R. Parce que je n’ai pas offert de les lui
~ vemettre.
D. Pourquoi les gardez-vous?—R. Pour ma consommation personnelle.

D. Pendant combien de mois?—R. je n’en ai pas fait le caleul.

M. Lesage:

D. Vous avez plusieurs enfants, vous avez une nombreuse famille?—R. On
~ est cing & table.

T

-

: Me Monet:

3 D. Je comprends que votre associé en a gardé 40 livres également?—
- R. Exactement.

i 10033—43
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M. Beaupry: Je crois que je n’ai pas d’autres questions & poser au témoin
pour le moment. Toutefois, je suis intéressé de savoir que M. Gauthier a
40 & 42 livres de beurre chez lui et que son associé en a autant lui aussi?—
R. Oui. ,
v M. FrLeminG: Monsieur le président, j’ai une question & poser au témoin,

g8'il vous plait, si elle n’a pas déja été posée.

D. Monsieur Gauthier, avez-vous recu de M. Bernier une facture pour ce
beurre?—R. Oui monsieur.

D. L’avez-vous ici?—R. Non, monsieur, je ’ai encore par exemple.

D. Pouvez-vous nous ’envoyer?—R. Absolument, monsieur.

D. Demain?—R. Bien, demain, oui monsieur.

M. Beaudry:

D. Vous rappelez-vous quelle date elle porte?—R. Le 31 mars, monsieur.
D. Vous jurez que votre facture est datée du 31 mars?—R. Oui, la,
je ne le jurerais pas, mais j’en suis & peu prés certain. ]

M. Lesage:

D. Est-ce que les termes de la transaction apparaissent sur la facture?—
R. Oui, c’est une facture ordinaire avec le prix.

Le prESIDENT: On va le voir.

M. Lesage:

D. Mais, ce n’est pas mentionné que ¢’est une vente conditionnelle?—R. Non,
monsieur.

The CHAIRMAN: Are there any other questions? Mr. Irvine, or Mr. Thatcher?

Mr. HarNess: I cannot recall all that has transpired but has it been
brought out whether this 5,900 pounds has been given back?

Mr. Mox~Eer: It was turned back. It was a type of conditional sale and it
was returned by the witness and his partner, Mr. Bernier, and the cheque was
cancelled. They paid for the 200 pounds which they kept.

Mr. Harkness: They actually put out 200 pounds?

The CuairmaN: They were stopped by the Wartime Prices and Trade
Board who came into the picture.

Mr. Irvine: Well, Mr. Chairman, assuming that the Wartime Prices and
Trade Board had not come into the picture I would like to know what would
have happened to these 5,000 pounds of butter, assuming that the quantity of
butter produced in Canada had increased very materially within say four
weeks of the original purchase so that the effect would be that there was no
premium in giving it away? What would have happened then? Would he
have cancelled his original arrangement?

Me Monet:

D. M. Irvine désire savoir ceci: Si M. Bernier n’avait pas repris le beurre,
qu’est-ce qui serait arrivé de ce beurre-la? Qu’est-ce que vous en auriez fait,
surtout si l'on prévoit que, d’ici un court espace de temps, la production se
normalisera et que le beurre sera fourni en quantité suffisante pour répondre
& la demande. Dans pareil cas, qu'est-ce que vous auriez fait du beurre que
vous aviez?—R. J’avais justement l'intention de le vendre, méme j’ai téléphoné
personnellement & La Presse pour faire passer une annonce pour pouvoir le
vendre & tout le monde et au prix ordinaire du marché.

Mr. Moxer: The witness says that if that had happened he had the
fintention of selling it and he even got in touch with the press to have an
advertisement put in the paper for the sale of the butter at the market price.
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M. Lesage:
D. Alors, il y a quelque chose que je ne comprends pas.

Me Moner: Je donne la réponse du témoin.

i M. Lesace: Oui, j’ai trés bien compris, Me Monet, j’ai trés bien compris
' sa réponse en francais, que vous avez d’ailleurs trés. bien traduite en anglais,
_ mais il y a tout de méme quelque chose que je ne comprends pas; je ne com-
- prends pas comment le témoin peut donner une telle réponse alors qu’il nous
" a dit, depuis le début qu’il s’agissait d'une vente conditionnelle et que M. Bernier
| g'était engagé & reprendre ce qu1 ne serait pas vendu.
b3 M. DrapeAu: Je m’objecte & la question parce que Me Monet a dit, en
traduisant la question de M. Irvine: “Si M. Bernier n’avait pas voulu les
~ reprendre”; alors la question était hypothétique et la réponse devient nécessai-
~ rement hypothethue

M. Lesage: Un instant, le témoin a répondu qu’il avait communiqué avee

le journal La Presse pour faire publier une annonce dans le but de mettre en
. vente la balance du beurre qu’il avait en main. Alors, comment coneilier cela
 avec la réponse qu'il a donnée lorsqu’il a juré que la vente était conditionnelle et
 que M. Bernier s’était engagé a reprendre le beurre qu’il pourrait y aveir en trop.
~ Je demande au témoin comment concilier cette réponse avec ce qu'il a déja
- déclaré?
b Le TémoIN: Absolument, en ne lui vendant pas; il ne le reprend pas, si ie le
~ vends moi-méme.

M. Lesage:

D. Non, monsieur, ce que vous avez dit c’est que si votre petite organisation
~ de primes ne fonctionnait pas & votre golit...R.—Oui. ..
1 D. M. Bernier reprenait le beurre?—R. Absolument.
D. C’était ca 'entente?—R. J’ai dit cela, oul.
v D. Vous avez dit cela et c’est la raison pour laquelle, nous avez-vous dit,
M. Bernier a gardé le chéque et ne I’a pas changé?—R. Absolument.

D. Pourquoi avez-vous communiqué avee La Presse pour offrir le beurre
. qui vous restait en vente?—R. Justement parce que je croyais que la transaction
~ des primes n’avait pas été trés bonne et, alors, pour pouvoir corriger cela, j’avais
;E pensé de le vendre au prix du marché.
2
&
4;

Me Monet:

D. Vous saviez que M. Bernier, d’aprés votre témoignage, reprendrait le
- beurre qui restait?—R. Oui, mais j’avais tout de méme le droit d’en offrir.
il D. Voulez-vous dire que vous vouliez faire un beneﬁce sur le beurre de
= M. Bernier?—R. Non, absolument pas; mais il était & moi et j’avais le droit d’en
; dlsposer Seulement, si je ne voulais pas en disposer, il le reprenait, ¢’est tout.

£ M. Lesage:
D. A quel prix étiez-vous prét & en disposer d’aprés I'annonce que vous
- avez fait publier dans le journal La Presse ou encore que vous vouliez faire
publier?—R. Je n’avais pas marqué de pr1x

D. Quelle était votre intention?—R. J’avais l'intention de le vendre au
prix du marché.

D. 73¢c. ou 74c.?—R. Je ne sais pas, le prix du marché, 13,

D. Vous ne savez pas que le prix de détail a Montreal actuellement, est
- de 73c.7—R. Non.

D. Vous jurez cela?™—R. Non.

Me Monet:
D. Mais, vous l'auriez vendu & plus de 69c.?—R. Probablement.

el A




1614 SPECIAL COMMITTEE

D. Alors, malgré les raisons d’amitié de M. Bernier, qui vous laissait le
beurre & 69c., alors qu’il aurait trés bien pu le vendre au prix de détail qui est
de 73c., vous auriez été prét & le vendre & votre profit au prix de détail, si vous
aviez pu; vous auriez été prét & le vendre au prix de détail>—R. Oui.

M. Lesage:

D. Est-ce que cette annonce a été publiée dans le journal La Presse?—
R. Non, monsieur.

D. Pourquoi?—R. Parce que nous avons changé d’idée.

D. Avez-vous téléphoné au journal La Presse?—R. Oui.

D. Vous avez téléphoné au journal La Presse?—R. Oui et j’ai téléphoné de
nouveau pour annuler ma commande d’annonce.
- D. Vous avez téléphoné au journal La Presse et vous leur avez retéléphoné
pour annuler la commande d’annonce?—R. Exactement.

D. Aviez-vous communiqué avec M. Bernier avant de demander au journal
La Presse de publier cette annonce?—R. Non, ¢’était plutét une information
que j’ai faite & La Presse.

D. Que vous avez demandée?—R. Oui.

D. Ou bien que vous avez offerte?—R. Que i’ai demandée.

D. Vous avez demandé quoi?—R. J’ai demandé un conseil & un monsieur
de La Presse.

D. Ah... Et la, est-ce que M. Bernier a fait de la difficulté pour reprendre
le beurre?—R. Pas du tout.

D. Est-ce qu’il a un entrep6t frigorifique qui lui appartient & ce M. Bernier?
—R. Oui, monsieur.

M. Beaudry:

, D. Et vous répétez, monsieur Gauthier, que toute votre transaction avec
M. Bernier, aux jours ou vous en avez discuté, soit le 25, le 26 et le 31 mars, alors
que la transaction s’est concrétisée, que toute cette transaction était conditionnelle
et que M. Bernier acceptait de mettre & votre disposition 5,600 livres de beurre
au fur et & mesure que vous en auriez besoin, autrement dit que vous le lui
payeriez apparemment au fur et & mesure que vous le vendriez?—R. C’est-a-dire,
non, je lui avais demandé d’attendre justement quelques jours pour voir la
réaction.

D. Mais, tout de méme, il n’en reste pas moins que M. Bernier était prét a
immobiliser pour vous et & tenir en entrepdt pour vos fins, pendant une période
de plusieurs semaines, 5,600 livres de beurre?—R. Non, pas plusieurs semaines,
monsieur Beaudry, probablement dix jours.

D. Est-ce que vous croyez que vous pouviez disposer de 560 livres de beurre
par jour?

Me MoxeEr: 5,600 livres.

Le TémoiN: Non; on savait que. ..

M. Beaudry:

D. Bien, est-ce que vous le croyiez ou non; vous avez acheté 5,600 livres
de beurre?—R. Oui, monsieur.

D. Et vous dites que M. Bernier était prét a vous le conserver pendant
dix jours; alors, pour étre logique, il fallait croire que vous auriez disposé de
560 livres de beurre par jour?—R. Exactement.

D. Et M. Bernier était prét & faire cela?—R. Oui, monsieur.

D. Et il était aussi prét & reprendre le beurre que vous ne vendriez pas?—
R. Exactement. - ¢ : :

D. Cela, ¢’est ce qui a été entendu entre vous les 25, 26 et 31 mars?—R. Oui,
monsieur.
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D. Avant queffectivement vous donniez du beurre comme prime?—R. Clest
cela. .

Le prisiENT: Clest tout?

M. Pivagp: J’ai une seule question & poser au témoin, monsieur le président,
si vous me le permettez.

D. Est-ce que c¢’est seulement la visite des enquéteurs de la Commission des
prix qui vous a fait changer d’idée ou bien si c’est votre propre conviction que
¢’était une mauvaise pratique commerciale?—R. Les deux, monsieur.

D. Alors, s'il surgit la rareté d’'un autre produit, vous n’emploierez plus le
méme procédé?—R. Je ne le crois pas.

Le PRESIDENT: Vous avez une question & poser, monsieur Fleming?

M. FLeminG: Monsieur le président, est-ce que Me Monet va insister pour
que le témoin apporte demain, & la séance du matin, le chéque dont il a été
question?

Le prEsDENT: Oui, ¢’est compris, :

Me Monger: Oui, j’ai en note que les chéques doivent étre fournis.

Le prEsDENT: Pas d’autres questions?

M. Beaubry: Non.

M. PauL PeLcHAT, bijoutier, comparait.

Me Monet:

D. Monsieur Pelchat, voulez-vous nous donner votre prénom, s’il vous plait?
—R. Paul.

D. Et votre adresse?—R. Mon adresse? De la maison privée?

D. Oui—R. 6853, rue Garnier.

D. Je comprends que vous étes 'associé de M. Gauthier, n’est-ce pas?—
R. Oui.

D. Qui fait affaire sous le nom de Pelchat et Gauthier Limitée?—R. C’est
cela.

D. Comme bijoutier?—R. C’est cela.

D. Et que vous avez deux magasins, 'un au numéro 5104 du boulevard
Decarie et Pautre au numéro 3116 de la rue Masson?—R. Oui, monsieur,

D. Monsieur Pelchat, vous rappelez-vous d’une entrevue que vous auriez eue
chez M. Bernier, en compagnie de votre associé M. Gauthier, au cours du mois
de mars, concernant une transaction de beurre?—R. Oui, monsieur.

D. Voulez-vous nous dire la date précise de cette premiére entrevue?—
R. La date précise de cette premiére entrevue, c’était le vendredi qui se
trouvait. . .

M. Lesage:
D. Le Vendredi Saint?—R. Oui, le Vendredi Saint.

Me Monet:

D. Alors, vous avez eu cette entrevue-1a chez M. Bernier ou au magasin?—
R. Chez M. Bernier.

D. Voulez-vous dire, s’il vous plait, aux membres du comité quelle est
loccupation de M. Bernier?—R. C’est un beurrier,

D. Depuis longtemps?—R. Je crois que oui.

D. Vous le connaissez depuis longtemps, vous?—R. Moi, je ne le connais
pas depuis trés longtemps.

D. Avez-vous déja acheté, vous personnellement ou votre maison de com-
merce, du beurre de chez M. Bernier avant cette transaction spéciale?—R. Moi,
je n’en ai jamais acheté, non.
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D. Et la maison Pelchat et Gauthier non plus?—R. Non.

D. Connaissiez-vous M. Bernier avant cette date du 6 mars 1948?—R. Je
le connaissais comme client au magasin, ¢’était un ami de M. Gauthier.

D. C’était un ami de M. Gauthier, mais il n’y avait jamais eu de transaction
de ce genre entre vous et lui, ni au point de vue du commerce de beurre, ni
au point de vue d’achat personnel de beurre?—R. Non.

D. Qui est-ce qui vous a dirigé chez M. Bernier pour discuter cette transac-
tion de beurre-l4?—R. Bien, c¢’était un beurrier que 'on connaissait; quand on
a discuté de ¢a, M. Gauthier et moi, on a dit: “On va voir M. Bernier”.

D. Que voulez-vous dire quand vous dites: “Quand on a discuté de ¢a”
—R. Bien, on voulait donner une prime.

D. Alors, qui est-ce que c’est cela, “on a discuté de cela”?—R. M. Gauthier
et moi.

D. Vous avez discuté de l'opportunité de donner une prime?—R. Oui,
monsieur., '

D. Vous saviez qu’a ce moment-la le beurre, & travers le pays et tout
particuliérement & Montréal, était trés rare?—R. Oui.

D. Et vous avez cru bon d’allécher vos clients ou méme d’en inciter d’autres,
qui n’étaient pas vos clients auparavant, & se rendre chez vous en offrant une
prime de beurre?—R. Bien, il y a beaucoup de clients qui se lamentaient qu’ils
n’avaient pas de beurre, alors on pensait de faire un bon coup avec ca.

D. Alors, 1a, vous étes entré en négociations aveec M. Bernier pour savoir
s1 vous pouviez avoir du beurre?—R. Oui.

D. Voulez-vous dire aux honorables membres du comité ce qui s’est passé
chez M. Bernier, alors que M. Gauthier et vous-méme vous étes rendus & son
domicile?—R. Bien, on est entré chez M. Bernier le soir aprés la fermeture
du magasin. ..

M. Lesace: Voulez-vous parler plus fort, s’il vous plait?

Le Témoin: Le vendredi, on a été chez M. Bernier et on lui a demandé
si on pouvait avoir du beurre. Il nous a demandé ce que l'on voulait faire avee
cela et nous lui avons dit que nous voulions le donner en prime & nos clients.
Alors, il a dit: “Cela ne me fait pas de différence de vous vendre du beurre
a vous autres ou bien de le vendre & d’autres”.

D. Alors, il vous en a vendu?—R. Oui.

Me Monet:

D. Alors, & ce moment-la, M. Bernier ne vous connaissait presque pas?
—R. M. Bernier ne me connaissait presque pas.

D. Est-ce que ¢a ne lui a pas paru étrange cette demande-la que vous lui
faisiez, au moment ol il y avait .une si grande pénurie de beurre?—R. Oui,
bien, il a dit: “Vous allez donner ¢a comme cadeau”? On a dit: “Oui”. II
a trouvé c¢a drole, ‘c’est une affaire qui n’était jamais arrivé, alors...

D. Est-ée qu’il ne vous a pas fait remarquer qu’a cause de la rareté du
beurre, il pouvait étre difficile de vous en livrer?>—R. Il a dit: “Oui, probable-
ment que je pourrai vous donner une réponse demain”.

D. Avez-vous discuté de la quantité de beurre que vous désiriez avoir?
—R. On voulait en avoir mille livres. ;

D. Vous vouliez en avoir mille livres?—R. Oui, bien, on voulait en avoir
une quantité, on ne savait pas exactement, peut-étre mille, deux mille ou ecing
mille livres. On lui a dit:“ La quantité que vous pourrez nous donner”. ..

. D. Attendez un peu, il y a un écart considérable entre mille et cing mille
livres. Avez-vous été les premiers, votre associé et vous, & mentionner &
M. Bernier la quantité de beurre que vous vouliez avoir ou bien si c’est

M. Bg:rnier qui vous a demandé combien vous en vouliez?—R. Il nous a demandé
combien on en voulait. ‘
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D. Et combien lui avez-vous répondu que vous en désiriez?—R. On a
répondu: La quantité qu'il pouvait nous donner. _

D. Alors, quand a-t-il été question de mille livres?—R. Il nous a dit:
“Quelle quantité voulez-vous, mille, deux mille, trois mille livres?”...

D. Est-ce vous ou votre associé ou bien si c’est M. Bernier qui a dit ¢a
—R. M. Bernier, il nous a demandé quelle quantité ou voulait avoir.

D. Et qulest-ce que vous lui avez répondu?—R. On a dit: “On ne sait
pas la quantité, la quantité que vous pourrez nous donner”.

D. Vous étiez préts a acheter n’importe quelle quantité?—R. On voulait
avoir n'importe quelle quantité, on n’avait pas d’idée. ..

D. Vous étiez préts & prendre tout ce qu'il pouvait vous vendre?—R. A peu
prés 5,000 livres.

D. Comment étes-vous arrivés & déterminer le chiffre de 5,600 livres plutot
que 1,000 livres?—R. On aurait pu dire mille, deux mille livres, trois mille
livres, jusqu’a cing mille livres; on ne savait pas quelle quantité... peut-étre
qu’on n’aurait pas pu en vendre du tout, on ne le savait pas.

: D. Vous étes-vous finalement entendus sur la quantité?—R. Oui, cing mille
ivres. :

D. Cinq mille livres ou cinq mille six cents livres?—R. Cinq mille six cents
livres, les boites adonnaient comme cela.

M. Lesage:
D. Cent boites de beurre?—R. Cent boites de beurre.
D. Cent boites de beurre de 56 livres?—R. Oui.

Me Monet:

\ AD. Maintenant, quand vous étes partis de chez M. Bernier, cette journée-
la, étes-vous partis avec la certitude que M. Bernier vous vendrait 5,600 livres
de beurre?—R. Il nous a dit qu'il nous donnerait une réponse le lendemain.

D. A-t-il été question du prix?—R. Oui, monsieur.

D. A quel prix est-ce qu’il vous vendait ¢ca?—R. A 69c.

D. M Bernier vous a-t-il laissé entendre qu’il pourrait vendre ce beurre-1a
au détail & un prix plus élevé que celui de 69c.?—R. Bien, je n’ai pas pris
garde & cela, s'il a été question de cela, je ne le pense pas. '
~D. Savez-vous qu'a ce moment-la, le beurre se vendait au détail 73c. la
livre?—R. Le beurre se vend 72c., 73c.

D. M. Bernier n’en a pas parlé de cela?>—R. Non.

. D. Il n'en a pas été question du tout au cours de la conversation, cette
journée-la, que M. Bernier pourrait le vendre & un plus fort prix?—R. Non.
a 2D, Quelle raison a-t-il donné le lendemain pour vous dire qu'il était prét
& vous vendre ce beurre-la?—R. Il a parlé & M. Gauthier, il doit lui avoir
parlé, je ne le sais pas; moi, M. Gauthier m’a appelé et il m’a dit qu’il avait
du beurre. Ca veut dire que M. Bernier 'avait appelé et lui avait dit cela.

D. Alors, avez-vous revu M. Bernier, vous, par la suite?—R. Non.

D. Et quand le paiement de ce beurre-la a-t-il été fait?—R. Je crois que
M. Gauthier m’a dit qu’il avait donné un chéque. ..

D. Vous ne le savez pas personnellement?—R. Ce n’est*pas moi qui ai fait
le cheque.

M. Lesage:

D. Vous n’avez pas eu connaissance du complément de la transaction?—
R. Non, moi j’ai été 1a avec. ..

D. C’est correct. ..

Me Moner: Je n’ai pas d’autres questions & poser au témoin.

M. Pivarp: Monsieur le président me permettra de poser une autre question
au témoin.

y‘-ydﬁ: iy o o ]
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D. Est-ce vous qui avez eu la premiére idée de cette annonce commerciale
ou bien si c¢’est votre associé?—R. On a parlé de cela ensemble, je ne sais pas
lequel des deux a eu la premiére idée, on discutait l'idée ensemble.

D. Cela a dfi venir & l'idée de I'un avant Pautre, ou bien c¢’est-il venu &
I'idée des deux ensemble?—R. Peut-étre que c’est moi ou bien M. Gauthier,
je ne me rappelle pas; on discutait I'affaire. ..

D. Qui est-ce qui a commencé la discussion?—R. On en a parlé ensemble.

M. Beaudry:

D. Je pense que nous n’avons pas d’autres questions & poser au témoin,
monsieur le président. ;

M. Lesace: Une seule autre question, s’il vous plait, monsieur le président.

D. Avez-vous eu connaissance que M. Gauthier ait communiqué avec le
journal La Presse dans l'intention de mettre ce qui vous restait de beurre en
vente au public?—R. Si j’en ai eu connaissance... voulez-vous répéter votre
question, s’il vous plait?

D. Avez-vous eu connaissance que votre associé M. Gauthier ait com-
muniqué avec le journal La Presse dans l'intention d’annoncer en vente la
balance du beurre que vous aviez en main?—R. Je crois que oui, oui.

D. Vous en avez eu connaissance?—R. Oui, monsieur.

D. A quel prix vouliez-vous le vendre?—R. Ah! il n’a pas été question du
prix, le prix du marché. :

D. 72¢. ou 73c.?—R. Le prix du marché, je ne sais pas le prix qu’il vaut
dans le moment. .. c’est 69¢c. qu'on I’a payé, je ne sais pas quel prix on l'aurait
vendu, on ne 'aurait pas vendu pour faire de l’argent, nous autres, parce qu’on
ne fait pas d’argent avec du beurre.

D. Vous avez dit que le prix du marché c¢’était 72¢.?—R. Oui, c’est 72¢. &
des places et a d’autres places, c’est 73c. et 74e.

M. Pinard:

D. Est-ce que vous partagez l'opinion de votre associé a leffet que ce
n’est pas une bonne pratique commerciale?—R. Bien, ce n’est pas ure bonne
pratique commerciale, le monde qui n’a pas de beurre et qui pouvait s'en procurer
cette journée-la. ..

D. Non. Est-ce que vous ne pensez pas que, dans l'intérét du publie, il
vaudrait mieux exercer une telle pratique sur une chose moins rare que le
beurre?—R. Peut-étre.

Me Moxnegr: Clest, tout, monsieur.

M. Davip BErNIER, beurrier, comparait.

Me Monet:

D. Monsieur Bernier, voulez-vous nous donner votre prénom, s'il vous plait?
—R. David Bernier.

M. BeAUDRY: Monsieur le président, si vous me le permettez, pourrais-je
suggérer I'importance de consigner au dossier que Me Jean Drapeau semble aussi
représenter M. Bernier.

D. Est-ce que vous représentez M. Bernier aussi monsieur Drapeau?

M. Drareavu: Oui.

Me Monet:

D. Monsieur David Bernier?—R. Oui.

D. Quelle est votre adresse?—R. 2875 Laurier est.

D. Quelle est votre ocecupation monsieur Bernier?—R. Je suis beurrier.

D. Faites-vous affaire sous un nom d’enregistrement quelconque?—R. Jersey "
Brand Products.
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... D. Est-ce que votre établissement de commerce est situé au numéro 2875,
de la'rue Laurier est, également?—R. 2875, Laurier Est.

.. D. Et vous faites affaires depuis combien de temps comme beurrier, monsieur
Bernier?—R. J’ai tout le temps été la-dedans depuis I’dge ou j’étais tout jeune.

D. Vous avez une grande expérience dans le beurre?—R. Oui, j’ai toujours
été la-dedans. : :

D. Monsieur Bernier, si vous voulez essayer de parler aussi fort que moi,
je crois que tout le monde va vous comprendre.—R. Je vais essayer.

D. Alors vous avez donc une trés longue expérience dans le commerce du
beurre, n’est-ce pas?—R. Oui, monsieur. .

D. Et vous n’étes pas sans savoir que, depuis quelque temps au pays et a
Montréal tout particulierement, sévit une rareté de beurre assez extraordinaire?
—R. Oui, monsieur. , 4

D. Depuis environ trois semaines?—R. Oui, et méme davantage.

D. Peut-étre que vous avez été un peu plus fortuné que d’autres; avez-vous
en main actuellement une assez grande quantité de beurre, monsieur Bernier?—
R. Non, pas une grosse quantité, j’ai & peu prés—avec le beurre qu’il m’a remis
depuis cette semaine—six & sept mille livres de beurre, je ne sais pas au juste.

D. Habituellement, vous vous procurez votre beurre & quel endroit?—
R. Habituellement il se trouve chez nous. '

D. Je comprends mais vous l'achetez quelque part?—R. Ah, ¢a, cela nous
vient de toutes les fabriques, on I'achéte dans les entrepdts, ensuite il y a les com-
pagnies qui I'achétent et qui nous le revendent . . .

D. Alors, votre commerce consiste & acheter du beurre, vous n’en manufac-
turez pas?—R. Je n’en manufacture pas.

D. Vous achetez le beurre, vous l’encaissez et vous le revendez?—R. Oui,
monsieur.

D. Et vous le vendez au détail ou au gros ou bien aux épiciers?—R. Pas
beaucoup aux épiciers.

D. Alors, & qui?—R. A la Canada Packers, par exemple, & M. Martin, de
Granby. 4

Me Monet:

D. Et vendez-vous aux consommateurs directement?—R. Oui, je vends aux
consommateurs directement. ; ‘

D. Et, voulez-vous nous dire, dans la semaine, disons du 20 au, 25 mars et .
plus particuliérement le 26 mars 1948, & quel prix vous vendiez le beurre que vous
vendiez vous-méme aux consommateurs?—R. A la boite, je le vends & 69c.

D. Aux consommateurs c¢a, & la boite?—R. Non, dans le gros. Aux con-
sommateurs, 73c.

D. Alors, ma question est: aux consommateurs?—R. Alors, 73c.

D. A la date du 26 mars particulierement?—R. Oui, & la date du 26 mars.

D. A 73¢c—R. Oui.

D. Depuis ce temps-la, est-ce que vous le vendez & 73c. aux consommateurs?
—R. Oui. 73c. aux consommateurs.

M. Lesage:

D. Est-ce que vous le détaillez au comptoir?>—R. Bien, il y en a plusieurs
qui viennent le chercher & la livre.
D. Chez vous?—R. Oui, monsieur.

Me Monet:

-1 D. Nest-il pas vrai, monsieur Bernier, que depuis la mi-mars vous n’aviez
pas:de difficulté & vendre votre beurre & 73c. aux consommateurs qui pouvaient se
présenter au comptoir chez vous?—R. Oui, bien, je ne vendais pas beaucoup au
détail, je n’aurais pas pu tout le vendre aux consommateurs, Je vends surtout au
gros, comme surtout & la “Canada Packers”, j’en ai vendu & “Wilsils” déja.
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D. Maintenant, dites-vous, monsieur Bernier, qu’actuellement, disons depuis
le 15 mars jusqu auJourd’hul vu la rareté du beurre tout pa.rtmuhérement a Mont-
réal prétendez-vous que vous auriez eu de la difficulté & vendre au détail au
comptoir chez vous, tout le beurre que vous aviez au prix de 73c.—R. Si cela avait
été connu, je crois bien que cela se serait vendu.

D. Qu’est-ce que vous voulez dire par cela?—R. Bien, si la maison avait été
connue.

D. Quand vous dites “la maison”, vous voulez dire la votre, votre maison?
—R. Oui, mais ce n’est pas connu.

M. Lesage:
D. Vous n’étes pas connu comme un détaillant?—R. Non.
D. Vous détaillez un peu aux amis seulement?—R. Oui, monsieur.

Me Monet:
D. N’est-il pas vrai que vous pouviez disposer de votre beurre aux consomma-
teurs depuis le premier mars. . .—R. Oui, monsieur.

D. Vous auriez pu le faire?—R. Oui, monsieur.
Le présmENT: Pas tout.

Me Monet:

D. Pas tout votre beurre?—R. Non, parce que j’ai des clients qui sont sous
contrat, je leur ai promis de leur en fournir. .

M. Freming: Voulez-vous parler plus fort 'l vous plait? .,

Le mEmoIN: J’ai des clients & qui j’ai promis de les fournir & I’année. Alors,

il me faut toujours une certaine quantité de beurre.

Me Monet:

D. Alors, il vous faut garder en main une certaine quantité de beurre pour
répondre & vos clients ordinaires, c’est cela?—R. Oui, c’est cela.

D. Et, depuis le 15 mars particulierement, vous deviez, je présume, garder
du beurre plus que jamais pour répondre aux besoins de vos clients ordinaires?
—R. Oui, monsieur.

D. A cause de la rareté du beurre actuellement?—R. Oui, monsieur.

D. Alors, pouvez-vous expliquer aux honorables membres du comité, pour
prendre votre témoignage comme vous venez de le donner, comment il se fait
que, si vous aviez besoin de tout le beurre que vous aviez en main pour répondre
aux besoins de vos clients ordinaires‘, vous auriez vendu,—si nos renseignements
sont exacts,—5,600 livres de beurre & MM. Pelchat et Gauthier du 26 au 31 mars?
—R. J avais beaucoup plus de beurre que j’en ai aujourd’hui.

D. Alors, & la date du 26 mars, vous dltes que vous aviez beaucoup plus
de beurre qu’aujourd’hui?—R. Oui, j'en avais beaucoup plus qu’aujourd’hui.

D. Quelle quantité de beurre aviez-vous en entrepbt ou ailleurs & la date
du 26 mars?—R. A part de celui qui a été vendu, j’en avais,—si j’ai bonne
mémoire,—10,400 et quelques livres.

Le prEsmENT: Dans le mois de juin?

M. Beaupry: Non, le 26 mars. Me permettez-vous une question, monsieur
le président?

Le présmENT: Oui, monsieur Beaudry.

M. Beaudry:

D. Le 26 mars, vous dites que vous aviez 10,400 livres de beurre chez vous,
en entrepot?—R. Il pouvait y en avoir plus que cela le 26 mars; mais le 31 mars,
le dernier jour du mois, je fais toujours un rapport au Gouvernement, voyez-vous.
Alors, 14, je savais au juste combien j'avais...
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D. On n’est pas pour discuter pour mille livres. Aviez-vous & peu prés
10,000 livres de beurre disponibles pour la vente le 26 mars?—R. Oui, monsieur.

D. C'est la quantité totale que vous aviez & ce moment-1a?—R. A part
des 5,600 livres.

D. Attendez un peu, il n’était pas vendu le 26 mars...—R. Voyez-vous
j’ai les quantités du 31 mars, la; alors...

D. Alors, est-ce qu'on doit dire que vous aviez 15,000 livres de beurre
chez vous le 26 mars?—R. Oui, j’avais ca, méme au dela.

D. Préférez-vous un chiffre plus élevé?—R. Je devais en avoir 17,000
3 18,000 livres.

D. Est-ce qu'on peut dire que vous aviez 18,000 livres de beurre?—R. Oui,
j’avais 18,000 livres de beurre.

D. Chez vous, le 26 mars?—R. Oui, monsieur.

D. A I'époque ot MM. Gauthier et Pelchat se sont adressés & vous pour
acheter du beurre, vous en aviez chez vous en main 18,000 livres?—R. Oui,
monsieur.

D. Aviez-vous des inquiétudes sur la facon de disposer de ce beurre-la
dans le commerce?—R. Non.

D. Etiez-vous convaincu que s’il y avait bien des gens comme vous qui
avaient 18,000 livres de beurre, qu’il pouvait se vendre bien facilement du jour
au lendemain?—R. Oui, monsieur. y

Me Monet:

D. Alors, je comprends que vous n’étiez pas inquiet,—pour donner suite
aux questions posées par M. Beaudry,—pour vendre votre beurre?—R. Non,
parce que les compagnies auraient pu venir tout l’acheter le méme jour.

D. Alors, vous n’étiez pas inquiet pour le vendre & votre clientéle ordinaire?
R. Clest cela, je n’étais pas inquiet.

D. Voulez-vous raconter l’entretien que vous avez eu avec MM. Pelchat et
Gauthier & la maison? MDM. Pelchat et Gauthier se seraient rendus chez vous,
le 26 mars, n’est-ce pas, pour parler d’une provision de beurre & acheter?—R....

Pk, e 5 I g U N

: M. Lesage: '

¢ D. D’abord, le soir était-ce & la maison privée qu’ils vous ont vu?—R. Non,
I au bureau en bas, la maison privée est au deuxiéme étage; j’ai descendu au
i bureau et, 1a, on a parlé.

1

1

3 Me Monet:

i D. Vous avez discuté de la transaction au bureau?—R. Oui, monsieur.

D. Vous étes certain que ce n’est pas dans la maison privée?—R. Je suis

certain que ce n’est pas dans la maison privée.
j D. Alors, auriez-vous l'obligeance de dire aux membres du comité qu’est-ce
. qui s'est passé; qu'est-ce que ces messieurs-1a vous ont demandé et ce que vous
avez fait? Je comprends qu'il a été question de beurre?—R. Oui, ils sont venus
pour acheter du beurre.

D. Vous connaissiez M. Gauthier?—R. Oui, monsieur depuis bien des
années.

D. Vous saviez que ¢’était un bijoutier>—R. Oui, monsieur.

D. Vous ne le connaissiez pas comme un commergant de beurre?—R. Non,
monsieur.

D. Alors, voulez-vous nous dire ce qui s’est passé?—R. Ils sont venus pour
avoir cent boites de beurre et, aprés réflexion, ils disaient que c’était pour donner
une livre de beurre comme prime avee un achat de $5—maintenant, moi, j’avais
dans l'idée que c’était une livre de beurre par client—je trouvais bien que le
montant était un peu élevé, mais je ne connaissais pas 'affaire plus que cela.
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D. Vous dites; “Votre idée”. Je comprends que vous n’aviez aucune affaire
dans la fagon dont MM. Pelchat et Gauthier devaient disposer de leur beurre?—
R. Non, je I’ai appris 1a, ce soir-la. :

D. Mais, vous dites qu’ils vous ont demandé cent boites de beurre; étes-vous
certain qu'ils vous ont demandé cent boites de beurre ou bien si ¢’est moins que
cela? Est-ce qu'il y a eu une discussion au sujet de la quantité de beurre?—
R. Ah, bien! il en a été question, ils ont commencé avec—je ne peux pas vous
dire combien de boites—25 ou 30 boites, ensuite ¢’est venu qu’ils ont dit: “On va
en prendre tout de suite comme il faut”.

D. Mais, il a di se dire quelque chose: “On va en prendre tout de suite
comme il faut?”—R. Ils ont dit: “On va en prendre comme on peut en passer,
comme on prévoit pouvoir en passer’, :

M. Braupry: Monsieur le président, est-ce qu’il y aurait objection & ce
que le témoin nous raconte de but en blanc la transaction sous toutes ses phases?

Me Moner: Clest trés bien, racontez tout ce qui s’est passé, monsieur
Bernier. :

M. Lesage: Dans le détail.

Le TémorN: Bien, vers les 9 heures, 95 heures, ils sont arrivés chez nous,
ils m’ont fait demander au bureau, ils ont sonné et c¢’est 1a qu'ils m’ont demandé
sl Je ne pourrais pas leur passer du beurre.. Alors, je leur ai demandé quelles
intentions ils avaient et ils ont dit que ¢’était pour donner, ils ont dit: “On veut
faire de l'annonce en donnant une livre de beurre avec chaque achat de $5”.
Ensuite, la question a été sur la quantité de livres; évidemment, cela a commencé
a 25 ou 30 boites, ensuite, c’est M. Pelchat, je crois, qui a dit: “On est aussi
bien d’en prendre tout de suite comme il en faut, 5,600 livres, ¢’est-a-dire cent
boites de beurre.

M. Pinard:

D. “Comme il faut”, vous voulez dire autant que vous pouviez leur en
donner?—R. Bien, “comme on prévoit pouvoir en passer”.

D. Ensuite?

M. Beaupry: Continuez.

Le TémoIn: Et puis, le beurre, ¢’était en pains de cent livres qu’ils voulaient
Pacheter; maintenant, mes boites étaient de 56 livres donc, aprés avoir tout
calculé, cent boites, ¢ca fait 5,600 livres. :

M. LEesAGE:

D. 1l était en solide votre beurre?—R. Oui, il était en solide. .

D. Alors, quelles ont été les conditions?—R. Bien, ils ont eu le prix ordinaire
de 69c. la livre.

D. Comment était-ce payable?—Quelles étaient les conditions de la vente,
bien cela c’était comptant, du moment qu’ils venaient chercher le beurre, la
minute que le beurre était acheté, je les rencontrais rien que le lendemain vers
dix heures et j’ai dit: “Je vous donnerai une réponse vers dix heures demain”.

Mr. TaarcHER: Excuse me, did the witness say the price was 69 cents?

Mr. MonEgr: Sixty-nine, yes.

M. Beaudry:

D. Alors, le lendemain, vous avez dit & MM. Pelchat et Gauthier: “Clest
correct, je vais vous vendre 5,600 livres de beurre”?—R. Oui, monsieur.

D. Et vous leur avez dit que vous étiez prét & leur vendre cela comptant?—
R. Oui, monsieur. :

D. Est-ce qu'ils ont dit qu’ils étaient pour en prendre livraison immédia-
tement et est-ce qu'ils vous ont payé?>—R. Non, monsieur, ils n’étaient pas
capables de prendre livraison de 5,600 livres de beurre.
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D. Qu'est-ce qu’ils vous ont dit alors & ce moment-la?—R. Ils ont dit:
“On va le laisser & la beurrerie et, au fur et & mesure qu'on en aura besoin, on
viendra le chercher.” 9 i

D. Maintenant, est-ce qu’ils vous ont payé comptant au fur et a4 mesure
qu'ils venaient le chercher ou bien...—R. Non, ils m’ont donné tout le cheque,
le jour ol ils sont venus pour le chercher ils m’ont donné un chéque de
$3,864. .. :

M. Pinard:
D. Que vous avez encaissé?—R. Non, je ne 'ai pas encaissé.
D. Pourquoi?—R. M. Pelchat m’a demandé si je pouvais retarder deux
ou trois jours pour I'encaisser.
D. Pourquoi?—R. Je l'ignore. :
D. Il ne vous a pas donné de raison?—R. Non.

M. Beaudry:

D. Ils vous ont donné un chéque pour $3,864?—Oui, ils m’ont donné un
chéque de $3,864.

D. Et, alors, vous vous estimiez payé comptant?—R. Oui, monsieur.

D. Et, eux autres, ensuite, devaient aller chercher leur beurre & l'entrepdt?
—R. Oui, monsieur.

D. Au fur et & mesure qu'ils en avaient besoin?—R. Oui, au fur et & mesure
qu’ils en avaient besoin.

D. Vous n’avez pas encaissé le chéque immédiatement, & la demande de
M. Pelchat qui vous a demandé un peu de délai?—R. Oui, monsieur.

D. Et, & ce moment-la, vous n’avez pas fait de difficultés pour retarder le
paiement du beurre comme cela?—R. Non, monsieur, on sait bien dans un
commerce les considérants qu’il peut y avoir... Bien, pour des gens que l'on
connait... je n’aurais pas accepté un chéque comme cela de quelqu'un que je
n’aurais pas connu; s'il avait été accepté, c’est correct, mais autrement, non.

D. Alors, vous avez livré du beurre quand?—R. J'ai livré du beurre le
mercredi matin: 4 boites de beurre.

D. Cest-a-dire 4 ou 5 jours plus tard, je dis & partir du vendredi ou du
samedi?—R. Le 31.

D. La, vous avez livré, vous dites, quatre boites de beurre?—R. Oui,
monsieur, et ¢’est 14 qu’il m’ont donné le chéque de $3,864.

D. Le jour de la livraison, le 31 mars?—R. Oui, le 31 mars.

D. Et le lendemain, est-ce qu'il est survenu quelque chose entre vous et
M. Gauthier ou peut-étre le soir méme du 31?—R. Le soir méme du 31...

D. A quelle date avez-vous appris que le beurre que MM. Gauthier et
Pelchat avaient ordonné de vous ne serait pas requis par eux?

Le Témoin: Ne serait pas...

M. Beaudry: ,

D. Requis par eux, c’est-a-dire qu’ils n’en auraient pas besoin, qu'ils ne
voulaient pas prendre livraison des 5,400 livres de beurre qui restaient chez
vous?—R. Le 5 avril.

D. Vous n’aviez pas encore encaissé le chéque?—R. Non, mais je savais
qu’ils étaient pour me le remettre avant ¢a, je m’y attendais.

D. Vous vous attendiez qu’ils étaient pour vous le remettre, mais eux
autres ne vous en avaient pas parlé?—R. Je m'y attendais, mais ils ne m’en
avaient pas parlé.

D. Vous vous en doutiez, vous, parce que la vente avait été arrétée?—
R. Cest cela.
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M. Lesage:
D. Parce que la vente avait été arrétée par la Commission des prix?—
R. Oui, j’ai dit: “Ils n’ont pas besoin de cent boites de beurre”.

M. Beaudry: 3

D. Alors, la vente a été arrétée le ler ou le 2 avril?—R. Oui, je crois que
oui, tout de suite le surlendemain.

D. Le jeudi ou le vendredi, 1&, vous aviez raison de croire qu’ils n’auraient
pas besoin de ce beurre-la?—R. Oui, monsieur.

D. Ils ne vous ont pas averti & ce temps-l3, ils ne vous ont pas averti le
lendemain?—R. Oui, ils m’ont averti, ils ont dit: “On va laisser faire un peu,
on ne continuera pas la vente”, ils n’ont pas dit: “On remet le beurre”, mais
le lundi, ils ont dit: “On vous remet le beurre.”

D. Le vendredi, si vous voulez, vous avez conclu vous qu'ils n’auraient pas
besoin des 5,400 livres de beurre?—R. Le vendredi?

D. Oui, deux jours aprés la livraison, le 31 mars, qui était un mercredi?—
R. Aprés que la nouvelle a paru dans les journaux.

D. Vous avez conelu qu’ils ne prendraient pas les 5,400 livres de beurre?—
R. Cest. ca.

D. Vous étes-vous inquiété de savoir ce qu’ils en feraient?—R. Non.

M. Lesage:
D. Est-ce qu'ils ont communiqué avec vous entre le 31 mars et le 5 avril,
le moment ou ils vous ont remis les 5,400 livres de beurre?—R. Non, ah! ils
peuvent avoir communiqué & la maison mais avec moi, non.

M. Beaudry:

D. Vous, comme commercant de beurre, vous saviez & ce moment-la, le
vendredi, qu’il n’y avait pas de beurre & Montréal ou pas beaucoup, qu’il n'y en
avait pas dans les magasins ou & peu prés pas?—R. Il n’y en avait pas beaucoup.

D. Vous saviez que MM. Pelchat et Gauthier avaient 5,400 livres de beurre
en entrepdt?—R. Oui, monsieur.

D. Et vous aviez raison de croire, & ce moment-la, qu'ils ne s’en serviraient
pas de ce beurre-la?—R. Bien, la...

D. Bien, c’est ce que vous venez de nous dire?>—R. Jattendais M. Pelchat
et M. Gauthier, j’attendais qu'’ils viennent me dire quoi faire. i

D. Mais vous saviez qu’il n'y avait pas beaucoup de beurre et qu'il y avait
bien des gens qui en demandaient, qui en avaient besoin et, & ce moment-la,
vous ne vous étes pas préoccupé de demander & MM. Gauthier et Pelchat ce
qu’ils étaient pour faire avee leur beurre?—R. Bien, il n’aurait pas été distribué
plus vite méme si j’avais été le leur demander.

D. Vous l'aviez en entrepdt chez vous?—R. Oui, ie 'avais en entrepdt
chez nous.

D. Est-ce que cela ne se serait pas distribué plus vite si vous aviez su le
vendredi matin que ce beurre-14 était disponible pour le reste du marché qu'en
ne le sachant que le lundi?—R. Je ne pourrais pas vous dire, parce que j’en ai
vendu pas mal. ..

D. Mais, raisonnablement?—R. Je pouvais tout le vendre la méme journée,
seulement on s’en gardait. ..

D. Mais, est-ce que vous ne croyez pas que cela aurait aidé le marché du
beurre & Montréal, au point de vue du consommateur, si le vendredi, au lieu
du lundi, vous aviez su que vous aviez 5400 livres de beurre & liquider?—
R. Je ne l'aurais pas liquidé tout de suite.

D. Qu’est-ce que vous en auriez fait?—R. Je I'aurais gardé pour le liquider
tranquillement, tout comme les compagnies font quand elles ont du beurre
actuellement,
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D. Pendant que ce beurre-la était entreposé au crédit de Gauthier et
Pelchat, est-ce qu'a ce moment-la vous avez refusé de faire des ventes a des
particuliers ou & d’autres personnes ou corporations qui vous en ont demandé?—
R. Ca, j’en ai refusé tous les jours.

D. Vous en refusiez pendant que vous gardiez cela jen entrepdt pour
MM. Pelchat et Gauthier?—R. Tous les jours, j’en refuse, parce que j’en garde
toujours un certaine quantité pour en avoir, mais j’attendais qu’ils me disent
de le reprendre.

D. Mais, si vous refusiez de le reprendre & ce moment-la, vous concevez
que c’était au détriment du consommateur de garder du beurre en entrepot pour
des gens qui n’étaient pas dans le commerce du beurre?—R. Voyez-vous, moi,
j’en avais encore chez nous, je passais celui que j’avais chez nous, mais dans
celui-la. . .J’aurais pu le distribuer tout...

D. Alors, ¢’était au détriment du consommateur que de le garder dans les
entrepots pour des bijoutiers?—R. Oui, mais il y a autre chose & considérer
dans la distribution du beurre et si vous voulez comprendre, vous prenez, la
semaine prochaine, peut-étre qu’il va y en avoir beaucoup moins que cette

_semaine; s'il n'y en avait pas du tout, si 'on vendait tout le beurre la méme

semaine, est-ce que cela serait mieux? Le beurre, du moment qu'il a été
plafonné, on 'a gardé et on le revend le méme prix qu’il a été plafonné, on
aurait aussi bien pu le revendre tout de suite.

M. Lesage:

D. Alors, monsieur Bernier, si je vous comprends bien, vous, vis-a-vis du
consommateur, comme entreposeur de beurre, vous vous étes senti dans l'obli-
gation de conserver du stock afin que c¢a dure au moins en petite quantité
jusqu’a ce que la production nouvelle reprenne normalement. Si vous faisiez ¢a,
ce n'est pas parce que vous aviez peur de ne pouvoir vous débarrasser de votre
beurre, ¢’est-a-dire que vous pouviez vous en débarrasser facilement?—R. Oui,
on peut s’en débarrasser tout de suite.

D. Parce que vous aviez & ce moment-la le méme prix que vous obtenez
actuellement et vous n’étiez pas obligé de l'entreposer; alors vous auriez pu
vous en débarrasser immédiatement et cela aurait été & votre avantage?—
R. Certainement.

M. Beaudry:

D. Maintenant, cela ne vous paraissait pas étrange cette situation d’une
vente de 5,600 livres de beurre & des bijoutiers?—R. 11 y a autre chose 13, c’est
qu’a mon point de vue, moi, j’ai dit: “Il va étre distribué a plusieurs personnes
car il y a une livre de beurre pour tout achat de $5”. Personnellement, je ne
croyais pas que la vente se faisait directement de $5. ..

D. Vous deviez reconnaitre que vous faisiez une grosse faveur a ces
gens-1a en leur vendant au prix du gros, alors que vous auriez pu vous-méme
le vendre au prix du détail>—R. Oui, c’est par considération. s

D. Quelles étaient ces considérations pour lesquelles vous faisiez ¢a?—
R. Je connaissais M. Gauthier depuis longtemps, je connaissais son pere...

D. A part des considérations d’amitié, est-ce qu’il y a eu d’autres consi-
dératiecns?—R. Non, aucune autre considération.

M. Lesage:
D. La vente a-t-elle été faite ferme ou conditionnelle?
Le témoIiN: Pardon?

M. Lesage: ot
D. Est-ce que c¢’était une vente ferme? Avez-vous vendu 5,600 livres de
beurre payables par chéque ou bien s'il était question au moment de la vente,
10033—5
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que ce beurre-14 pouvait revenir?—R. Non, il n’était pas question au moment
de la vente, que ce beurre-la pouvait revenir.

D. C'était une vente finale de 5,600 livres de beurre payable comptant sur
livraison et, si vous avez attendu quatre ou ecinq jours pour échanger le chéque,
c’est parce qu’on vous a demandé un délai?—R. Si tout le beurre s’était distribué
a une livre par achat de $5 je n’aurais pas été. ..

D. Non, je vous demande si c’était une vente ferme, une vente finale ou
une vente conditionnelle?—R. Pour moi, elle était finale, mais. ..

Me Drapreav: Laissez-le finir sa réponse.

Le priésipENT: Maitre Drapeau, s'il vous plait, vous connaissez la pro-
cédure. .

M. Lesage:

D. Vous n’avez jamais dit & Pelchat ou & Gauthier, & I'un ou a lautre,
que vous leur remettriez leur argent pour toute quantité de beurre qu’ils n’éeou-
leraient pas de cette facon-la?—R. Non, monsieur.

D. Au bout d’une période quelconque?—R. Non.

M. Pinard:

D. Et, si cette question-la est entrée en ligne de compte, ce n’est que
dans 'esprit des deux acheteurs et ils ne vous en ont pas parlé eux-mémes?—
R. Ils ne m’en ont par parlé.

D. Méme au moment de la vente?—R. Non.

M. Beaudry:

D. Votre réle dans cela s’est borné & vendre & peu preés le tiers du stock
que vous aviez & ce moment-la & des bijoutiers, sans vous demander si le
beurre serait distribué ou non lorsque vous en avez fait la vente?—R. S’il avait
été distribué par. ..

D. Mais, & ce moment-la, vous ne le saviez pas s’il serait tout distribué
et vous ne vous étes pas préoccupé du fait que vous enleviez cela des mains
de vos clients?—R. Si...

Le preEsmpENT: Un & la fois s'il vous plait, messieurs.

M. Beaudry:

D. Vous avez détourné de votre marché régulier & peu prés un tiers du
beurre que vous aviez en entrepét pour le donner & des bijoutiers, en vous
disant que peut-étre ils le distribueraient, alors qu’il y avait une possibilité
qu'ils ne le distribueraient pas du tout, et la meilleure preuve e¢’est qu’ils ne
l'ont pas distribué.—R. Bien, cela n’a rien changé parce que je ne 'aurais pas
vendu plus ce beurre-1a, puisque j’en ai encore.

D. Si vous l'aviez vendu aux magasins, il y aurait-tout de méme 5,600 con-
sommateurs de Montréal qui auraient pu en bénéficier pour le lendemain ou

peut-étre méme pour trois jours...—R. Peut-étre.
D. Il n'y a pas de peut-étre, c’est plus que probable. Ainsi, dans la vente
de ce beurre-la, ils auraient pu en avoir une livre...—R. On entre dans

d’autres considérations, la..

Le présipENT: Il est six heures.

M. Beaupry: Monsieur le président, nous n’avons peut-étre pas tellement
d’autres questions & poser au témoin, nous pourrions peut-étre finir dans une
dizaine de minutes.

M. Pinagrp: Certain.

Mr. Winters: I would like to ask a question before we adjourn,
Mr. Chairman.
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~ The CuamMaN: I do not think we will be able to clear this up very quickly,
at least not as quickly as is proposed by the two genial members for Montreal,
- Mr. Beaudry and Mr. Pinard, whose assistance we all appreciate. I think they
have perhaps by now pretty well exhausted the questions they wanted to ask,
though they might take a few moments longer. And I anticipate that other
" members of the committee will want to ask questions with the result that we
would be here for a much longer time than five or ten minutes. Also, I
' understand that counsel has certain questions he wants to ask this witness, so
' that I do not think it would be possible to finish before amother half hour;
. and rather than not give everyone a chance I will now call it 6 o’cloek.

b4 Mr. Winters: May I ask a question on another matter before we adjourn,
|© Mr. Chairman?

¢ The CuarMAN: May I dispose of this matter ﬁrst Mr. Winters?

Mr. TaarcHER: On behalf of Mr. Irvine and myself, are you asking this
witness to come back here again tomorrow?

Mr. MonNEeT: Yes.
The CrAmRMAN: T am not asking them, the committee will be.
Mr. THATCHER: I have not had much to do on this committee as yet. If
we are going to devote as much time to other small organizations as has been
- devoted to the one before us this afternoon it seems to me that we will be here
. for a long time. It seems that we are taking every little company.
The CramrMAN: May I say something to you, Mr. Thatcher? You are just
~ anew member of this committee.
Mr. THATCHER: Yes.

The CHAIRMAN: And it is that this committee in the months that it has been
doing its work has acquired a quality of patience and endurance—

Mr. FLeminGg: Hear, hear.

The CuAmRMAN: —and I think that you had better put yourself in the light
- of our experience, which> Mr. Irvine will tell you about.

Mr. THATCHER: Maybe you misunderstand my point. I thought this
- committee was set up to find why prices were high, and these isolated cases it
seems to me have been given enough time. You would not accept a motion that
we drop this case and proceed with something else?

The CuaAarrMAN: I must accept any motion. If you have a motion to put I
have no alternative but to put it to the committee. We have tried to avoid as
- much as possible dealing with motions in this committee and in most instances
we have succeeded. If you wish to put a motion I must receive it.

Mr. TaarcHEr: Then, Mr. Chairman, I would move that this matter be
dropped for now, and in view of the fact tha,t it is not illegal it is very regrettable
—I would move 'that we get on with the next thing.

Mr. Beaupry: Before Mr. Thatcher finds a seconder, we had a motion passed
- almost unanimously in this committee on Tuesday following a somewhat lengthy
discussion in which I pointed out that this particular case was not extremely
glaring in any way but that it might lead to a practice which would involve
carloads of butter; at least I believe that there will be a number of submissions
to this committee showmg that the practice exists and has existed, and you may
. look upon this particular bit of evidence as being but preliminary. I understand
| your impatience, but I think the matter should be finished.

2 Mr. THATCHER: It is not impatience. I want to get at the root of this.

s Mr. Beaupry: ‘Mr. Chairman, I want to point out that there was a motion
- the complete opposite of that now proposed by Mr. Thatcher which was approved

by the committee last Tuesday.
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The CualRMAN: Now, Mr. Thatcher, you have heard the comments of one
member of the committee, Do you wish to proceed with this motion? If so, we
will dispose of it.

Mr. TuaTcHER: How do you mean dispose of it?
The CHAIRMAN: I am dealing with it now.

Mr. FLeMmiNG: Would Mr. Thatcher let me say this to him, because I am one of '
those who share the impatience which he has in connection with the proceedings
in general. I think we have been going into a lot of detail, but we are nearly
through with this matter now. It is not going to take more than another twenty
or twenty-five minutes. We might spend a lot of time discussing this. I think
we might say that the motion expresses the general feeling of impatience which
seems to prevail.

Mr. JounsToN: I move we adjourn.

Mr. TuAaTcHER: All right, I withdraw my motion.

The CuAIRMAN: There is a motion to adjourn.

Mr. Winters: Before adjournment Mr. Chairman, I have a matter here
which I think is of unusual importance and I would like to take just half a minute
to present it, and it is that I received a communication from Halifax to-day—

The CrAIRMAN: So did 1.

Mr. WinTERs: —since I brought this question up this morning. Apparently
there is a great deal of concern over the situation which exists down there, and
the report is that a carload of inferior butter has been put on the market at the
first-grade price at a time when shortages make it almost necessary to buy
anything that is offered. At the same time, the Attorney General of Nova Scotia
has expressed great concern over the butter, which he has stated was unfit for
human consumption; and the retailers involved expressed very great concern
because they feel that they -are being looked upon from oblique angles; and I
have now received from what I consider to be reliable authority in Halifax
information that at least one carload of this butter has been passed on to the
retailers by a wholesaler who is considered to be Canada Packers. Under the
circumstances I feel that I have no alternative but to ask the committee to
subpoena some responsible person from the head office of Canada Packers.

Mr. Pinarp: I would second that motion.
The CrARMAN: You have heard the motion, gentlemen?

~_“Mr. FreminG: I would like to have a little information on this. You have
indicated that this matter was discussed at an executive meeting yesterday—

The CHAIRMAN: At a secret session.

Mr. FLemiNG:—at which I was not present. I want to be quite sure before
this committee gets itself involved in the situation that it is not going to delay
rather than expedite clearing up the situation down there. I think we are all
prepared to agree that the butter situation down there is as has been indicated
by Mr. Winters to the committee and that something ought to be done to clear
it up by the proper authority. As I undestand the situation, that butter is
being sold down there under false colours; then surely it is a matter for the
law enforcement authorities down there and for the Wartime Prices and Trade
Board. If my information is correct the Wartime Prices and Trade Board
enforcement officers have the matter in hand. Now if that is the case I cannot
see how this committee is going to help by recruiting itself into the matter.
Surely the best contribution this committee can make to promote the effective
dealing with the situation it to urge the proper enforcement officers to get at
the problem right away. It is not for us to step in because if we do step in
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~ we are going to slow everything down. If witnesses are called here that step
will slow down the prosecutions. I do not see how the committee can help
there. .

The CuamrMAN: May I say one thing? My statement has no reference
to the work of this committee as such but I was informed about 5 o’clock

¢ that the attorney general of Nova Scotia had made a statement. I have not

~ seen the statement but he did make a statement saying that the butter under

~ investigation was unfit for consumption. I at once gave authority to the inspector

of the Food and Drugs Act to obtain this butter at once. That step is however
outside the work of this committee and is a matter concerning the administration
of the Food and Drugs Act.

Mr. Jounstox: Would that not be the proper authority?

The CuARMAN: Yes, with respect to the quality of the butter, but it has
nothing to do with prices.

Mr. IrviNe: Is it not true that if inferior butter is being sold at superior
prices it is the equivalent of an increase in the price of butter?

The CuARMAN: Yes, but I was just referring to the administration of
the Food and Drugs Act.

Mr. Winters: I think it is in the public interest.

Mr. Pinarp: It has also been rumoured that third grade butter is being
sold at first grade prices in other places.

Mr. Lesace: It would be a good thing if we had the local manager of
Canada Packers down there.

Mr. THATCHER: Yes, but we want the head man.
The CHAIRMAN: Let us proceed with as much unanimity as possible.

Mr. Pixarp: If we want to ascertain whether the same practice is being
followed in other places I think we would have a better chance of obtaining

information if we had the head office representative here rather than the local
man.

The CramrMAN: T am going to ask counsel for his view.

_ Mr. Mo~Ner: Mr. Spence, the enforcement administrator, made a report
this morning and he said that it had not been decided whether prosecutions
would be taken. My personal view is that if prosecutions are to be taken
I would not think that these people should be summoned before the committee.

If prosetutions are not to be taken I would suggest that they should be
summoned.

Mr. Mayuaew: Mr. Chairman, I would move that this committee adjourn
and that you call a meeting of the executive committee to discuss this matter
immediately.

Mr. Jounston: It was discussed at last night’s meeting and we were going
tﬁ) haave a report from our counsel and from the Wartime Prices and Trade

oard.

Mr. MoxEer: That report was given this morning by the Wartime Prices
and Trade Board and I am informed that up until this very minute there is
no more information available than was given to us this morning.

Mr. JounsTON: Are they going to proceed with prosecutions?

Mr. Moner: They do not know definitely whether they will or whether
they will not.

Mr. JomnstoN: Then you have not got enough information to decide
whether or not we should enter this field.

- The CrAlrRMAN: Well there is a motion that there be an executive session
right now.
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Mr. IrviNg: There is a previous motion made by Mr. Winters.

The CralRMAN: Excuse me, you are quite right. Mr. Pinard was the
seconder of Mr. Winter’s motion.

Mr. Jounsrton: I thought he was going to withdraw that.

Mr. Winters: I do not know why you should think that.

Mr. Jounston: Well, T have several reasons.

The CuarMAN: You have a motion put by Mr. Winters and seconded by
Mr. Pinard that officials from Canada Packers be called to explain the situation.

Mr. Winters: That is correct, Mr. Chairman. I moved that a responsible
representative from head office and the office manager or someone from the local
office be here.

The CramMmaN: Do you want to phrase your motion more exactly Mr.
Winters? I stated it rather generally.

Mr. WinTERs: My motion is that in the light of the circumstances and in
the public interest, and within the terms of reference of this committee, respon-
sible officers from the head office of Canada Packers and a responsible official
from the local office be subpoenaed to appear before this committee at the
earliest possible date.

The CHARMAN: Is there any seconder?

Mr. Pinarp: I second the motion.

Mr. Mavaew: I do not think we know enough about the situation to take

this action.

Mr. Winters: We could find out.

Mr. Mavaew: I know, but we are taking a serious step. At the present
time, I could not support it because I do not know enough about it.

Mr. JounstoN: In view of the fact our counsel has just advised us that
the Wartime Prices and Trade Board is still working on the matter—he was in
consultation with those officials last night—and they have not, as yet, sufficient
information for our counsel to advise us what procedure to take, I think we
should do as Mr. Mayhew suggests and wait until our counsel is in a position to
advise us whether or not it would be beneficial for us to take up the matter.

Mr. IrviNg: I think we should take it up right away, whether it is beneficial

or not. -

Mr. Winters: I think there are two separate and distinet matters; one falls
within the scope of the Wartime Prices and Trade Board and the other con-
cerns the high price situation which falls within the scope of this committee.
It is on the latter I desire the vote.

Mr. Lesace: I think we had sufficient information last night at the executive
session to enable us to vote on the matter.

Mr. WinTers: I think that is fair. It would be fair to Canada Packers and
it is certainly in the interest of the general public. I see no harm in it and I
would, therefore, ask for a vote.

Mr. Freming: I think the view put forward by Mr. Mayhew is absolutely
sound, particularly when you consider we are a fact finding body. We have no
right to step in and interfere with the normal process of law enforcement. If
we start doing that, we are going to do a great deal of harm.

Mr. WiNTERs: It seems to me that Mr. Fleming is reversing his position.

Mr. Fuemine: Now, if the facts are as stated, then there has been an offence
against the law. If there has been an offence against the law there ought to be
a prosecution. If a prosecution is commenced and this committee subpoenas
those witnesses, those witnesses could not tell their story. You are going to
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hold up the prosecution. Those witnesses will claim privilege and say they
should not be prejudiced by giving evidence here while there is a prosecution
- under way. : ;

There are two separate functions here. You can put the functions of this
committee on one side and the functions of the law enforcement officers on the
other. However, that does not fit here because this matter concerns the same
evidence and the same individuals. If we are going to get into the field of law
enforcement and start taking over the duties of pecple who are set up under
the law as law enforcement officers, we are going to take quite a bit on ourselves.

There are offences indicated in the information put before the committee
by Mr. Winters. If that is so, you have competent people to prosecute. Here is
Mr. Spence, the enforcement counsel of the Wartime Prices and Trade Board.
You have the attorney-general and all the law enforcement officers of Nova
Scotia available to undertake prosecution. I believe that is the place for this
matter to be handled. It is a matter for prosecution.

Mr. Lesace: How can Mr. Fleming say it is a matter for prosecution?
Mr. FreminG: I say, if the facts are as stated.

Mr. Lesacge: Mr. Monet said the report from The Wartime Prices and Trade
Board did not contain sufficient information for us to ascertain whether there
would be a prosecution.

Mr. FremiNG: Then, we had better wait.

Mr. Lesace: If we wait until it is decided there is going to be a prosecution,
we will never have these people here because they will have a well-founded
objection that the prosecution is under way. It is for that reason we should
have them here now.

Mr. FLeming: Mr. Lesage is simply exposing the weakness of the whole case.
He is simply proposing that we beat the law enforcement officers to the gun.
Surely, it is more sensible to allow the law enforcement officers time to make up
their minds as to what they are going to do.

Mr. Winters: Mr. Fleming is just reversing the position he took when Mr.
MecGregor was before this committee.

Mr. FLeminG: T have not done anything of the kind.

The CrARMAN: Order. We have heard both sides on the matter now. We
have to make a decision. You have the motion before you. Those in favour of
the motion? Those opposed? The motion is carried.

Carried.

Mr. Fleming has a matter he wishes to bring up.

Mr. FLeming: It is the matter of having Mr. Graham Towers appear before
the committee as a witness. Mr. Mayhew was good enough to contact Mr.
Towers today, and Mr. Towers indicated he could get here at 4 o’clock tomorrow
if we were prepared to have a session tomorrow afternoon. Then Mr. Dyde was
contacted and he said he would require between three and four hours to examine
Mr. Towers before any of the members of the committee get a chance at him,
so there does not seem to be much use in starting in with only two hours. It is
impossible for us to do the job when Mr. Dyde will take the first three or four
hours. So we are out of luck.

The CuAmMAN: All right. The meeting is adjourned until tomorrow.

The meeting adjourned to resume on Friday, April 9, 1948, at 11 o’clock a.m.



APPENDIX -

TRANSLATION OF EVIDENCE BY MESSRS. GAUTHIER,
PELCHAT AND BERNIER

Mr. Maurice Gauthier, Jeweller, called.

By Mr. Monet:

Q. Mr. Gauthier, do you wish to be sworn. I understand, Mr. Gauthier,
that you wish to testify in French.—A. Yes, sir. : J

Mr. Drapeau: Well, Mr. Chairman, as Mr. Gauthier’s solicitor and
assistant—

By Mr. Monet:

Q. You are his attorney?—A. Yes, sir.

Q. And you are, sir?—A. Jean Drapeau of Montreal. I should like to
make a statement of principle. I believe I have already had the indignation of
my clients conveyed to various persons. I believe that the statement of principle
now made is an effect of that indignation. Had it not been for the readiness of
Messrs. Pelchat, Gauthier and Bernier to repeat to the members of this com-
mittee the information already furnished very willingly to several federal,
provincial and municipal investigators, and which establishes beyond all doubt
that no irregularity or illegality was committed by them, had it not been for the
misinterpretation to which their absence would have lent itself inevitably at the
hands of certain ill-disposed persons, I must say that my clients would not have
been here today. Their absence would have stemmed from a principle, a principle
the intrinsic value of which is unquestionable and admits of none of the excep-
tions which people in certain quarters seem ready to accept too easily and too
often. While my clients bear names which leave no room for doubt as to their
racial origin, Pelchat, Gauthier and Bernier, they received a summons wholly
worded in English. This procedure is unacceptable—

By Mr. Lesage:
Q. Mr. Chairman, are we attending a political meeting?
The CuARMAN: No.
Mr. Lesace: Are we compelled to listen to this statement?
Mr. DrapeAU: I am making this statement on behalf of the witness.

The CuHARMAN: Your client was subpoenaed in English, believe me, we
deeply regret that. You sent a telegram in French, Mr. Arsenault?

Mr. ArsENavLT: Yes, sir.

Mr. Drapeau: Nevertheless, it is a sad thing to note.that the exception
taken to this statement comes from French-Canadians.

By Mr. Beaudry:

Q. I do not think the committee objects to hearing the statement of the
witness or of his attorney, since he has already made such a statement in the

1632
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- past, but I believe it is because part of this statement deals with a question which
~ has already been explained. The committee had no intention whatever of
ignoring it, but rather aims at avoiding a repetition.

Mr. Drapeav: If you wish, Mr. Chairman, that I should bring my statement
to a close, I will comply with your wish.

Mr. Beaupry: I only object to that part of the statement. I believe that

N lthe committee has already been acquainted with the subject. I do not think

the committee objects to hearing your statement save for that part which has
already been discussed. :

Mr. Drareav: This procedure is unacceptable, and my clients wish to voice
their deep indignation and reject any explanation for the excuses offered as a
reason. It is unnecessary for me to add that I personally associate myself
with the feelings of my clients and add the expression of my own indignation
and my strongest protest. - -

Mzr. Beaupry: Would you allow me to ask a question?

Mr. MoxeT: Mr. Gauthier, will you please give us your Christian name?
—A. Maurice.

Q. And what is your address?—A. 6950 Louis-Hémon Street, Montreal.

Q. What is your occupation?-—A. I am a jeweller.

Q. How long have you been in the jewellery business?—A. Since 1945.

Q. Am I to understand that you are Mr. Pelchat’s partner?—A. Yes, sir.

Q. In a limited company?—A. Yes, sir.

Q. Carrying on business under the firm name of Pelchat and Gauthier?—
A. Yes, sir.

Q. Will you tell the members of the committee how many stores you
operate in Montreal or elsewhere, if you operate some elsewhere?—A. Only
two, in Montreal.

Q. Please tell us where they are located?—A. At 3116 Masson Street and
5104 Decarie Boulevard.

Q. I understand that these two stores are engaged exclusively in the
jewellery trade?—A. Yes, sir. :

By Mr. Beaudry:

Q. If you have no further questioning, Mr. Monet, allow me to ask a few
questions. I understand that Mr. Gauthier or Messrs. Pelchat and Gauthier
also dealt in butter recently.

Mr. Moxer: I was on the point of asking the witness if he had interested
himself personally or if the Pelchat and Gauthier company had interested itself
quite recently in the butter business?—A. No, sir.

Q. Am I to understand, Mr. Gauthier, that the firm of Pelchat and Gauthier
purchased a certain quantity of butter quite recently?—A. Yes, sir.

Q. Will you tell us from whom you purchased the butter in question?—
A. From Mr. David Bernier.

By Mr. Beaudry:

Q. What is Mr. David Bernier’s occupation?—A. I believe he is a butter-
man

Q. Under what trade name?—A. I believe that of Jersey Brand.
Mr. Pinarp: Does he manufacture butter himself?
Mr. Beaupry: Is it Jersey Brand Limited?—A. I do not know.

(In English)

Mr. Hargness: Who makes the Jersey Brand? What company makes it?
Mr. Moxer: The trader who sold him the butter will appear as a witness.
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(Translation)

Mr. Beaupry: You say that Mr. Bernier is a butter-man. Can you tell
us whether he manufactures butter or sells butter?—A. He manufactures and
sells butter. ;

Q. Have you known him for a long time?—A. Since my childhood.

Q. You purchased butter from Mr. Bernier fairly recently?—A. Yes, sir.

Q. On what particular date?—A. March 31. '

Q. You purchased butter from Mr. Bernier on March 31, 19487—A. Yes,
sir. I had bought some previously, I have been purchasing butter for twenty-five
years.

Q. When you purchased butter from Mr. Bernier on March 31, 1948, what
quantity did you purchase?—A. 5,600 pounds.

Q. You were aware on March 31, on that particular day and several days
previously, that it was extremely difficult to -secure butter in Montreal?—
A. Certainly.

Q. In spite of that, you did succeed, by reason of your relations with Mr.
Bernier, in purchasing 5,600 pounds of butter?—A. Exactly. :

Q. Did you have to state to Mr. Bernier for what purposes you wanted
to purchase 5,600 pounds of butter or did Mr. Bernier ask you why?—A. I
told him, I do not know if he asked me first, but I told him.

Q. And what were your purposes you told Mr. Bernier?—A. To give it away
as premiums. i

Q. What price did you pay Mr. Bernier for this butter?—A. 69 cents.

Q. A pound?—A. Yes, sir, exactly.

Q. Do you know the market price or the price for which the wholesaler could
have sold you butter at that time?—A. I believe that is the price.

The ceiling price?—A. It was 73 cents.
I beg your pardon?—A. I believe it sells as high as 73 cents.

Q. At the time you made this transaction were you under the impression
that Mr. Bernier had a right to sell you that butter at 73 cents a pound?
—A. Oh, I could not say. ;

Q. You have just said so in a previous answer?—A. I could not say.

Q. You said a moment ago, if my memory serves me right, that you had
paid 69 cents a pound for the butter and I asked you if that price was the ceiling
price and you stated, I believe so?—A. Yes, sir.

Q. It was 73 cents?—A. Yes, sir.

Q. Hence, I am asking you if, when you made this purchase, you were under
the impression that Mr. Bernier had a right to sell you that butter at 73 cents a
pound?—A. No, sir. I do not think so. At the time, I believe he had the right
to sell it at 69 cents owing to the wholesalers.

Q. Should you not correct your previous answer. I do not want to lay a
trap for you, but I believe your previous answer left the committee under a false
impression?—A. T got it for 69 cents in the belief that was the ceiling price.

Q. After having explained to Mr. Bernier that you needed that quantity
of butter for the purpose of offering it as a premium?—A. Yes, sir.

Q. You explained that to Mr. Bernier when you made the request for that
butter?—A. That is it.

Q. You asked for the butter, Mr. Bernier did not offer it to you?—A. I
asked for it.

Q. I will come back to this point in a moment. The transaction on the
basis of 69 cents a pound represents $3,600 or $3.700?7—A. Exactly.

Q. You purchased the butter on March 31, 1948, and did you pay cash for
it?—A. Yes, sir. :

Q. What was the total amount?>—A. I could not say offhand, 5,600 times
69 cents—

Q.
Q.
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Q. You are a jeweller, this is not something you do the year round?—A. I
cannot give you the exact figure—$3,800 and a few odd dollars.

By Mr. Monet:
Q. $3.864, does that refresh your memory?—A. Perhaps. Yes, that is the
exact figure.

By Mr. Beaudry:
How did you pay for the butter?—A. By cheque.
What date did it bear?—A. March 31.
The cheque was cashed on what date?—A. It was not cashed.
The cheque was not cashed?—A. No, sir.

Q. Will you explain why?—A. Because naturally, one first wanted to see
what the reaction would be. It was rather by way of protection, in order to be
able to keep it. Naturally, it was said that if the sale did not work out as one
had thought, there might perhaps be a way of cancelling that.

Q. When you state that there might perhaps be a way of cancelling that,
are you speaking from your viewpoint or that of Mr. Bernier?—A. I really
believe we could agree. He is a friend of the family.

Q. Had there been a previous understanding?—A. A verbal understanding,
naturally.

Q. In a word, there had been an understanding to the effect that—if I may
summarize your transaction—that you had a right to draw on Bernier to the
extent of 5,600 pounds of butter?—A. That is it.

Q. But if you did not need it for the purposes of your business, if the
premium or the offer of butter in question did not produce the desired results,
you intended having the right to ask Bernier to take his butter back and refund
you?—A. Yes, sir.

Q. In actual fact, is that what happened?—A. Yes, sir.

Q. In actual fact?—A. Yes, sir.

Q. In actual fact, Bernier never cashed the cheque?—A. Exactly.

- Q. The cheque for $3.864 dated March 31?—A. Yes, sir.

Q. Did Mr. Bernier give you butter on March 31?7—A. I could not say

exactly. March 31, I do not know what date that was.

By The Chairman:
March 31 was March 31.
The Wrrness: I mean the day.
The CaAamrMAN: It was a Wednesday.

Q. A butter transaction in the case of a jeweller is a rather uncommon
matter. We are speaking of an occurrence that took place at most nine days
ago. You do not recall the exact sum you paid by cheque for 5,600 pounds of
butter. You do not recall the exact date on which you received the butter. I
wish to alter the tone of my questions. I will word them in the simplest possible
terms. Did you receive butter from Mr. Bernier?—A. I received 200 pounds.
I cannot say if it was on March 31 or on the first of the month. :

Q. On what date did you offer butter as a premium to your customers?
—A. I do not know exactly, really.

Q. Is there anybody in your business who is conversant with the facts of
your business?—A. I am.

Q. With reference to butter?—A. I am.

The CaammaN: March 31, that was a Wednesday, I believe.

Mr. Beaubry: Do you wish to answer more clearly?

The CuammAN: I suggest that.

The Wirnpss: March 31.

Q.
Q.
Q.
Q.
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- By Mr. Beaudry: ,

Q. You gave a cheque for $3,864 on March 31?—A. Yes, sir.

Q. You gave $3,864, you will correct me if I use the wrong expression, with
the promise: Do not cash the cheque if I do not receive the butter?—A. Exactly.

Q. In what manner did you dispose of that butter?>—A. To the customers
who made a $5 purchase.

Q. I do not know if the committee will deem the next question a proper
one. You have two stores, one on Masson Street and the other on Decarie
Boulevard. Would you have any objection to telling us what is your gross
business for the two stores?—A. Yes, sir. _

; Q. You would object to telling me?—A. Yes, sir, I do not think that has
anything to do with butter.

Mr. Beaupry: I will not say anything for the time being.

Mr. Lesace: That has as much to do with it as jewellery.

By Mr. Beaudry:

Q. As from what date did you give the butter as premium?—A. March 31,
exactly.

Q. On the 31st, you gave butter as a premium?—A. Yes, sir.

Q. Then, the whole transaction in which we are interested took place on
the 31st. On the 31st, you gave a cheque which was not cashed; you received
some butter, you do not recall when you received it, you did not recall it a
moment ago, therefore the answer is that you received butter on the 31st and
it was on that date, the 31st, that you gave it away?—A. I see the date which
is marked on the advertisement, it is unnecessary to get heated over the matter
of a date.

Q. The committee is not getting heated. We are dealing with a transaction
that took place on the same day. If I revert to an answer you gave a moment
ago, you do mot recall the amount entered on the cheque you gave?—A. I did
nolt recall to within a few dollars, but I knew that it was $3,860 and some odd
dollars.

Q. Within a few days of the date, let us say that in your case it was
March 31, you made a conditional deal with Mr. Bernier whereby you gave a
cheque which was to be cashed conditionally, but which was not actually cashed,
whereby you received only 200 pounds of butter in a total quantity of
5,600 pounds. About how much did youw distribute on that day?—A. About
thirty-five or forty pounds.

Q. Could we not have the exact figures?—A. Sir, I believe the quantity
was thirty-seven pounds.

Q. Do you believe that is the exact quantity or do you believe that is
perhaps the exact quamtity?—A. That is it.

Q. You distributed exactly thirty-seven pounds of butter by way of
premiums on March 31? You still had 5,400 pounds in reserve for which you
had paid conditionally. You still had 163 pounds out of the 200. What did
gou do with the 163 pounds?—A. I have them at my home and at my «partner’sl

ome. |

Q. You now have 163 pounds of butter on hand?—A. But since then
I gave some to members of my family.

Q. Mr. Chairman, I cannot obtain an answer from the witness. He says
in the same sentence that he has and that he has not 163 pounds of butter
on hand. I presume you still had 5400 pounds on charge. What has become
of it?—A. It is in storage; Mr. Bernier took it back.

Q. Is it in your name?—A. No, it is in Mr. Bernier’s name.

Q. Here we have another transaction whereby you returned 5,400 pounds
of butter to Mr. Bernier. On what terms and when?—A. On Monday, April 5.
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Q. You returned that butter to Mr. Bernier on Monday April 5?—A. Well,
I did not return it to him; the butter was in storage.

Q. You informed Mr. Bernier that he could keep the 5400 pounds of
butter which you had purchased?—A. Because the Prices Board had advised
me to stop distributing it. I stopped that very day, but as it was Saturday,
a busy day for me, I made the exchange of cheques on Monday. I gave him
a cheque for $138 and I took back mine.

Q. You did not pay to Mr. Bernier the price of 5,600 pounds of butter, but
Mr. Bernier took back 5,400 pounds and you gave him a cheque for the difference
between 5,600 and 5,400 pounds. Is that right?—A. Yes, sir.

Mr. FLeming: Mr. Chairman, if Mr. Beaudry would kindly speak more
:}sllowly and witness would speak louder and more slowly, the members could

ear better.

Mr. Beaupry: I apologize. Mr. Fleming is perfectly right.

By Mr. Beaudry:

Q. On April 5, following your notification to Mr. Bernier that you were not
taking delivery of the 5,400 pounds of butter theoretically purchased and paid
for on March 31, Mr. Bernier returned to you your cheque for $3,864 and in
return you gave him a cheque for $138 which he accepted and which you do not
yet know what has become of?7—A. Yes, sir.

Q. And you do not yet know what has become of the 5,400 pounds of
butter which you temporarily owned, though it was not in your actual posses-
sion?—A. No, sir.

Q. You just told me that you had 163 pounds of butter on hand on
Maren 31, and you also answered that you had distributed some. Would you
have any objection to telling me whether this butter is still in your possession
or whether it has been distributed?—A. I have 40 or 42 pounds on hand, and
my partner about the same quantity.

Q. Did you distribute it in your capacity of jeweller or as individual?—
A. As an individual.

Q. Then, if my calculations are correct, you must still have about 83 pounds
of butter. Will you please tell me what you have done with it?

Mr. Drapeau: I submit that this question has already been asked and has
been answered in another way, Mr. Chairman.

The Wirness: Well, if you wish me to give you the names of all the
members of my family— - y

Mr. Beauvpry: If that is your answer, it is the answer that I want.—
A. That is it. :

Q. At present, you and your partner hold about 80 pounds of butter?—
A. That is right, we have about 40 pounds each.

Q. Would you kindly tell me, without entering into other considerations for
the moment, how this business started between you and Mr. Bernier which
ended in the sale of 5,600 pounds of butter from Mr. Bernier to you?—A. I do
not understand your question very well.

Q. Under what circumstances was the transaction started whereby you
asked Mr. Bernier to sell you 5,600 pounds of butter?—A. I went to see
him one evening after the store closed. I had thought of putting on a sale of
that kind. I simply called on him and spoke to him about it. As a friend of
the family, he agreed.

Q. Mr. Bernier told you that he could easily supply you with 5,600 pounds
of butter?—A. He gave me his answer the next day.

‘ Q. You knew that at that time many people had difficulty in obtaining
butter, even a quarter of a pound?—A. I was aware that butter was very scarce.
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Q. What reason would you have given for offering butter as a premium?—
A. Of course, I knew it was scarce. :

Q. Did it not strike you that many citizens of Montreal who experienced
difficulty in obtaining butter would find it strange that a jeweller or an operator
of any business could obtain butter for the sole reason which you have given
that of an old friendship between a butter dealer and a jeweller, and that the
latter could give the butter as a premium?—A. Naturally, it could have been
deemed strange. e

Q. According to you, could it have seemed strange or should it have seemed
strange?—A. Oh! It should have.

By Mr. Pinard:

Q. Did you get the idea from methods used by other businesses?—A. No,
sir.

Q. The initiative was yours?—A. Yes, sir.

Q. Had that previously been done in Montreal?—A. Not to my knowledge.

Q. At that time?—A. No.

Q. The idea was not suggested to you by the practices of other business
establishments?—A. Absolutely not.

By Mr. Beaudry:

Q. Have you now come to the conclusion, Mr. Gauthier, that many people
in Montreal may find it strange that a business like yours could find
5,600 pounds of butter when they themselves cannot buy any at all?—
A. Absolutely, but I do not think there is any connection between this question
and the other. It is a personal matter. Had I been a grocer I could have done
the same thing. It did not appear abnormal to me.

Q. This is a matter to be interpreted by the committee; I do not think it
can be left to your interpretaion—A. Oh!

Q. I should like you to tell me whether the transaction you carried out did
not appear extremely abnormal to the people of Montreal, and probably to the
people of the whole country?—A. It seems to be so judging by the reaction.

Q. Do you admit that your reaction was different from that of other
people?—A. Well if I had found the deal so abnormal I should probably not
have gone on with it. .

Q. I realize that reactions may differ from one period to another. I should
like you to tell me whether you do not think, after due reflection, that your
deal—I am not accusing you of dishonesty—might have some illegal outcome?
—A. Really, I do not think so. I do not consider my action any worse than
that of theatres who give away dinnerware, or of any other merchants who
distribute premiums.

Q. Why did you not offer dinnerware rather than butter which at that
time was practically unobtainable?—A. I thought that, butter being scarce,
the premium would be all the more attractive. That is normal.

Q. You were ready to take advantage of the fact that many people in
Montreal had no butter, in order to push your sales and make a profit? Though
not engaged in the butter business, you availed yourself of your friendship
with a certain butter dealer to make a speculation?—A. In any event, the
butter was consumed by the people. '

Q. It is established that 37 pounds of butter have been distributed?
—A. That is right, 37 pounds of butter have been distributed.

Q. However, only 37 people on the whole island of Montreal profited by
the deal whereby you obtained control over 5,600 pounds of butter. Do you
consider this a fair distribution of butter throughout the city of Montreal?
—A. That is absolutely personal, since. . .

Q. Wait a minute, here is another question.
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Mr. Drapeav: The witness should be allowed to finish his answer. . .

The CHAIRMAN: Let the witness answer.

The Wirness: Though I did get control of 5,400 pounds of butter, I believe
~ that there are at present thousands of pounds of butter in storage.

~

By Mr. Monet:
Q. Do you say that there are thousands of pounds of butter in storage? I
think that this is extremely important. Mr. Gauthier, although you are under
. oath, you have just said that there are thousands of pound.s of butter in storage.
.~ —A. Certainly, but I do not know where. The butter that will be consumed
| next week is at present in storage.
‘ Mr. Lesace: You say that—
Mr. MoneT: Mr. Chairman, I do not want to be unpleasant toward my

. confrére who is assisting the witness, but I wish to point out that, ever since
the latter started testifying, Mr. Drapeau, who i$ representing and assisting
- his client, as he is entitled to do, is practically suggesting answers to him. I
~ would ask Mr. Drapeau to confine himself to advising his client, but not to
suggest answers. You have just stated under oath that there are thousands
of pounds of butter in Montreal warehouses?—A. I cannot say.

B Q. You cannot say?—You have sworn that there were thousands of pounds
~ of butter stored in Montreal?—A. My answer was based on the fact that butter
~ is stored somewhere. The butter that will be consumed next week is now in
. storage.

, Q. Can you name a large company or a warehouse heavily stocked with
~ butter at present?—A. I cannot specify any company.

: Q. Nevertheless, you stated under oath that there are some?—A. Yes, sir.

By Mr. Beaudry:
Q. Mr. Gauthier, T asked you just now about your annual volume of
. business but you preferred not to give it?—A. I simply said that the matter was
~ irrelevant. :
l Q. That is not a eapital reason. I should like to ask you another question
. which will perhaps make you see the matter from another angle. Your intention
. was, I understand, to give away a pound of butter as a premium with every
purchake of $5 made in either of your stores?—A. Yes, sir.
Q. For that purpose you purchased 5,600 pounds of butter?—A. Yes, sir.
Q. That is your answer?
The CralrMaAN: What was your answer?
The WirNEss: Yes, sir.

Mr. Beaudry:

Q. You purchased 5,600 pounds of butter. I suppose you thought, as was
- generally thought throughout the country, that the butter shortage could not
last normally more than a month. Had you any reason to believe otherwise?—
| A. No. sir, T thought that was about right.

% Q. Would you kindly multiply your 5,600 pounds of butter by $5 and tell
us how much money you expected to make out of the 5.600 pounds of butter
ghlch you intended giving away as a premium during the month?—A. About
- $28,000.

Q. I asked you just now to state your annual volume of business. Do you
. see any connection between what you say and the declaration of your annual
- volume?

; Mr. Drareav: 1 object. Is this an inquiry into business methods into
- ways of stimulating sales? The annual volume of business has nothing to do

e
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with the matter. A merchant may seek to stimulate his sales. Is this com-
mittee inquiring into business methods or is it seeking to discover where the
butter comes from? It seems to me we are going rather far.

The CramrMmaN: I see no objection.
(In English)

Mr. TrATcHER: May I ask one question? Is Mr. Beaudry suggesting this
procedure is illegal? B

Mr. Beaubry: I am merely questioning in regard to the motion which
was approved by this committee the day before yesterday.

The CuarrMAN: Mr. Beaudry is trying to get some information germane
to this committee. :

Mr. Beavpry: We are dealing strictly with the question of the scarcity
of butter as it may affect the price, and the use of butter as a premium with
regard to the effect on prices.

Mr. TuarcHER: You are not suggesting this procedure is illegal?

The CmamrMAN: No. This witness has said there was a lot of butter
available in the last few questions, and particularly as revealed by Mr. Monet.
Mr. Monet said, “Well, who has all this butter? Give us the names”. The
witness said, “I cannot give you the names but I am quite satisfied there is
a lot of butter available.” Tt is only by questions that seemingly do not have
a direct value that we sometimes get replies to questions that do have direct
value. You have to allow a certain latitude in examination and that latitude
I am permitting unless the committee thinks it is not permissible.

(Translation)

By Mr. Pinard:

Q. Now, Mr. Gauthier, you say that you sold 37 pounds of butter or rather
that you gave 37 pounds of butter as premiums. Do you recollect the amount
of sales those premiums have brought you, the total amount of these sales in
relation to the 37 pounds of butter given as premiums?—A. I have not the exact
figures at hand.

Q. Did the sales average $5 or did they exceed that amount?—A. Some
were in excess of that amount.

Q. Could you tell us if the purchases made were necessary ones? Were
they necessary or were they simply made in order to get a pound of butter?—
A. I think some people did not have that in mind and took this oceasion to satisfy
their need of jewellery.

Q. You do realize that in the jewellery trade no item sold is indispensable
to business. Jewellery is not a commodity that one purchases in the ordinary
course of things. What would you say if I told you that the majority of those
sales were due to the lure of the butter premium?—A. Absolutely. However,
I think I can base my opinion on the fact that each week a certain amount of
money is being spent on jewellery. Of course every jeweller expects to make
a certain amount of sales; then, naturally, I thought that when people need
butter, instead of runping down the street, let us say any street in Montreal,
they will take advantage of the fact that they need jewellery as a gift to make
or for their personal use in order to get some butter.

Q. You admit that such sales would not have been made had there been
no premium attached?—A. I do not admit any such thing.

Q. You admitted it a while ago?—A. No.

Q. You are making a correction?—A. Yes, sir.

Q. In what did those sales consist, what was sold?—A. Two watches and
a few pieces of jewellery.

The Cuarman: That is all?

L3
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By Mr. Pinard: :

Q. What was the largest amount of those sales?—A. I think it was $70.
Q. You are referring now to the sale of a watch?—A. Yes, sir.
Q. Was it the price of two watches?—A. Only one.
) Q. Does the amount of butter given depend on the amount of the sale?—
‘A, Absolutely.

] ‘Mr. Moner: 1 understand you gave one pound of butter for a $5 purchase,
_two pounds for $7 and three pounds for $10?—A. Yes, sir.

By Mr. Pinard:

Q. How many sales have you made for the 37 pounds you gave away?—
A. We have sold approximately $200 in each store. :

Q. To how many buyers in all?  You see, Mr. Chairman, if buyers, by
their purchases, received seven, eight or ten pounds, or fourteen of fifteen pounds
of butter, that had a worse effect on the situation. If, for example, three or
four buyers alone received 37 pounds of butter. I hold that this aggravates
the situation. I have only one more question. Could you tell us the total
number of customers who took advantage of that situation, of the gift attached
to sales?—A. In the Masson street store I think the number is about fifteen.

Q. That takes care of one place where butter was given away.—A. Yes.
I think it is the same amount in both stores.

Q. Have you not given away more than 37 pounds of butter?>—A. Some
people bougbt for less than $5.

Q. Then those who bought for less than $5 also received a premium?—
A. No, sir.

Q. Then, coming back to those who received a gift of butter. How many?
You gave away 37 pounds of butter—

Mr. Lesage: What was the price of the second watch?—A. I cannot say
what price it was. :

Q. The first one was $70. If the second one was $75, that would mean
20 pounds taken away?—A. One person only was allowed three pounds of butter
for a watch priced at $70.

Mr. Mo~xer: Why did you give less butter?—A. I allowed a discount on
the watch.

By Mr. Pinard:

= Q. Didyou advertise in the newspapers this method of doing business, this
practice you adopted?—A. I advertized in the Star and La Presse.

Q. And you drew the attention of the public to the fact you took advantage
of the great scarcity of butter as a means of increasing your custom and your
sales. You put forth this fact to the knowledge of the public by means of
public notices or advertisements, is that right?—A. Yes, sir; absolutely. I had
that published in newspapers.

Q. You must realize today that your conduet helped to create or aggravate
considerably the predicament which the population of Montreal and surrounding
district are in at the present time. Do you realize that?>—A. I do not believe
that the small amount of butter I gave away could worsen the situation.

Q. Do you believe it is sound business practice?—A. Perhaps not.

Q. I agree with you.

By Mr. Monet:

Q. Before you leave, Mr. Gauthier, I have two or three other questions to
ask you. They tie in with questions asked by Mr. Beaudry at the beginning
of your evidence. You have previously bought butter from Mr. Bernier?—
A. Yes, sir.

10033—6
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Q. Should I gather that you bought big quantities of butter from Mr.
Bernier, or were they small?—A. They were many, but the mmajority were small
quantities. .

Q. Did you ever buy as large a quantity as you did on this occasion?—A. No.

Q. It was for your family’s consumption only.—A. Yes, sir. g

Q. I read in an advertisement published in a Montreal newspaper
on March 30 the following: “Pelchat & Gauthier announce a pound of butter for
each $5 purchase”. This advertisemnt is dated March 30. I say this to freshen
your memory and help you tell us if this advertisement has actually been
published on March 30. A moment ago you mentioned the 31st to Mr. Beaudry,
the date of this butter transaction. Would you kindly refresh your memory
and tell us if that advertisement was not actually published on March 30? Is it
possible that is was March 30?7—A. Absolutely.

Q. Did you say that you advertised this butter as a premium the day before
the conclusion of your arrangement with Mr. Bernier? Will you explain that to
the committee?—A. Certainly, I took Mr. Bernier’s word.

Q. Then you approached Mr. Bernier before March 30?—A. Right.

Q. When did you first speak to him about that? You told Mr. Beaudry a
moment ago that everything was done on the 31st. Will you tell us when you
first discussed the purchase of 5,600 lbs of butter with Mr. Bernier?>—A. I am
tell you, it was the Friday preceding this date.

Q. You are sure that it was on the Friday preceding this date? That would
be Good Friday. What day was it that you discussed that with Mr. Bernier and
was it at your store?—A. No, at his home.

Q. In the evening or in the afternoon?—A. Evening.

Q. Was Mr. Pelchat with you or were you alone?—Mr. Pelchat was with me.

Q. Mr. Pelchat was present at the conversation between yourself and Mr.
Bernier concerning butter, and that was March 26?—A. Definitely.

Q. Why did you tell Mr. Beaudry, a moment ago, that this transaction
took place on March 31 when it actually took place on March 26?—A. I said that
because the cheque was made on March 31.

Q. The first meeting, on March 26, was on the subject of butter?

Mr. Lesage: Mr. Chairman, is Mr. Bernier in the room?

Mr. Moxer: I think so. I do not know him.

By Mr. Monet:

Q. Would it be in the general interest, while Mr. Bernier is leaving, that we
examine this witness in detail on what actually went on:during this meeting
that culminated in this transaction?

Mr. MoxEgTr: At this stage of the examination, I think Mr. Bernier should
not be present.

The CuamrMAN: Is Mr. Bernier in the room?

Mr. BErNIER: Yes.

The Cuairman: Will you please retire for a few minutes?

Mr. Bernier retires.

By Mr. Monet:

Q. Mr. Gauthier, I shall be as short as possible on that point. Let us
get the discussion of the deal straight. On March 26, you called at Mr. Bernier’s
place where, for the first time, that deal was taken up between your associate, Mr.
Bernier, and yourself.—A. Certainly. .
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